Temporal variations in malaria risk in Africa

INAUGURAL-DISSERRTATION

zur

Erlangung der Würde eines Doktors der Philosophie

vorgelegt der

Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der

Universität Basel

von

Musawenkosi L. H. Mabaso

aus

Durban, South Africa

Basel, 2007

Genehmigt von der Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fukultät auf Antrag von Prof.

Dr. M Tanner, Prof. Dr. T. Smith, Dr. P. Vounatsou und Dr. S. Hay

Basel, den 18 Juli 2007

•

Prof. Dr. Hans-Peter Hauri

Dekan

"Whoever would study medicine aright must learn of the following subject:

First he must consider the seasons of the year and the differences between them

Secondly he must study the warm and the cold winds, both those which are common to

every country and those peculiar to a particular locality..."

Hippocrates 4th – 5th century B.C

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

SUMMARY	vii
ZUSAMMENFASSUNG	xii
ABBREVIATIONS	xiv
TABLES	XV
FIGURES	xvi

Chapter 1: Transmission and epidemiology of malaria in Africa
Background 1
Transmission biology of malaria2
Life cycle in the human host2
Life cycle in the vector
Malaria transmission determinants
Malaria Risk
Malaria control efforts7
Description of malaria risk9
Modelling malaria risk 11
Mapping malaria risk
Rationale for the study 15
Study aim

Chapter 2: Historical review of malaria control in southern African with emphasis on the
use of indoor residual house spraying
Chapter 3: El-Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO) and annual malaria incidence in
Southern Africa
Chapter 4: Spatio-temporal analysis of the role of climate in inter-annual variation of
malaria incidence in Zimbabwe
Chapter 6: Environmental predictors of the seasonality of malaria transmission in Africa:
the challenge
Chapter 7: Empirical modelling and mapping of seasonality of malaria transmission by
Anopheles gambiae sensu lato in Africa
Chapter 8: GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS
APPENDICES
REFERENCES

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This thesis is part of the Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa / Atlas du Risque de la Malaria en Afrique (MARA/ARMA) collaboration between the Malaria Research Lead Programme of the South African Medical Research Council (SAMRC) and the Swiss Tropical Institute (STI) in Basel, Switzerland.

I wish to thank my supervisor Prof Thomas Smith for his cordial way of advising me, and for many good discussions and laughs over countless cups of coffee. Thank you for your unfailing readiness to guide me and for wise comments at critical stages of planning and data analysis. I also thank Dr Brian Sharp the former director of Malaria Research Lead Programme at SAMRC who has sadly passed away for his guidance, encouragement and good insight in vector biology and ecology, Dr Christian Lengeler (STI) for his support throughout this work and Dr Don de Savigny (STI) for many inspiring discussions. I am indebted to my co-supervisor Dr Penelope Vonatsou for teaching me basic statistics and for guiding me through spatial analysis. Thank you for your patience and for being such a good teacher. I am grateful to Marlies Craig, MARA\ARMA principal investigator for her invaluable skills in raster GIS. I also benefited from interactions with Dr Immo Kleinschmidt (SAMRC). Thank you for your good insight in statistical methodology and for many stimulating discussions. Many thanks also to Prof Mitchell Weiss the Head of Public Health and epidemiology at the STI for his caring and warmth you really made me feel welcomed. I wish to express my sincerest gratitude to Prof Marcel Tanner the director of the STI for taking interest in my work and for making this thesis a reality

words can not express my appreciation. The STI was the most stimulating environment for developing my career of interest.

A special thank to Margrit Slaoui, Eliane Ghilardi and Christine Walliser for their kind assistance with all administrative issues, and Heidi Immler for being accommodative and patient with me in the library. I also wish to thank my dear colleagues and friends for creating an excellent working environment: Nafomon Sogoba, Olivier Briet, Laura and Dominic Gosoniu, Amanda Ross, Nicholas Maire, Nakul Chitnis, Bianca Pluess (much obliged for the zusammenfassung), Claudia Sauerborn, Wilson Sama, Josh Yurkish, Lucy Ochola, Charles Manyombane, Horonati Masanja. Thank you for all the inspiring discussions and good times we have had. This study depended utterly on the availability and provision of data by national malaria control managers of selected countries in Southern Africa. I am indebted to their kindness in sharing essential datasets.

This work is dedicated to my mother Roberta Mabaso, my wife and friend Makhosazana Mabaso and our children Avela, Olwethu and Athi for their patience and loving support during all the time that I spent away from home. This thesis was made possible by the financial support partly by the Rudolf Geigy Stiftung zu Gunsten des Schweizerischen Tropeninstituts and partly by the Swiss National Science Foundation Project 3252B0-102136/1.

SUMMARY

In sub-Saharan Africa, malaria is a major cause of morbidity and mortality especially among children less than five years of age and pregnant women. Malaria situations are very diverse because of many factors involved in malaria transmission and the great variety of their local combinations. These include climatic, ecologic, social, economic and cultural factors. A number of epidemiological approaches have been used to try and reduce malaria situations to a manageable number of types and classes for efficient planning and targeting of appropriate malaria control strategies. Modelling and mapping of malaria have long been recognized as important means to developing empirical knowledge of this kind. Recently, the availability of new data sets, innovative analytical tools and statistical methods has resulted in the development of more comprehensive malaria maps for east, west and central Africa. However, most risk maps that have been produced so far do not take into account seasonal variation in malaria transmission. Seasonality affects the dynamic relationship between vector mosquito densities, inoculation rate, parasite prevalence and disease outcome. Quantitative description and mapping of malaria seasonality is therefore important for modelling malaria transmission dynamics and for timely spatial targeting of interventions.

This thesis is part of an on going effort within the MARA/ARMA (Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa/Atlas du risqué de la Malaria en Afrique) collaboration towards the development of improved malaria risk maps for Africa. The main objective is the development of an empirical model of malaria seasonality by fitting classical and modern statistical models to clinical and / or entomological indices where available. This work

also intended to identify important determinants of between-year and between-area variation that may be useful for developing climate based seasonal forecasting models for malaria epidemics.

Chapter 1 gives an overview of the transmission and epidemiology of malaria in Africa and set the rational for this work. The initial focus of the analysis was on southern Africa, until recently this was the only region with reasonably comprehensive clinical malaria case data in the continent and therefore offered an ideal starting point. This region has a long history of successful malaria vector control by indoor residual spraying (IRS) with insecticides and this may have an impact on the level of malaria endemicity and consequently what we are modelling. Chapter 2 therefore reviews the historical impact of IRS in southern Africa. Chapters 3 evaluate the impact of the El Nino Southern Oscillation (ENSO) phenomenon on annual malaria incidence in Southern Africa. This is the main driver of inter-annual and seasonal variability in climate in most regions in Africa, and is important because ENSO events alter seasonality in climate in a way that influences malaria seasonality. Chapter 4 uses Zimbabwe to examine the spatio-temporal role of climate on year to year variation of malaria incidence. This country has a heterogeneity of climatic suitability for malaria transmission and reflects varying epidemiological profiles that occur in Southern Africa. Chapter 5 uses Zimbabwe as an example towards the development of an empirical model of malaria seasonality based on clinical malaria case data. Chapter 6 assesses the potential for use of the entomological inoculation rate (EIR) to describe malaria seasonality in Africa. Chapter 7 improves on work done in chapter 6 by modelling and mapping seasonal transmission of malaria

transmission using an approximation based on discrete Fourier transformations which remove noise in the original time series and allows for the description important / main seasonal components in EIR in relation to those of meteorological covariates. The work described in these chapters culminated in five scientific publications and one working paper

Chapter 2 showed that Southern African countries that sustained the application of IRS reduced the level of transmission from hyper- to meso-endemicity and from meso- to hypo-endemicity. This means that in instances where pre-control malariometric indices are not available one can not assume to be modelling baseline endemicity. Preferably, where the data are available the ideal situation will be to develop pre- and post-control models to evaluate changes in the malaria risk pattern over time.

Chapter 3 found that contrary to east Africa where ENSO events and in particular El Nino has been linked to changes in climatic condition and increase in epidemic risk, in Southern Africa, ENSO has the opposite effect during El Nino years, with heightened incidence during La Nina years. However, the impact of ENSO also varies over time within countries, depending on existing malaria control efforts and response capacity. From this analysis it is clear that in order to lay an empirical basis for epidemic forecasting models there is a need for spatial-temporal models that at the same time consider both ENSO driven climate anomalies and non ENSO factors influencing epidemic risk potential.

ix

Chapter 4 confirmed that there is considerable inter-annual variation in the timing and intensity of malaria incidence in Zimbabwe. The modelling approach adjusted for unmeasured space-time varying risk factors and showed that while year to year variation in malaria incidence is driven mainly by climate the resultant spatial risk pattern may to large extent be influenced by other risk factors except during high and low risk years following the occurrence of extremely wet and dry conditions, respectively. It is likely therefore that only years characterized by extreme climatic conditions may be important for delineating areas prone to climate driven epidemics, and for developing climate based seasonal forecasting models for malaria epidemics.

Chapter 5 employed the Bayesian spatial statistical method to quantify the relative amount of transmission in each month. This method smoothed for unobserved or unmeasured residual variation in malaria case rates while adjusting for environmental covariates enabling us to interpret the spatial pattern of malaria in seasonality. This work also demonstrated the feasibility of using Markham's seasonality index (previously used for rainfall) to describe malaria seasonality. In this analysis the index was used to summarize the spatial pattern of the modelled seasonal trend by displaying the concentration of malaria case load during the peak season across, which is important for malaria control.

Chapter 6 adopted Markham's seasonality index to characterize seasonality in EIR in relation to environment covariates. This work successfully identified rainfall seasonality and minimum temperature as predictors of malaria seasonality across a number of sites in

Х

Africa. However, model predictions were poor in areas characterized by two rainfall peaks and irrigation activities. The seasonality concentration index performed better in areas with a unimodal seasonal pattern, and this might have had an adverse effect in the analysis in areas with a bimodal seasonal pattern. This highlighted the need for an improved quantification of malaria seasonality to model the complex and varied seasonal dynamics across the continent.

Chapter 7 used an approximation of the discrete Fourier transform to the model relationship between seasonality in EIR and meteorological covariates. This was used to predict the seasonal average as well as the magnitude and timing of the main seasonal cycles. This allowed for the estimation of the overall degree and timing malaria seasonality and the duration of transmission across sub-Saharan Africa. Model predictions can be used to estimate the average seasonal pattern of malaria transmission across the continent. This analysis presents the first step towards the development of improved models of malaria seasonality, and as more data become available the models can be further refined.

In conclusion the Bayesian analytical framework used in this study enhanced our ability to evaluate the relationship between malaria and climatic / environmental factors, and improved considerably the identification of important associations and covariates. Climatic and associated environmental determinants of seasonal and between yearvariation in malaria, including the impact of ENSO identified in this work, provide valuable information for the development of climate based seasonal forecasting models

xi

for malaria. Furthermore, an approximation of the discrete Fourier transformation of the data enabled us for the first time to develop empirical models and maps of the seasonality of transmission of malaria at a continental level. These are positive developments for the malaria modelling, mapping and control community in general.

ZUSAMMENFASSUNG

In Afrika südlich der Sahara ist Malaria eine der Hauptursachen von Morbidität und Mortalität, wovon besonders Kinder unter fünf Jahren und schwangere Frauen betroffen sind. Die Facetten der Malaria sind sehr unterschiedlich da viele Faktoren die Malariatransmission beeinflussen und diese lokal in vielen verschiedenen Kombinationen vorkommen. Zu den Faktoren zählen klimatische, ökologische, soziale, ökonomische und kulturelle Elemente. Mit der Hilfe von verschiedenen epidemiologischen Ansätzen wurde versucht, die unterschiedlichen Bilder der Malaria zu überschaubaren Typen und Kategorien zu reduzieren um eine effiziente Planung und zielgerichtete Kontrollstrategien zu ermöglichen. Computermodelle sowie Kartierungen der Malaria sind seit langem anerkannte, wichtige Mittel zur Entwicklung dieses empirischen Wissens. Seit kurzem ermöglichen die Verfügbarkeit von neuen Datensets sowie neue analytische Hilfsmittel und statistische Methoden die Entwicklung von umfassenderen Malaria Karten für Ost-, West- und Zentralafrika. Allerdings wurde bei den meisten entwickelten Risiko-Karten die saisonale Variation der Malariaübertragung nicht berücksichtigt. Diese Saisonalität beeinflusst die dynamische Beziehung zwischen der Vektor Moskitodichte, der Inokulationsrate, der Prävalenz der Parasiten sowie dem Ausgang der Krankheit. Daher sind die quantitative Beschreibung und die Kartierung der Malaria-Saisonalität wichtig für die Modellierung der Malariatransmission und der Planung von zeitlichen und räumlichen angepassten Interventionen.

Diese Doktorarbeit ist Teil einer laufenden Bestrebung innerhalb der MARA/ARMA (Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa/Atlas du risqué de la Malaria en Afrique) Kollaboration

für die Entwicklung von verbesserten Malaria-Risikokarten für Afrika. Das Hauptziel ist die Entwicklung eines impirischen Modells der Malaria Saisonalität durch die Anpassung von klassischen und modernen statistischen Modellen an klinische und/oder entomologischen Indices. Des Weiteren beabsichtigte diese Arbeit die Identifizierung von wichtigen Determinanten der "zwischen-jährlichen" und örtlichen Variationen, welche nützlich sein könnten für die Entwicklung von klimatisch basierten, saisonal vorhersagenden Modellen von Malaria-Epidemien.

Im Kapitel 1 wird ein Überblick über die Übertragung und Epidemiologie der Malaria in Afrika gegeben und die Notwendigkeit dieser Arbeit begründet.

Zu Beginn lag der Fokus der Analysen in Südafrika, da dies bis kürzlich die einzige Region innerhalb des Kontinentes war, welche über ausreichend umfangreiche klinische Daten von Malariafällen besass, und sich daher als idealer Startpunkt auswies. Südafrika besitzt eine lange Geschichte der Malaria-Kontrolle durch das Besprühen von Wänden innerhalb von Häusern mit Insektizid ("Indoor Residual Spraying" (IRS)). Dies könnte einen Einfluss auf den Level der Malaria-Endemizität haben und folglich auch auf unser Model. Daher wird im Kapitel 2 der historische Einfluss von IRS in Südafrika beschrieben. Das dritte Kapitel evaluiert den Einfluss des "El Niño und die Southern Oscillation" (ENSO) Phänomen auf die jährliche Malaria-Inzidenz im südlichen Afrika. In den meisten Gebieten von Afrika ist das ENSO Phänomen die Hauptkraft der zwischenjährlichen und der saisonalen Variabilität des Klimas und ist wichtig, weil es die die Klima-Saisonalität so modifiziert, dass die Malaria-Saisonalität ebenfalls beeinflusst

wird. Kapitel 4 untersucht durch das Beispiel von Zimbabwe die räumlich-zeitliche Rolle des Klimas auf die Jahr-zu-Jahr Variation der Malaria-Inzidenz.

In Zimbabwe herrscht eine Heterogenität von Klimas, bei welchen die Malaria-Übertragung möglich ist und welche die unterschiedlichen epidemiologischen Profile, welche im südlichen Afrika vorkommen, widerspiegeln. In Kapitel 5 wird durch das Beispiel von Zimbabwe die Entwicklung eines impirischen Modells der Malaria Saisonalität auf der Basis von Daten von klinischen Malariafällen aufgezeigt. Kapitel 6 untersucht das Potential der entomologischen Inokulationsrate (EIR), die Malaria-Saisonalität in Afrika zu beschreiben. Kapitel 7 geht einen Schritt weiter als Kapitel 6 in dem für das Computer-Modell und die Kartierung der saisonalen Malaria-Übertragung eine Approximation angewendet wurde, welche auf einer diskreten Fourier Transformation beruht. Diese entfernt Störungen in der ursprünglichen Zeitreihe und erlaubt die Beschreibung der wichtigsten saisonalen Komponenten der EIR in Beziehung zu den meteorologischen Kovariaten. Aus der vorgängig beschriebenen Arbeit resultierten fünf bereits publizierte wissenschaftlichen Artikel sowie ein Manuskript, welches noch in Bearbeitung ist.

In Kapitel 2 wurde gezeigt, dass in Ländern des südlichen Afrikas durch die kontinuierliche IRS-Applikation die Transmission von Hyper – zu Meso und von Mesozu Hypoendemizität gesenkt wurde. Dies bedeutet, dass ohne malariaometrische Indices für die Zeit vor einer Malariakontrolle nicht davon ausgegangen werden kann, dass man das Modell einer ursprünglichen Endemizität erstellen kann. Wo die Daten erhältlich

xiv

sind, sollte daher für die Evaluation der Änderungen des Malariarisikos über die Zeit Idealerweise sowohl ein Prä – als auch eine Postmodell entwickelt werden.

In Kapitel 3 wird gezeigt, dass im Gegensatz zu Ostafrika, wo ENSO Ereignisse und im speziellen das El Nino Phänomen mit der Änderung von klimatischen Konditionen und eines erhöhten Malaria-Risikos in Einklang gebracht werden, im südlichen Afrika ENSO Ereignisse während El Nino Jahren den Gegenteiligen Effekt bewirken. Erhöhte Inzidenzen treten im südlichen Afrika währen den La Nina Jahren auf. Allerdings variiert der Einfluss von ENSO ebenfalls über die Zeit in den verschiedenen Ländern, je nach existierenden Malaria-Kontrollprogrammen und Reaktionskapazitäten. In Anbetracht dessen ist klar, dass es für die Entwicklung einer empirischen Basis eines Modells, welche Epidemien voraussagenden sollte, ein räumlich-zeitliches Modell nötig ist, welches gleichzeitig ENSO abhängige klimatische Anomalien sowie Faktoren, welche nicht von ENSO verursacht sind und das Epidemie-Risiko beeinflussen, integriert.

In Kapitel 4 wird bestätigt, dass in Zimbabwe eine beträchtliche zwischen-jährliche Variation sowohl im zeitlichen Auftreten als auch in der Inzidenz der Malaria vorkommt. Das Modell, welches ungemessene räumlich-zeitliche Risikofaktoren einbezog und berichtigte, zeigte, dass während die Jahr-zu-Jahr Variation der Malaria Inzidenz hauptsächlich durch das Klima verursacht wird, das resultierende örtliche Malaria Risiko beträchtlich durch andere Faktoren beeinflusst werden kann. Die Ausnahmen bilden Jahre mit sehr hohem oder sehr niedrigem Risiko nach extrem nassen, respektive extrem trockenen Zuständen. Es ist daher gut möglich, dass nur Jahre, welche durch extreme

XV

klimatische Verhältnisse gekennzeichnet sind, für die Beschreibung von Epidemiegefährdeten Gebieten sowie für die Entwicklung von klimatisch basierten, saisonalen Malaria-Epidemien vorhersagenden Modellen wichtig sind.

In Kapitel 5 wurden mit Hilfe der "Bayesianischen Methode die relativen Häufigkeiten der monatlichen Übertragungen quantifiziert. Diese Methode verminderte nicht detektierte oder nicht gemessene Restvariationen der Malariafalldaten während es umweltbedingte Kovariaten korrigierte. Dies ermöglichte die Interpretation der örtlichen Muster der Malariasaisonalität. Zusätzlich konnte diese Arbeit zeigen, dass der "Markham's Saisonalitätsindex" (welcher früher für Regenfalldaten benutzt wurde), auch für die Beschreibung der Malaria Saisonalität geeignet ist. Für diese Analyse wurde mit Hilfe des Indexes das örtliche Muster des berechneten saisonalen Trends zusammengefasst, indem die, für die Malariakontrolle wichtige, Dichte der Malariafälle während der Hauptsaison aufgezeigt wurde.

In Kapitel 6 wurde mittels des "Markham's Saisonalitätsindex" die EIR in Bezug auf umweltbedingte Kovariaten charakterisiert. Dabei konnte in mehreren Regionen Afrikas die Niederschlagsjahreszeitlichkeit sowie die Minimums-Temperatur erfolgreich als Prädikatoren der Malaria-Saisonalität identifiziert werden. Allerdings waren die Voraussagungen des Models in Gebieten mit zwei Regenfall-Höchstwerten und Bewässerungsaktivitäten ungenügend. Es zeigte sich, dass der Index für Regionen mit einem unimodalen saisonalen Muster besser geeignet war, was eine Beeinträchtigung der Analysen von Regionen mit einem bimodalen saisonalen Muster bedeuten könnte. Dies

xvi

unterlegt den Bedarf einer verbesserten Quantifikation der Malaria-Saisonalität um die komplizierten und mannigfaltigen saisonalen Dynamiken zu simulieren.

In Kapitel 7 wurde durch eine Annäherung der diskreten Fourier Transformation die Beziehung der Saisonalität der EIR und den umweltbedingte Kovariaten simuliert. Damit wurden der jährliche Durchschnitt sowie die Grössenordnung und Zeitintervalle der relevanten saisonalen Zyklen berechnet. Dies ermöglichte die Schätzung des Ausmasses und des Timings der Saisonalität sowie der Dauer der Transmission in ganz Afrika südlich der Sahara. Vorhersagen der Computer-Modelle ermöglichen es, die durchschnittlichen saisonalen Muster der Malariaübertragung über den ganzen Kontinent zu schätzen. Diese Analysen sind der erste Schritt in der Entwicklung eines verbesserten Models der Malaria-Saisonalität und umso mehr Daten erhältlich werden, desto besser ist es möglich das Model zu verfeinern.

Dank der Bayesianischer Methode waren wir besser in der Lage, die Beziehung zwischen Malaria und klimatischen/umweltbedingten Faktoren zu evaluieren. Zusätzlich konnten wir die Identifikation von wichtigen Assoziierungen und Kovariaten massiv verbessern. Klimatische und umweltbedingte Faktoren, einschliesslich des ENSO, welche für die saisonalen und zwischen-jährlichen Variationen der Malaria verantwortlich sind, geben wertvolle Informationen für die Entwicklung von klimatisch basierten Modellen für die Vorhersage der saisonalen Malaria. Des Weiteren konnte zum ersten Mal ein empirisches Modell sowie Karten der Saisonalität der Malaria-Transmission auf der kontinental Ebene entwickelt werden, in dem die Daten mit Hilfe der "diskreten Fourier

xvii

Transformation" angenähert wurden. Dies sind positive Entwicklungen sowohl für die Simulationen, Kartierungen als auch für die Malariakontrolle im Allgemeinen

ABBREVIATIONS

AIC	Akaike information criterion
AR (1)	First order autoregressive process
AVHRR	Advanced very high resolution radiometer
BHC	Benzene hexachloride
CAR	Conditional autoregressive process
CAR (1)	First order conditional autoregressive process
$\operatorname{CAR}(\gamma)$	Gamma conditional autoregressive process
CRU	Climate research unit
DDT	Dichloro diphynyl trichloroethane
DALYs	Disability-adjusted life years
DIC	Deviance information criterion
EIR	Entomological inoculation rate
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ENSO	El Nino southern oscillation phenomenon
GLMM	Generalized linear mixed models
IRS	Indoor residual spraying
ITNs	Insecticide treated nets
IPTi	Intermittent preventive treatment in infants
MARA	Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa
MCMC	Markov Chain Monte Carlo simulation
MEWS	Malaria early warning systems
NDVI	Normalized difference vegetation Index

Abbreviations

NMCP	National Malaria Control Programme
NVDCP	National Vector-Borne Disease Control Programme
NOAA	National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
RS	Remote sensing
RBM	Roll Back Malaria
SAMC	WHO Southern African Malaria Control
SST	Sea surface temperature
SOI	Southern oscillation index
WHO	World Health Organization

TABLES

Table 2.1.	Pre-control spleen and parasite rates from random surveys carried
	out in selected areas Southern Africa26
Table 2.2.	The start of indoor residual spraying, malaria control programmes
	and changes in residual insecticides applied over time in Southern
	African
Table 3.2.	Changes in annual malaria incidence associated with increase in the
	Southern Oscillation Index (SOI) in selected countries in
	Southern Africa
Table 3.1.	Estimated population, mean incidence and standard deviation in
	selected countries in Southern Africa from 1988 to 199949
Table 4.1.	Results of bivariate analysis of the relationship between annual
	malaria incidence and climatic covariates63
Table 4.2.	Modelled estimates of the effects of climatic covariates on
	malaria incidence in the districts of Zimbabwe64
Table 5.1.	Model comparisons using the deviance information criterion
	(DIC). Smaller values indicate a better fitting model79
Table 5.2.	Posterior estimates of regression coefficients (β) for environmental
	covariates and of spatial (σ_{ϕ}^2) and temporal (σ_{ω}^2) variances obtained
	by fitting the spatio-temporal model including 95 % credible intervals83
Table 6.1.	Mean and standard deviation of all variables used in the analysis
	from selected localities in sub-Saharan Africa101
Table 6.2.	Results of multiple stepwise linear regression analysis between

	EIR seasonality and environmental variables in
	selected localities in sub-Saharan Africa102
Table 7.1.	Fourier coefficients for the logarithm of the Anopheles gambiae
	sensu lato entomological inoculation rate (EIR) and for
	meteorological covariates116
Table 7.2.	Comparison of models for predicting the magnitude and
	timing of the logarithm of Anopheles gambiae s.l. EIR117
Table 7.3.	Selected predictors (Model 1 in Table 1) of the annual and
	biannual seasonal pattern for Anopheles gambiae sensu lato
	entomological inoculation rate (EIR)118

Figures

FIGURES

Figure 2.1.	Parasite rates before and after the inception of malaria control
	by IRS in selected countries in Southern Africa27
Figure 3.1.	Standardised annual malaria incidence and Southern Oscillation
	Index (SOI) anomalies from selected countries in Southern
	Africa
Figure 4.1.	(A) Annual malaria incidence rate (B) proportion of annual
	monthly cases (C) percentage concentration of malaria case
	load during the peak transmission month and (D) peak month
	during the malaria transmission season in Zimbabwe61
Figure 4.2.	Inter-annual variations in malaria incidence rate, rainfall, vapour
	pressure, Normalized Difference Vegetation Index, average,
	maximum and minimum temperatures in Zimbabwe62
Figure 4.3	Geographic distribution of smoothed malaria incidence in
	Zimbabwe65
Figure 5.1.	Average malaria incidence, altitudinal contours and average
	climatic conditions, NDVI, vapour pressure, mean average,
	maximum and minimum temperature in Zimbabwe83
Figure 5.2.	Proportion of malaria cases by month averaged over location
	and year in Zimbabwe85
Figure 5.3.	Geographical variation in the proportion of (A) raw and
	(B) smoothed malaria cases in Zimbabwe
Figure 5.4.	Seasonality concentration index expressed as a percentage

	of raw and smoothed malaria cases, rainfall, vapour pressure,
	NDVI and seasonality in temperature in Zimbabwe
Figure 6.1.	Geographic location of EIR study sites
Figure 6.2.	Predicted and observed EIR seasonality concentration index
	from selected sites in sub-Saharan Africa103
Figure 6.3.	EIR seasonality concentration index predicted using rainfall
	seasonality index and minimum temperature including the
	absence and presence of irrigation activities104
Figure 7.1.	Observed versus predicted Fourier coefficients for the logarithm
	of Anopheles gambiae sensu lato entomological inoculation rate
	(EIR) of the annual (a1, b1) and biannual (a2, b2) cycles119
Figure 7.2.	Predicted versus Fourier approximation of the observed seasonal
	pattern from selected sites in West Africa, west and Central
	Africa and East Africa120
Figure 7.3.	Estimated concentration index (CI) of the Anopheles gambiae
	sensu lato entomological inoculation rate
Figure 7.4.	Estimated peak month of the Anopheles gambiae sensu lato
	entomological inoculation rate125
Figure 7.5.	Estimated average length of the malaria transmission season
	by Anopheles gambiae sensu lato showing number of months
	during which transmission is possible defined as the number
	of months with 95 % of transmission in a given year127

Chapter 1: Transmission and epidemiology of malaria in Africa Background

Malaria remains one of the most devastating vector-borne parasitic diseases despite more than a century of efforts to eradicate and control it. The disease is a major growing threat to the public health and economic development of countries in the tropical and subtropical regions of the world, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa (Najera 1989; Carter and Mendis 2002). Recently renewed interest in malaria control and prevention has prompted demands for novel approaches and more effective implementation of proven strategies (Sachs 2002). Given the variable nature of the disease, its vectors and the vulnerability of particular human populations, all effective methods of attack against malaria should be employed according to epidemiological conditions of the area concerned (Bruce-Chwatt 1980; Molineaux 1988). These include a complex interplay between environmental, social, cultural and economic factors which operate at different spatial and temporal levels. Careful study and evaluation of the role of these factors is essential to the understanding of malaria epidemiology and for prioritizing interventions.

Modelling and mapping of malaria has long been recognized as an essential tool for epidemiologists more especially as a way for reducing uncertainties in decision making for malaria control managers by disentangling and simplifying the complex dynamics of malaria transmission (Mckenzie 2000).

1

Transmission biology of malaria

Human malaria is a mosquito-borne infectious disease caused by a protozoan blood parasite of the genus *Plasmodium* and transmitted by infected female mosquitoes of the genus *Anopheles*. Among the four species of *Plasmodium* infecting humans (*P. falciparum*, *P. vivax*, *P. malariae*, *and P. ovale*) the most common species in sub-Saharan Africa is *P. falciparum*, which causes the most severe and life threatening form of the disease (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Gills 1993). Its main symptom is fever. Out of about sixty anopheline mosquitoes able to transmit malaria to humans the primary vector species include *Anopheles funestus* of the *A. funestus* group as well as *A. arabiensis* and *A. gambiae sensu stricto* both members of the *A. gambiae* complex (Coluzzi 1984; Coetzee *et al.* 2000). These are the most efficient vectors of the malaria parasite incriminated in transmitting the most severe and deadly form of malaria in Africa. Although there are different species of malaria parasite, the basic life cycle of each follows the same pathway.

Life cycle in the human host

The parasite is transmitted to humans by sporozoites (infective stages) in the saliva during blood meal. The female mosquitoes need blood meals to produce their eggs. Soon after entering the human host, the sporozoites invade hepatocytes (the liver cells) initiating the liver stage, where they multiply by schizogony (asexual reproduction). In the case of *P. vivax* and *P. ovale* some sporozoites may differentiate into hypnozoites, responsible for late relapse of the infection (Molineaux 1988; Oaks 1991; Gilles 1993).

Growth and division in the liver takes between 6-15 days depending on the *Plasmodium* species, thousands of merozoites (blood infecting stages of the parasite) are formed. These are released into the bloodstream where they invade erythrocytes (the red blood cells) initiating the blood stage. In the red blood cells each merozoite matures and divides by schizogony into daughter merozoites, which rapture the blood cells and invade more red blood cells. The rupturing of red blood cells is associated with the onset of clinical presentation of malaria, the periodic fevers (Molineaux 1988; Oaks 1991; Gilles 1993). After invading red blood cells, some merozoites develop into male and female gametocytes (sexual forms), which are ingested by a mosquito during blood meal, initiating sporogony.

Life cycle in the vector

Inside the mosquito gametocytes transform into micro- and macro-gamates (male and female gametes respectively), which fuse to form a zygote (sexual reproduction). The zygote matures to form the ookinete that become attached to the midgut wall and develops into the oocyst. The oocyst divides by sporogony, giving rise to thousands of sporozoite-stage parasites that rapture the oocyst and migrate to the salivary glands. The cycle begins again with the injection of sporozoites by a female *Anopheles* mosquito to another human host during blood meal (Molineaux 1988; Oaks 1991; Gilles 1993). Consequently, the geographic distribution of the parasite follows that of its carrier, and the presence of the human host along with suitable climatic / environmental conditions determine the extent of malaria transmission and distribution.

Malaria transmission determinants

The transmission of malaria is complex, involving life cycles in both the human host and anopheline vectors as explained above and depends on the interaction of ecological and biological factors of both the human and vector populations. Malaria vectors vary considerably in their ability to transmit malaria. The feeding habits and prevailing climatic / environmental conditions affect their vectorial capacity (new infections produced by the vector per case per day) which determines how malaria is transmitted and expressed in individuals and populations (Gillies and De Mellion 1968; Hunt *et al.* 1998). For example, within members of the *Anopheles gambiae* species complex, *A. gambiae s.s.* feed on humans (anthropophilic) both indoors (endophagic) and outdoors (exophagic) and rests mainly indoors (endophilic). *An. arabiensis* is more likely to feed on animals (zoophilic) and rest outdoors (exophilic). On the other hand *Anopheles funestus* is highly anthropophilic and both endophilic and exophagic.

The capacity of the mosquito to transmit malaria is based on several key parameters of the vector population (Coluzzi 1984). These include the density of vectors in relation to humans, number of blood meals taken per vector per day, daily survival of the vector, and parasite incubation period in the vector. The transmission of malaria requires that environmental conditions are suitable for both the mosquito and the parasite (Molineaux 1988; Oaks 1991; Gilles 1993). The vectorial capacity of *A. funestus* can often exceed that of *A. gambiae* in some localities (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Fontenille *et al.* 1997). *A. funestus* breeds in permanent or semi-permanent swamps or in pools along streams and river systems, and *A. gambiae* complex prefer temporary

aquatic habitats. Consequently, *A. funestus* are less dependent on rains and become abundant during the dry seasons when *A. gambiae* densities are low. Thus, *A. funestus* is often considered a vector species that bridges malaria transmission during the dry season (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Cohuet *et al.* 2004).

Only anophelines surviving longer than the sporogonic cycle (extrinsic phase of parasite development in the mosquito) can transmit malaria. The female mosquitoes need blood meals to produce their eggs. For transmission to occur there must be sufficient time for them to take a blood meal, for the parasite to develop, and for the mosquito to take another blood meal and thus transmit the parasite to a second host. Factors that affect the lifespan of the female anopheline, and consequently the completion of the sporogonic cycle include ambient temperature, relative humidity and rainfall. The time required for the complete maturation of the parasite in mosquito also varies according to the *Plasmodium* species (Molineaux 1988; Oaks 1991; Gilles 1993).

Generally, sporogony cease at temperatures below 16 °C and above 40 °C, and at 20-30 °C the parasite develops optimally in the vector. Higher temperatures shorten parasite development and increase the number of times blood meals are taken as well as breeding activity of *Anopheles* mosquitoes. High relative humidity (greater than 60%) prolongs the life of the vector and transmission is extended under such conditions (Molineaux 1988; Oaks 1991; Gilles 1993). The effect of rainfall is more complex. In addition to increasing the extent of vector breeding sites, rainfall modifies temperature and relative humidity, two important conditions for malaria transmission. Without sufficient rainfall mosquitoes

are unable to survive and as a result parasites cannot infect humans. However, too much rainfall, or rainfall accompanied by storm can flush away breeding larvae. Not only the amount or intensity of rainfall, but also the months of the year or intervals at which it occur (i.e. seasonality) affect vector activity, transmission and disease risk.

Malaria epidemiology

Malaria Risk

Human malaria risk worldwide is estimated to be 350 to 650 million clinical cases each year (WHO 2005; Snow 2005), with about 90% of these occurring in Africa, south of the Sahara, mostly in young children, as well as in a significant number of pregnant women. Other high-risk groups include non-immune travelers, refugees, displaced persons and laborers entering endemic areas (WHO 2000a). Malaria related aneamia, hypoglaceamia, respiratory distress and low birth weights are included when defining the burden of malaria. Other nonspecific symptoms include chills, discomfort, fatigue, headache, muscle pain, cough and organ failure. The World Bank ranks malaria as the leading cause of lost disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) in Africa with an estimated 35 million of future life-years lost from disability and premature death (World Bank 1993).

It is estimated that malaria kills between 1.5 and 2.7 million people world wide each year, about 1 million deaths occur in children under 5 years of age, especially in sub-Saharan Africa (WHO 2000a). Childhood malaria deaths, resulting mainly from severe anaemia, hyoglycaemia, cerebral malaria and metabolic acidosis presenting as respiratory distress (Marsh *et al.* 1995; Murphy and Breman 2001), constitute nearly 25% of child mortality in Africa (WHO 2000a).

The morbidity and mortality associated with malaria have a crippling effect on social and economic development of most countries in Africa. It incapacitate the labour force, lowers educational achievements, discourage tourism and business investment. Recent estimates suggested that the economic losses due to malaria in Africa are actually about US\$12 billion per year and the needs for malaria control have been estimated to US\$3 billion (WHO 2000b). The economic burden of ill health on individual households can also be substantial and in some cases catastrophic, especially for poor households. An African family may spend up to 25% of their income on malaria prevention and control (Breman *et al.* 2004).

Malaria control efforts

Efforts to reduce the burden of malaria are as old as human societies. However, over a century into the history of scientific malaria control, too little has changed particularly in Africa where malaria causes untold suffering and impedes social and economic development (Najera 1989, Carter and Mendis 2002). The malaria eradication campaign between the 1950's and 1960's was the first globally coordinated attempt to bring malaria under control. The focus was indoor residual spraying (IRS) with persistent insecticides (mainly DDT) against house dwelling adult female mosquitoes supplemented in some instances by case treatment campaigns. Dramatic reduction in malaria was achieved in many parts of the world. However, the goal of eradication proved elusive in most

endemic countries in the tropics and in particular sub-Saharan Africa (Kouznetsov 1977; Bruce-Chwatt 1984).

Since the end of the eradication campaign in 1969 failure to interrupt transmission in much of Africa led many to discount the value of vector control particularly IRS. As a result since the 1970's international interest in malaria and funding for malaria research and control declined in most countries in the continent. In 1987 a Malaria Control Strategy for Africa was initiated in response to the increasing burden of malaria in the continent and the concern of national authorities. Difficulties in implementation and continued concerns of African countries led to the adoption of the Global Malaria Control Strategy in 1992 which focused on case management through early detection and prompt treatment (WHO 1993a and 1993b).

This was followed by a formulation of a new movement in 1998 aimed at developing global and local partnership to halve the burden of malaria by 2010 through Roll Back Malaria (RBM). The RBM strategy recommends four evidence-based approaches towards malaria control. These include prompt treatment with effective drugs; selective and sustainable prevention relying on vector control (mainly through insecticide treated materials); intermittent preventive treatment in pregnant woman and infants; emergency and epidemic preparedness and response (WHO 1998). Recently, new global initiatives for malaria control in Africa include improving health conditions of the poor through the United Nations Millennium Development Goals, research development funded by the

Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and scaling up of disease control through the Global Fund (Shiffman 2006).

However, as was in the past contemporary control strategies face a variety of challenges. In Africa the rapid spread of drug resistance first to chloroquine and very recently to sulfadoxine-pyremethamine has greatly increased the cost and difficulty of case management. Drug treatment strategies are also compromised by inadequate health care infrastructure and poor distribution of drugs. Furthermore, poorly constructed dwellings, non compliance of affected communities, vector behaviour (such as feeding outdoors) and development of insecticide resistant vector populations combined with the complex dynamics of malaria transmission pose a serious threat to the effectiveness of vector control strategies (Hamoudi and Sachs 1999). This is compounded by the varying intensity and spatial-temporal dynamic of malaria transmission. Overcoming these challenges relies on advancing our understanding of malaria epidemiology which requires investigation of the underlying dynamics of malaria risk (Snow *et al.* 2005).

Description of malaria risk

The description of malaria risk depends on a great number of factors from a diverse set of domains. These factors can be roughly classified into those that influence transmission intensity (extrinsic factors such as climate), i.e. the potential for the transmission of the malaria parasite as discussed in the preceding sections, and those that influence disease risk (intrinsic factors such as host immunity), i.e. the potential morbidity and mortality in

the human population as a consequence of transmission (Molineaux 1988; de Vries 2001).

Basically, the level of malaria transmission relates to the pattern, spectrum and magnitude of disease outcome. Hence the intensity of transmission provides a useful indication of the likely age-structured risk of severe clinical disease in a given population (Snow and Marsh 2002). In Africa, the enormous heterogeneity in the parasite species and strain, rates of infection, human host genetic make up and level acquired immunity creates a variety of possible outcomes with respect to disease outcome. Individuals show a wide range of responses on contact with the malaria parasite and not everyone infected with malaria becomes ill or dies (Snow and Marsh 1998; Gupta *et al.* 1999).

The main source of heterogeneity is the acquisition of some protective immunity against the disease, which is closely associated with age and depends on the degree of exposure to the malaria parasite. An area with malaria cases mainly in young children has very high transmission intensity under such conditions severe cases occur in infants while older children and adults suffer less severe disease indicating high degree of acquired immunity. The distribution of such immunity only reduces the incidence of clinical malaria attacks without preventing infection (Snow *at al.* 1998b; Gupta *et al.* 1999). On the other hand if cases occur equally across the ages, all age groups are susceptible to severe malaria and this indicates a lack of acquired immunity, and low transmission intensity (Mills 1984; Oaks *et al.* 1991; Gilles 1993).

10
The maintenance of acquired immunity requires exposure to repeated infections, and the temporal pattern of exposure plays an essential role in the impact of infection in the exposed individual. This is reflected in the climate driven seasonal fluctuation of the intensity of transmission and resultant malaria cases which can be very different from one year to the next (Gilles 1993). Age and season therefore reflect the different states of dynamic equilibrium between malaria transmission, parasite load and immune defenses (Paul *et al.* 2004). This makes modelling of malaria transmission and disease risk a great challenge and forms the rationale for mathematical and statistical approaches to describe the dynamics of malaria risk (McKenzie 2000).

Modelling malaria risk

Mathematical models offer important insight into the process underlying dynamics of malaria transmission and have been successfully used to compose effective interventions (Mackenzie 2000). In 1910 Ross used the first simple mathematical model to show that it is sufficient for the elimination of malaria to bring the mosquito population below a certain threshold (Ross 1911). In the 1950's MacDonald extended Ross's basic model to show that it is far more effective to use insecticides on adult mosquitoes than their larvae (Macdonald 1957). Since then mathematical models have continued to contribute to the theoretical basis of malaria control.

To date most mathematical models are either directly related to the Ross-MacDonald models or borrow from their concept, which includes factors that directly influence malaria such as mosquito density and survival, biting frequencies and parasite development rate (Dietz 1988; Mckenzie 2000). However, until recently only few models have been statistically calibrated (i.e. formally fitted to data) because of a lack of extensive longitudinal data and adequate statistical techniques. In addition, simulation results from those models were not presented with confidence intervals allowing for assessment of their reliability (Cancre *et al.* 1999). Most recently, an innovative mathematical modelling platform has been constructed to simulate the potential impact of interventions on malaria epidemiology (Smith *et al.* 2006). This employs a stochastic modelling framework to predict the relationships between different components which include transmission parameters, intervention scenarios and their cost effectiveness. However, these kinds of models are less suitable to determine the most effective moment and geographical position for control methods to be applied.

New statistical approaches that take into account time and point reference, including model inference about model parameter values, calculation of confidence intervals for model predictions, model checking and hypothesis testing are now available. These operate within the framework of Generalised Linear Mixed Models (GLMM) (Littel *et al.* 1996) and Bayesian spatial models using Markov Chain Monte Carlo simulation (MCMC) (Wakefield *et al.* 2000). All these methods have already started contributing in helping to identify the best choices of outcomes and parameters for improving the mapping of malaria risk in Africa.

Mapping malaria risk

Risk maps by definition are outcomes of models of disease transmission based on spatial and temporal data. These models incorporate, to varying degrees, epidemiological, entomological, climate and environmental information (Kitron 2000). Describing spatial and temporal variation in transmission and disease risk is fundamental to epidemiological understanding and control of malaria. Decades of experience confirm that successful malaria control depended on accurate identification and geographical reconnaissance of high-risk areas in order to target control measures (Wijeyaratne 1999; Carter *et al.* 2000).

However, in the past, global, continental and regional maps of malaria risk were largely based on expert opinion, limited data, as well as crude geographical and climate iso-lines with no clear and reproducible numerical definition (Craig *et al.* 1999). In recent years the availability of new data sources such as remote sensing (RS), and mapping tools such as computerized geographic information systems (GIS) for quantitative analysis of spatial data provided unprecedented amount of information and increased capability to describe, predict and communicate risk and the outcome of interventions (Hay *et al.* 2000; Kitron 2000; Thomson and Connor 2000; Bergquist 2001). These developments lead to the formation of a GIS based continent wide initiative, the Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa / Atlas du Risque de la Malaria en Afrique (MARA/ARMA) collaboration with the aim of producing an atlas of malaria risk for rational and targeted control across the continent (Snow, Mash and Le Sueur 1996a; Le Sueur *et al.* 1997).

The MARA/ARMA project defined the theoretical distribution and duration of malaria transmission across the whole of Africa based on biological constraints of climate on parasite and vector development (MARA/ARMA 1998; Craig et al. 1999). Furthermore, the malaria distribution model was used to estimate the number of people at risk at a continental level (Snow et al. 1999). Several malaria risk maps have also been produced using malaria data collected as part of the MARA/ARMA collaboration. These maps have been developed using parasite prevalence data at a country and regional level in Kenya and West Africa, respectively, with new methods developed each time, discriminant analysis (Snow et al. 1998); kriging techniques including generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) (Kleinschmidt et al. 2000; Kleinschmidt et al. 2001a); Bayesian spatial models employing Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) inference (Gemperli 2003). In southern Africa, the first spatial and temporal analysis of malaria risk was carried out in a small area in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa using clinical incidence rates rather than parasite rates as in the above-mentioned studies by applying conditional autoregressive models fitted using MCMC (Kleinschmidt et al. 2001a & 2001b).

Recently, a transmission model based approach has been used for mapping malaria risk in Mali, West and Central Africa (Gemperli *et al.* 2006a; Gemperli *et al.* 2006a). This approach requires an input of malaria seasonality to underlie the maps. Seasonality in malaria transmission is an important but neglected consideration in malaria mapping, most malariometric indices used are either collected during the rainy or dry season, and this introduces bias in the maps if not accounted for (Gemperli 2003). Besides,

seasonality in climate affects the dynamic relationship between vector mosquito inoculation rate, parasite prevalence and disease outcome.

In the Mali analysis Gemperli *et al.* (2006a) assumed a constant transmission season for each location across the country. In the subsequent analysis of the West and Central African data Gemperli *et al.* (2006b) attempted to overcome this problem by using a modified version of the Tanser *et al.* (2003) climate suitability model of malaria seasonality which estimates duration and timing of season at each location by classifying months as suitable or not suitable for transmission. However, it would be preferable to use a seasonality model that predicts quantitative variation in intensity of transmission between months, rather than simply classifying them dichotomously. An improved map of the seasonal risk pattern is also important for timely spatial targeting of malaria control efforts.

Rationale for the study

In most parts of sub-Saharan Africa malaria transmission is highly seasonal with considerable interannual variability and propensity for epidemics in some parts. This is to a large extent driven by climate and associated environmental determinants. However, although the basic relatioship between transmision, climate and environment is well known (Molineaux 1988; Thomson *et al.* 1997; Craig *et al.* 1999), variability as a result of their complex interaction in both space and time pose a serious challenge for the description of malaria risk and disease control. Particularly because effective implementation of control measures requires that risk areas and risk periods be identified.

15

Study aim

The main aim is to develop an empirical model of malaria seasonality and to identify potential climatic and environmental predictors of seasonal and inter-annual variation using time series of parasite positive clinical cases and entomological inoculate rates (EIR) where available for modelling malaria transmission dynamics and for timely spatial targeting of interventions.

Specific objectives

- 1. Review the historical impact indoor residual spraying (IRS) with insecticide on the malaria situations in southern Africa.
- Evaluate the effect of the El Nino Southern Oscillation (ENSO) as measured by the Southern Oscillation Index (SOI) on annual malaria incidence in Southern Africa.
- 3. Examine the spatio-temporal role of the effect of climate in inter-annual variation of malaria incidence in Zimbabwe.
- 4. Use Zimbabwe as an example towards the development of an empirical seasonality model based on clinical malaria data.
- 5. Assess the potential use of entomological inoculation rate (EIR) and a seasonality concentration index for describing malaria seasonality in Africa.
- Develop an empirical model and map of the seasonality of malaria transmission for sub-Saharan Africa based on the seasonality in EIR and meteorological covariates.

Chapter 2: Historical review of malaria control in southern African with emphasis on the use of indoor residual house spraying

Musawenkosi L. H. Mabaso¹, Brian Sharp², Christian Lengeler³

¹Scientist, Malaria Research Programme, Medical Research Council, P. O. Box 70380, Overport, Durban, South Africa.

²Director, Malaria Research Programme, Medical Research Council, P. O. Box 70380,

Overport, Durban, South Africa..

³Project Leader, Swiss Tropical Institute, P.O. Box, 4002 Basel, Switzerland. E-mail

Abstract

Indoor residual house spraying (IRS) mainly with dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) was the principal method by which malaria was eradicated or greatly reduced in many countries in the world between the 1940s and 1960s. In sub-Saharan Africa early malaria eradication pilot projects also showed that malaria is highly responsive to vector control by IRS but transmission could not be interrupted in the endemic tropical and lowland areas. As a result indoor residual spraying was not taken to scale in most endemic areas of the continent with the exception of southern Africa and some island countries such as Reunion, Mayotte, Zanzibar, Cape Verde and Sao Tome. In southern Africa large-scale malaria control operations based on indoor residual house spraying with DDT and benzene hexachloride (BHC) were initiated in a number of countries to varying degrees. The objective of this review was to investigate the malaria situation before and after the introduction of indoor residual insecticide spraying in Swaziland, Botswana, Namibia, South Africa, Zimbabwe and Mozambique using historical malaria data. We show that immediately after the inception of indoor residual house spraying with insecticides, dramatic reductions in malaria and its vectors were recorded. Countries that developed national malaria control programmes during this phase and had built up human and organizational resources, made significant advances towards malaria control. Malaria was reduced from hyper- to meso-endemicity and from meso- to hypo-endemicity and in certain instances to complete eradication. Data are presented on the effectiveness of indoor residual house spraving as a malaria control tool in six southern African countries. Recent trends in and challenges to malaria control in the region are also discussed.

Introduction

Control of malaria represents one of the world's greatest public health challenges, especially in sub-Saharan Africa where most of the disease occurs nowadays. In the past decades, efforts to control malaria have been met with mixed success. Since the discovery of the connection between *Anopheles* vectors and malaria transmission in 1897, vector control strategies have been the most widely used malaria control measures. Before World War II vector control measures included environmental sanitation through drainage and landfills to eliminate larval mosquito habitat; biological control through the use of larvivorous fish in ponds; larviciding with oil and Paris green. All these methods were proven to be effective, especially in Europe, but malaria continued to be a problem on a global scale (Najera 2000).

The availability of dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) and other insecticides in the 1940s marked a new era for malaria control in the world. The effectiveness of DDT against indoor resting mosquitoes led to the adoption of the Global Eradication Programme of Malaria in 1955, coordinated and supported by the World Health Organization (WHO). For the first 10 years (1957-1966) the results were spectacular; malaria was completely eradicated in the United States as well as in the former Soviet Union and European countries. Disease incidence was also significantly reduced in many countries in the tropical region of South-East Asia, India and South America. However, gains made in some of the countries particularly in the tropical regions could not be sustained and there were reverses due to financial, administrative or operational problems, resistance or behaviour of vectors, or to the inadequate development of basic Chapter 2: Review of malaria control by indoor residual spraying in Southern Africa 20 health services (Najera 2001). The time-limited eradication policy was eventually abandoned in 1969 and replaced by a long-term Global Malaria Control Strategy in 1992.

In Africa, south of the Sahara, several malaria eradication pilot projects were initiated between the 1940s and the 1960s in countries such as Liberia, Cameroon, Nigeria, Senegal, Burkina Faso, Benin, Togo, Rwanda, Burundi, Uganda, Tanzania and Kenya. The intention was to assist governments to improve techniques to the point where transmission was interrupted and eradication could be undertaken. These pilot projects demonstrated that malaria was highly responsive to control by IRS with insecticides (mainly DDT). Significant reductions in anopheline vectors and malaria were recorded but transmission could not be interrupted (Kouznetsov 1977; Payne *et al.* 1976; Bradley 1991; Najera 2001). Subsequently, international interest in malaria and funding for malaria research and control declined in most countries on the continent. As a result residual spraying was not taken to scale in large parts of sub-Saharan Africa with the exception of southern Africa and islands such as the Reunion, Mayotte, Zanzibar, Cape Verde and Sao Tome.

In southern Africa the first experimental adult mosquito control with pyrethrum was carried out in 1931 in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa, and this led the way for the worldwide use of residual insecticides against adult mosquitoes (de Meillon 1936). By the 1940s, large-scale malaria control operations based on house spraying with DDT and BHC (benzene hexachloride) were successfully initiated in South Africa, Zimbabwe and Swaziland. The danger of unexpected epidemics was minimized; morbidity and mortality Chapter 2: Review of malaria control by indoor residual spraying in Southern Africa 21 were drastically reduced, and in certain areas such as southern KwaZulu-Natal the disease was eradicated (Kouznestov 1977).

Today malaria is a resurging global phenomenon, with explosive epidemics, altered geographical distribution and resurgence in areas where it had been brought to low levels (Roberts *et al.* 2000). It is clearly important therefore to look at the history of malaria and its control in regions where significant and sustained strides were made towards control, particularly in Africa. In this paper, we examine the historical impact of vector control on the malaria situation in southern Africa, and how the control programmes evolved in the region with an emphasis on the use of IRS, which has been and continues to be the backbone of malaria control in the region.

Selected countries and data collection

This review focuses on six southern African countries for which historical malaria data and related information could be accessed, i.e. South Africa, Swaziland, Botswana, Namibia, Zimbabwe and Mozambique. The intensity of malaria transmission in the region varies considerably and includes malaria-free areas as well as unstable and stable transmission areas. Among the selected countries malaria is predominantly stable in Mozambique, which as a result has the greatest burden of the disease. In the other five countries, malaria is predominantly unstable. These areas are often prone to epidemics which can result in high levels of morbidity and mortality if not prevented or contained. IRS is the main vector control strategy in these countries, and over 13 million people are currently protected by IRS in the region (SAMC 2000). Malaria data and related information used were collected as part of the MARA/ARMA project (Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa / Atlas du Risque de la Malaria en Afrique) through literature searches and country visits (MARA/ARMA 1998). Data sources included national malaria control programmes, national archives and libraries, as well as academic institutions in the region.

In South Africa, publications by Sharp *et al.* (1988), le Sueur (1993), Sharp and le Sueur (1996) document the history of malaria control from the early 1930s to the mid 1990s. A number of unpublished documents and reports were also sourced from Dr. Frank Hansford of the former National Institute of Tropical Diseases in Tzaneen, South Africa.

In Swaziland, early malaria control efforts (1947-1957) are well documented in published and unpublished papers by the chief medical officer Dr. O. Mastbaum. Consistent records of malaria data are also available from annual reports produced by the Ministry of Health since 1947 as well from various WHO reports.

In Botswana, the Ministry of Health and Central Statistics compiled the only available consistent malaria information since 1980. Prior to this, only scanty information dating back to the 1930s and early 1950s could be sourced from national archives, as well as from two WHO reports produced in 1962 and 1974 (WHO 1962; Chayabejara *et al.* 1975).

In Namibia, past malaria data and related information were available from a 1950 publication by Dr B. de Meillon (de Meillon 1951). A series of malaria data dating from the 1960s until the early 1990s were sourced from the National Institute of Tropical Diseases in Tzaneen as well as from numerous WHO reports before and after 1990. However, since the early 1990s the National Vector-borne Disease Control Programme (NVDCP) within the Ministry of Health has been responsible for malaria and related information.

In Zimbabwe, Alves and Blair (1953, 1955), Harwin (1969, 1979), Taylor and Matambu (1986) give a historical account of malaria control efforts in that country from the mid-1940s to the mid-1980s. Some information is also contained in a number of unpublished reports from the Blair Research Institute in Harare, Zimbabwe.

The 20-year history of malaria control experience (1946-1956 and 1960-1969) in southern Mozambique is documented in a number of unpublished reports (Soero 1956; Ferreira 1958; Schwalbach & de la Maza 1985). Recent information on malaria control in Mozambique was sourced from Barreto (1996) and Sharp *et al.* (2001).

Malaria situation before control with IRS

Prior to the introduction of IRS, malaria was hyper-endemic with intense seasonal transmission in endemic areas of most countries in the region. Pre-control spleen and parasite rates from random surveys carried out in selected areas in South Africa (Wilson Chapter 2: Review of malaria control by indoor residual spraying in Southern Africa 24 and Garnham 1950); Swaziland; Botswana (Mastaum 1944); Namibia (de Meillon 1951); (Mastbaum 1957b); Zimbabwe (Alves and Blair 1953) and southern Mozambique (Martins 1941) were highest in young children and there was a decline in infection with increasing age indicative of a fairly stable transmission (Table 2.1.). The geographical distribution of malaria was also more extensive, and most countries experienced severe epidemics.

In South Africa, malaria epidemics used to extend as far southwards down the east coast as Port St. Johns (Eastern Cape) and as far inland as Pretoria in the northern part of the country (le Sueur *et al.* 1993). In Swaziland, the highest infections were found in the lowveld (150-500 meters) and relatively low infections were found in the middleveld (500-1000 meters) while malaria was absent from the highveld zone (1000-4000 meters) (Figure 2.1.).

In Botswana, very little information is available on the malaria situation prior to the implementation of IRS. However, in 1939 a travelling dispensary noted the disease as occurring all year round in the riverine communities, indicating fairly stable transmission in these areas, while in villages away from such areas it was distinctly seasonal with fewer cases seen during winter months. The spleen rate varied from 40% to 84% in different villages (Medical Officer 1939).

In Namibia, the only information available on the malaria situation before the beginning of the IRS operation in the mid 1960s is from studies by de Meillon (1951) and

Schoemann (1951). These surveys showed that malaria was highest in the north eastern part of the country decreasing towards the west, varying from meso- to hypo-endemic in the central districts, and fading to an epidemic-prone situation in the southern part of the country.

In Zimbabwe, a more stable transmission was found to occur in low lying areas and frequent epidemics occurred at higher altitude (Taylor & Matambu 1986). In southern Mozambique, the Maputo region experienced stable seasonal transmission (Soero 1956; Ferreira 1958; Schwalbach & de la Maza 1985).

Malaria vectors of the *A. gambiae* complex and *A. funestus* were also widespread and found in high densities indoors throughout the malarious areas in South Africa (Swellengrebel & de Meillon 1931), Swaziland (Mastbaum 1957b), Botswana (Mastbaum 1944), Namibia (de Meillon 1951), Zimbabwe (Alves & Blair 1955) and Mozambique (Soeiro 1956).

Table 2.1. Pre-control spleen and parasite rates from random surveys carried out in selected areas in Swaziland (Mastbaum 1957b); Botswana (Mastaum 1944); Namibia (de Meillon 1951); South Africa (Wilson and Garnham 1950); Zimbabwe (Alves and Blair 1953) and southern Mozambique from (Martins 1941).

SOUTH AFRICA (1932)									
Age groups Transvaal and Northern KwaZulu-Natal Transmission season									
(Years)	Spleen (%)							Parasite (%)	
0-1	63							60	
2-5	92							91	
6-10	87							76	
11-15	74							64	
16-25	52						51		
>25	46						34		
SWAZILAND (1945-1948)									
	Lowveld Are	ea (150-500 me	eters)	Middleveld Area (500-1000 m		0 meters)			
	Transmission season		Non transmission season		Transmission season		Non transmission season		
	Spleen (%)	Parasite	Spleen (%)	Parasite (%)	Spleen (%)	Parasite	Spleen (%)	Parasite (%)	
		(%)				(%)			
< 1	17	38	11	13	5	14	1	2	
1-5	64	76	47	51	23	31	9	15	
6-10	68	78	61	56	23	32	16	20	
11-15	49	55	42	37	24	43	13	13	
16-20	30	49	26	23	20	37	6	11	
>20	29	44	19	15	18	36	6	8	
BOTSWANA	(1944)								
	Ngamiland South Non transmission season Spleen (%)			Parasite (%)	Chobe Non transmission season Spleen (%)			Parasite (%)	
0-5	43			33	86			73	
6-14	42			18.3	44			55	
>14	25			8.3	11			11	
NAMIBIA (1950)									
	Kavango Transmission season			Ovambo Transmission season					
	Spleen (%)			Parasite (%)	Spleen (%)			Parasite (%)	
0-1	48			74	30			19	
2-5	79			90	34			58	
6-10	52			75	36			63	
11-20	30			65	26			60	
21-30	13			48	9			50	
>30	10			25	7			33	
ZIMABWE (1948)									
Bushu Reserve Transmission season									
								Parasite %	
1-3								72	
	SOUTHERN	SOUTHERN MOZAMBIQUE (1937-1938)							
	Maputo regi	Maputo region							
	Spleen (%)							Parasite (%)	
< 1	56							80	
1-5	69							92	
5-10	53							83	
10-15	38							72	



Figure 2.1. Parasite rates before and after the inception of malaria control by IRS (arrows show the start of IRS) in Swaziland, Botswana, Namibia, South Africa, Zimbabwe and southern Mozambique (for references on country data see main text).

Implementation of IRS programmes

Table 2.2. summarizes the start of IRS programmes in the region and changes in residual insecticides applied over time. The first trial testing of the residual application of pyrethrum was undertaken. In 1946, DDT replaced pyrethrum as the insecticide of choice (Sharp *et al.* 1988; le Sueur *et al.* 1993). In 1956, malaria became a notifiable disease, total coverage of all malarious areas was achieved for the first time in 1958, and by 1970 South Africa had a well-structured malaria control programme (Sharp & le Sueur 1996). In 1996, the pyrethroid deltamethrin was introduced for IRS in line with international trends to replace DDT. Subsequently, *A. funestus*, which had disappeared since the 1950s re-emerged in 2000 and was shown to be pyrethroid-resistant (Hargreaves *et al.* 2000). As a result, national policy reverted back to the use of DDT, and surveillance has since indicated that *A. funestus* has again disappeared (Ministry of Health 2003).

In Swaziland, the malaria control programme was launched in 1945. Residual indoor spraying with DDT was initiated on a limited scale in 1947 (Mastbaum 1955). By 1950, coverage of all malarious areas was achieved. During the 1951-1952 transmission season, benzene hexachloride (BHC) was introduced due to a shortage of DDT. From 1955-1956, the efficacy of dieldrin versus BHC was evaluated and no significant difference was found in the vector population density and number of malaria cases in areas sprayed with the two insecticides. However, dieldrin was discontinued due to higher cost (Mastbaum 1956, 1957b). Focal spraying, partly with BHC and partly with DDT, was carried out in the 1960s (Delfini 1969). From the 1980s, spraying of all inhabited structures in malarious areas with DDT and later with synthetic pryrethroids (cyfluthrin) in houses In Botswana, the National Malaria Control Programme was initiated in 1974. However, malaria interventions including spraying of human habitations have been reported as far back as the mid 1940s (Mastbaum 1944). In the 1950s, indoor house-spraying with DDT became the main vector control method (Freedman 1953). DDT remained the insecticide choice until 1971 when Fenitrothion was tried but abandoned again in 1972 because of low efficacy (Chayabejara *et al.* 1975). In 1973, residual spraying with DDT in the malarious districts of Ngamiland, Chobe and Francistown resumed, and in the 1980s a comprehensive vector control programme was organized which lead to improved spraying coverage. In 1998, Botswana stopped the use of DDT and introduced pyrethroids (deltamethrin and lambda-cyhalothrin) as alternative insecticides as a consequence of a lack of availability of good quality DDT (Ministry of Health 1999).

In Namibia, residual spraying with DDT was first carried out in 1965. However, it was only in the 1970s that full coverage of the malarious regions (Ovambo, Kavango and Caprivi) was achieved (Hansford 1990). In 1991, a comprehensive malaria control programme was launched under the auspices of the National Vector-borne Disease Control Programme (NVDCP) within the Ministry of Health and Social Services (MOHSS). To-date residual spraying with DDT is being carried out in traditional housing, with carbamates (bendiocarb) applied only in western-type housing.

Table 2.2. The start of indoor residual spraying (IRS) in countries in the southern African region, the start of malaria control programmes, and changes in residual insecticides applied over time.

Country		Start of IRS and changes of insecticides over-time
South Africa	1931	Pyrethrum [experimental IRS]
	1946	DDT and BHC introduced
	1958	Coverage of all malarious areas achieved
	1960-1996	DDT
	1997-1999	Deltamethrin [policy change]
	2000	DDT [resistance to pyrethroids]
Swaziland	1945	IRS introduced and programme launched
	1947-1950	DDT [coverage of all malarious areas in 1950]
	1951-1960	BHC [shortage of DDT] dieldrin tried but was costly
	1960-1967	BHC and DDT [focal spraying]
	1968-2000	DDT [cyfluthrin in houses with painted walls]
Botswana	1946	IRS introduced [limited scale]
	1950-1971	DDT [improved coverage]
	1972	Fenitrothion tried and abandoned [low efficacy]
	1974	Programme launched
	1973-1997	DDT
	1998-2000	Deltamethrin and lambda-cyhalothrin [policy change]
Namibia	1965	IRS introduced [limited scale]
	1970	Coverage of all malarious areas achieved
	1965-2000	DDT [bendiocarb in western type residential areas]
Zimbabwe	1945	IRS introduced [pilot projects]
	1949	Programme launched
	1957-1962	DDT and BHC
	1972-1973	BHC [equally effective as DDT but cheaper]
	1974-1987	DDT [resistance to BHC]
	1988-2000	Deltamethrin and lambda-cyhalothrin [policy change]
Southern Mozambique	1946	IRS introduced [selected southern areas]
	1946-1956	DDT and BHC [coverage of all targeted areas in 1950]
	1960-1969	DDT [only in Maputo region]
	1993	Deltamethrin and lambda-cyhalothrin [major towns]
	2000	Bendiocarb [selected southern areas]

For references on country data see main text.

In Zimbabwe, indoor house spraying pilot projects with DDT began as far back as 1945. A large scale house spraying programme was initiated in 1949 (Alves & Blair 1953, 1955). Spraying operations were later extended to other parts of the country as part of a "barrier" spraying programme to prevent epidemics and to limit the spread to malariafree areas. These operations continued until the late 1970s and after 1980 the malaria control programme was reviewed with the aim of reducing morbidity and mortality rather than only preventing epidemics (Taylor & Matambu 1986). In 1988, DDT was replaced by deltamethrin and lambda-cyhalothrin due to the international lobby against persistent organic pollutants (Freeman 1995).

In Mozambique, residual house spraying with DDT and BHC was first introduced in 1946 in the southern part of the country in the semi-urban area of Maputo city and in the rural area of the Limpopo Valley (Soeiro 1956; Ferreira 1958). Between 1960-1969, residual spraying with DDT was carried out in southern Mozambique (Maputo region) as part of the malaria eradication experiment (Schwalbach & de la Maza 1985). The escalation of civil war in the late 1970s led to a complete breakdown of malaria control measures. Following the cessation of hostilities in the 1990s, IRS mostly with lambdacyhalothrin and partly with deltamethrin was re-introduced but only in suburban areas in the majority of provincial capitals (Barreto 1996). In 2000, IRS with carbamates (bendiocarb) was re-introduced in the rural parts of Maputo province as part of the Lubombo Spatial Development Initiative (LSDI), a trilateral agreement between Mozambique, Swaziland, and South Africa aimed at protecting communities against Chapter 2: Review of malaria control by indoor residual spraying in Southern Africa 32 malaria in the Lubombo region in order to create a suitable environment for economic development and promotion of eco-tourism (Sharp et al. 2001).

Impact of indoor residual spraying (IRS)

The introduction of indoor residual insecticide spraying had a huge impact on the malaria situation in the region, particularly immediately after its implementation (Figure 2.1.). Generally, in most of the countries under review other control measures such as attempts at drug prophylaxis, environmental sanitation and larviciding were tried prior to IRS, but with limited success.

In South Africa, a dramatic reduction in number of malaria cases was observed after the first indoor spraying with pyrethrum in 1932 in the KwaZulu-Natal province (le Sueur *et al.* 1993). Malaria cases for the month of April (peak month) dropped from about 1400 in 1931 to about 1000 in 1932 and to below 100 in 1934. Dramatic declines in hospital admissions due to malaria were also reported in the malarious areas of the former Transvaal province of South Africa, from 1177 cases during the 1945/46 transmission season to 601 in 1946/47 coinciding with the availability of DDT in 1946, and falling to 454 in 1948 and to a low of 61 cases in 1951. Parasite rates in children 2-5 years old in the Tzaneen and Lubombo foothills were reduced from 94% recorded in 1931 (Swellengrebel & de Meillon 1931) to 38% in 1948 (Ministry of Health 1949) and to 4,9% between 1956 and 1957 (Brink 1958).

In Swaziland, considerable gains were made shortly after the implementation of residual spraying with total parasite rates in children 1-5 years being reduced from 75% in 1946 to 24% (n=409) in 1952, 11% in 1953, 1.7% (n=1639) in 1954, 1,1% (n=438) in 1955, 0,7% (n=2248) in 1956 and 0.4% in 1957 (Mastbaum 1954, 1955, 1957a,b; Ministry of Health unpublished data). A similar reduction had already been achieved in the middleveld areas over the past three seasons.

In Botswana, initial IRS with DDT in the mid-1940s and the intensified residual spraying campaign in the 1950s are evidenced by the low parasite rates recorded by WHO in 1960 and 1979 in previously hyper-endemic districts. In the Chobe district parasite rates in 2-9 year olds were further reduced from 43% (n=575) in 1961-62 to 14% (n=222) in 1973-1974 and in Ngamiland from 45% (n=944) to 13% (n=564), respectively (WHO 1962; Chayabejara *et al.* 1975).

In Namibia, after the first residual spraying with DDT in 1965, average parasite rates in 2-9 year-olds in the malarious regions of Kavango and Ovambo declined tremendously, from 83% (n=74) in 1950 to 14% (n=1115) in 1979 and from 65% (n=35) to 0.1% (n=978), respectively. In the Caprivi district, a pre-control survey in 1966 recorded an overall parasite rate of 32% and this declined to 2% by 1967.

In the Bushu Reserve in Zimbabwe, parasite rates in children between the ages 1-3 years declined from 72% in 1948 to 30% in 1950 following residual spraying, and further to 4.7% in 1952 (Figure 3.1.). The same general pattern was shown by other surveys where

control measures had been introduced (Alves and Blair 1953). Similarly, in the Mazoe Valley when a residual spraying programme with DDT was introduced for the first time in 1945 as part of a pilot project, malaria cases declined from 100 in 1946 to 2 in 1950 at a hospital situated in a sprayed area compared to 62 in 1946 and 68 in 1950 at an adjacent hospital in an unsprayed area (Blair 1951).

Following the introduction of residual spraying with DDT in Maputo, southern Mozambique, in 1946 malaria admissions dropped from 16% to about 8% in 1947 and to a low of 3% and 1% in 1953 and 1954, respectively. In the same region in a rural area in the Limpopo Valley after the introduction of malaria control in 1947, parasite and spleen rates in children under one year declined from 62.7% and 59.4%, respectively, in 1953 to 23.6% and 21% in 1954 and to 17% and 1% in 1955. Only spleen rates were given for children 2-10 years old in 1953, and these stood at 53.2%. They dropped to 26.7 in 1954 and declined further to 13.7% in 1955 (Soeiro 1956). Recently, dramatic reductions in malaria transmission have also been reported in the Maputo region after a year of successful control of vectors by IRS as part of as part of the Lubombo Spatial Development Initiative (LSDI) (Sharp *et al.* 2001).

The application of IRS also greatly altered the entomological situation in the malarious regions of South Africa, Swaziland, Zimbabwe and parts of southern Mozambique. The principal vectors of the *A. gambiae* complex and *A. funestus* were reduced to negligible levels, and while the former could still be found outdoors the latter completely disappeared in certain parts. *A. gambiae* is a species complex initially identified by

Paterson in the early 1960s (Paterson 1963). It was generally presumed that the endophilic and endophagic *A. gambiae s.s.* was well controlled and possibly eradicated over large areas. On the contrary, other members of this complex, namely the exophilic and zoophagic *A. quadriannulatus* (a non vector species) persisted and *A. arabiensis* survived and is currently considered responsible for the remaining malaria transmission in areas under effective IRS (Hansford 1972; Sharp *et al.* 1990).

Malaria situation over time

Over time major gains were made in most countries in the region as a result of large scale and sustained application of IRS. There was a shift in the geographical distribution of malaria coupled by a decline in the level of transmission. In South Africa, malaria is now only found in the northern part of KwaZulu-Natal and in the low altitude areas of Limpopo and Mpumalanga (former Transvaal Province) (Sharp et al. 1988; le Sueur et al. 1993; Sharp & le Sueur 1996; le Sueur et al. 1996). In Swaziland, malaria is now confined to the lowveld area with occasional outbreaks in the middleveld (Ministry of Health 1991). In Botswana and Namibia, malaria still persists in endemic areas albeit at much reduced levels (Ministry of Health 1999; Teklehaimanot et al. 1990). In Zimbabwe, malaria was considered eliminated in the plateau area by 1956, and throughout the country transmission was brought down to very low levels (Taylor & Matambu 1986). In Mozambique, although malaria transmission was never interrupted, dramatic reductions in malaria prevalence were achieved between 1960 and 1969, but mainly in the southern parts of the country where malaria control activities had been carried out since 1946 (Schwalbach & de la Maza 1985). Southern Mozambique has also benefited from recent

Chapter 2: Review of malaria control by indoor residual spraying in Southern Africa 36 vector control efforts by IRS (Sharp *et al.* 2001).

Recently collated parasite prevalence database show that parasite rates in the countries under review have been kept at relatively low levels between the 1960 and 1980 (MARA/ARMA, unpublished). Although this success was largely shaped by the quality and extent of IRS programmes, it was also strengthened by the development of good public health infrastructure coupled with effective malaria surveillance activities and improved socio-economic conditions. In addition, South Africa has also developed detailed maps of malaria risk areas to allow authorities to focus their spraying activities, thus facilitating cost-effective control (Sharp and le Sueur 1996; Booman *et al.* 2000; Martin *et al.* 2002).

However, since the mid 1980s these gains were being gradually eroded with malaria epidemics becoming frequent and more severe. In 1996, the entire region experienced one of the most severe epidemics recorded in recent times (le Sueur *et al.* 1996). The recent trend in the reduction of the impact of IRS has been attributed to a number of factors and these include environmental, biological and social constraints. Increased risk has been partly attributed to weather disturbances linked to global climatic events such as El Nino (le Sueur *et al.* 1996). The appearance of *P. falciparum* resistance to chloroquine in the mid-1980s (Deacon *et al.* 1994) and Fansidar resistance in South Africa (Bredenkamp *et al.* 2001) has contributed to an increase in malaria cases as treatment failure increased the pool of malaria infections for the following transmission season. Detection of *A. funestus* resistance to pyrethroids in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa

(Hargreaves *et al.* 2000) was a further reason for the reduced effectiveness of IRS. Behavioural avoidance of DDT sprayed surfaces by vectors due to its irritating effects also posed an effectiveness problem (Sharp *et al.* 1990). Social resistance to DDT application due to bed bug infestation, as they are resistant to DDT (Newberry and Jansen 1986) and replastering of sprayed walls due to the presence of DDT stains (Mnzava *et al.* 1998) reduced effective IRS coverage. Lack of proper supervision and /or skilled personnel is another mitigating factor because effective application of residual insecticides requires properly trained individuals. Population migration from uncontrolled areas also leads to the deterioration of malaria situation in neighbouring countries that have brought malaria under control (Delfini 1969; Sharp *et al.* 1988).

All these constraints coincide with the renewed interest in the control of malaria in sub Saharan Africa. It is essential therefore that effort be made to ensure that the effectiveness of IRS is not compromised, particularly in areas where it has been proven to work. Continued monitoring and evaluation of its impact is clearly of fundamental importance in this regard. For example, in South Africa this led to the detection of both insecticide and parasite resistance which led to policy change and improved effectiveness of control efforts. We also need to develop climate-based early warning systems to detect climate driven epidemics and improve the impact of control efforts. Inter-country networking and cooperation towards strengthening malaria control programmes across the region is also of vital importance. Today, with the availability of equally effective alternative intervention such as Insecticide-Treated (mosquito) Nets (ITNs), choosing between IRS and ITNs is a matter of operational feasibility and availability of local resources (Lengeler & Sharp 2003). Appropriate application or integration of IRS with other interventions elsewhere on the continent has to be based on sound scientific research which takes into account the epidemiological setting, organizational capacity, social and financial considerations, as these in turn impact on operational feasibility and sustainability.

Conclusion

Evidence presented in this review confirms that malaria control by IRS has made epidemics less frequent and reduced malaria from hyper- to meso-endemicity and from meso- to hypo-endemicity at the southern fringe of transmission in tropical Africa. The development of large well-organized and well-funded control programmes in these areas led to selective and sustainable application of IRS over time.

Almost all the countries that successfully controlled malaria in southern Africa experienced an acceleration of economic growth immediately following the introduction of effective vector control measures with IRS. Countries that developed national malaria control programmes during this phase and had built up human and organizational resources made significant advances towards malaria control. In addition, most southern African countries developed stronger health systems. However, with the recent trends in malaria increase and problems of drug and insecticide resistance there is a need to find ways to improve sustainability, both financially and technically, if IRS is to maintain its role as an effective measure against malaria transmission. Already effective supplementary interventions such as ITNs and new drug therapies (artermisinin-based combinations) are now available and the latter has been implemented to good effect in the republic of South Africa. Alternative vector control strategies such as rotational or mixed use of insecticides have also been proposed. South Africa has also recently secured funding to carry out research on feasibility and effect of these strategies. New technologies using GIS as a platform to plan, implement and assess control activities are now available to help rationalize malaria control in time and space and hence minimize cost. To date there is also a renewed interest and political commitment to controlling malaria in Africa through the Roll Back Malaria (RBM) partnership.

Indoor residual spraying is not a magic bullet, and its use in other areas should be planned carefully, after considering the major organizational, technical and financial implications. However, its track record in southern Africa and in many other areas of the world is outstanding and should certainly be considered when planning extended vector control activities in endemic areas.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Professor C. F. Curtis and Dr T. Smith for their valuable comments and suggestions on the manuscript. We also thank Ms Rosina Diseko of the Ministry of Health in Botswana and Dr Shiva Murugasampillay of the World Health Organization-Southern African Malaria Control Programme for their support and cooperation. Dr Dave Le Sueur, who has sadly died, critically revised the paper. Simon Kunene gave access to ministry of health documents in Swaziland, Richard Kamwi to those in Namibia, Shinaaz el Halabi and Dr Temba Moeti to those in Botswana, Dr Stanley Midzi to those in Zimbabwe.

Chapter 3: El-Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO) and annual malaria incidence in Southern Africa

Musawenkosi L.H. Mabaso^{1,2}, Immo Kleinschmidt¹, Brian Sharp¹, Thomas Smith²

¹Malaria Research Lead Programme, Medical Research Council, P.O. Box 70380,

Overport 4067, Durban, South Africa

²Public Health and Epidemiology, Swiss Tropical Institute, Socinstrasse 57, P.O. Box

Published in: Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene

Abstract

We evaluated the association between annual malaria incidence and ENSO (El Niño Southern Oscillation) as measured by the Southern Oscillation Index (SOI) in five countries in Southern Africa from 1988 to1999. Below normal incidence of malaria synchronized with a negative SOI (El Niño) and above normal with a positive SOI (La Niña), which lead to dry and wet weather, conditions respectively. In most countries there was a positive relationship between SOI and annual malaria incidence, especially where An. arabiensis is a major vector. This mosquito breeds in temporary rain pools and is highly sensitive to fluctuations in weather conditions. South Africa and Swaziland have the most reliable data and showed the strongest associations, but the picture there may also be compounded by the moderating effect of other oscillatory systems in the Indian Ocean. The impact of ENSO also varies over time within countries, depending on existing malaria control efforts and response capacity. There remains a need for quantitative studies that at the same time consider both ENSO-driven climate anomalies and non-ENSO factors influencing epidemic risk potential to assess their relative importance in order to provide an empirical basis for malaria epidemic forecasting models.

Introduction

The El Niño Southern Oscillation phenomenon (ENSO) refers to the cyclic warming and cooling of the equatorial Pacific Ocean coupled with changes in the atmospheric pressure across the Pacific. This is the most important climatic cycle that contributes to worldwide interannual variability in climate and the likelihood of climatic anomalies. The two extremes of ENSO are El Niño (a warm event) and La Niña (a cold event), which create rainfall and temperature fluctuations. Their impact varies across the regions of the globe and can result in drought in some areas and flooding in others (Nicholls 1993; Bouma *et al.* 1997a; Kovats 2000; Kovats *et al.* 2003).

There is strong evidence that ENSO is associated with heightened risk of malaria in regions of the world where climate is linked to the ENSO cycle (Kovats 2000; Kovats 2003). These include, among others, countries in South Asia and in Latin America (Bouma and van der Kaay 1994 and 1996; Bouma and Dye 1997; Bouma *et al.* 1997b; Poveda *et al.* 2001; Gagnon *et al.* 2002). In Africa, this is supported mostly by studies carried out in the east African highlands of Uganda (Kilian *et al.* 1999; Lindblade *et al.* 1999), Tanzania (Lindsay *et al.* 2000; Wort *et al.* 2004) and Rwanda (Loevinsohn 1994). ENSO also has a strong influence on inter-annual climate variability in Southern Africa (Nicholson 1993; Richard 2000 and 2001; Kovats 2000; Kovats *et al.* 2003) and is the main climatic phenomenon held responsible for some malaria epidemics in the region (Le Sueur *et al.* 1996a; SAMC 2003). However, quantitative analysis of the link between ENSO-related climate anomalies and malaria incidence is limited to a recent study in Botswana (Thomson *et al.* 2005).

In Southern Africa the challenge is that, owing to a long history of malaria control, baseline endemicity has been substantially reduced and in most places immunity is low (Mabaso *et al.* 2004). Under such conditions, seasonal transmission results in high morbidity and mortality if not prevented or contained (SAMC 2003). Consequently, disruption or failure of existing control activities induces epidemics (Mabaso *et al.* 2004; Craig *et al.*, 2004a). Thus, climate is not the only factor that has an impact on the epidemic potential and the question is how sensitive malaria transmission is to the impact of ENSO and whether its effects can be separated from other factors influencing epidemic risk in the region. Inter-annual fluctuations in malaria are driven mainly by climate variability; the extent of these fluctuations is indicative of areas prone to epidemics (SAMC, 2003; Craig *et al.* 2004b; Thomson *et al.* 2005).

In this study, we evaluated the association between inter-annual variability in malaria incidence and ENSO from 1989 to 1999 in five countries across Southern Africa in order to determine its relative impact given the different malaria situations in the region.

Materials and methods

Study area

Countries included in the study were Botswana, South Africa, Swaziland, Zambia and Zimbabwe based on the availability of malaria data. In these countries there are many areas with intense seasonal transmission as well as epidemic-prone and malaria-free areas. In Southern Africa, the total population is approximately 145 million people of whom about 92 million live in malarious areas, with approximately 21million cases and 300 000 deaths reported annually (SAMC 2003). The risk of malaria varies considerably both spatially and temporally. Rainfall and temperature are the main limiting climatic factors for transmission of malaria in this region (Craig *et al.* 1999; SAMC 2003).

Data

Malaria

Annual national malaria case data from 1988-1999 and corresponding population estimates were obtained from health information systems and / or annual malaria reports. This period was chosen because of the relative completeness of data from all the selected countries. The data consist of confirmed (Botswana, South Africa and Swaziland) and unconfirmed (Zambia) clinical cases as well a combination of both (Zimbabwe).

ENSO

There is a varying list of indices that can be used to determine ENSO years. In this analysis we use annual averages of the Southern Oscillation Index (SOI) a measure based on the differences in the atmospheric pressure between Tahiti in the eastern equatorial Pacific and Darwin in Australia (west Pacific), expressed as a standard deviation from the norm and available from the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) website (http://www.cdc.noaa.gov/ClimateIndices/List/). SOI is used to quantify the strength of an ENSO event and is negative during El Niño (a warm event) and positive during La Niña (a cold event). In parts of Southern Africa, a strong El Niño event is usually followed by drought, and La Niña by flooding (Nicholls 1993; Richard 2000 and 2001; Kovats 2000; Kovats *et al.* 2003).

Analysis

To display the connection between annual averages of SOI and malaria incidence (per 1000 person-years) in the selected countries, annual standardized incidence anomalies (*SIA*) were calculated using the formula $SIA=(Y-\bar{Y})/\sigma$ where Y denotes the observed incidence in each year, \bar{Y} the long term mean and σ the standard deviation of Y. Scatter plots were used to examine the nature of the relationship between annual averages of SOI and log-transformed annual malaria incidence in each country. A negative binomial regression model with year specific random-effect was used to assess the association between SOI and annual malaria incidence. This model adjusts for overdispersion that may be present in the count data (malaria case data) and used random effects as surrogates for unmeasured factors influencing annual incidence. The analysis was performed in STATA version 9 (Stata Corporation, College Station, TX, USA).
Results

Below normal annual incidence rates synchronized with negative SOI values (El Niño) i.e. dry conditions and above normal incidence with positive SOI values (La Niña) i.e. wet conditions (Figure 3.1.). During the study period the SOI varied from -2.02 to 1.22 with mean = -0.54 and standard deviation = 1.28. Table 3.1. gives summary statistics of malaria incidence for the selected countries.

The SOI showed a positive relationship with annual malaria incidence in Botswana, South Africa, Swaziland and Zimbabwe, but not in Zambia. The negative binomial model (Table 3.2.) confirmed that SOI increases annual malaria incidence in most of the selected countries (suggesting an association with positive SOI values or La Niña) although by a small amount in Zimbabwe, and reduces incidence in Zambia although very slightly. However, these associations were statistically significant only in South Africa and Swaziland.



Figure 3.1. Standardised annual malaria incidence and Southern Oscillation Index (SOI) anomalies from selected countries in

Southern Africa by year between 1988 and 1999.

Table 3.1. Estimated population in malarious areas, mean incidence (cases per 1000 person years) and standard deviation (SD) in selected countries in Southern Africa from 1988 to 1999.

Country	Population	Mean incidence	SD	Minimum	Maximum
Botswana	620400	5.585	4.906	0.306	15.274
South Africa	4429500	0.363	0.307	0.060	1.139
Swaziland	279300	6.295	3.370	0.716	13.318
Zambia	8690000	323.608	56.248	247.300	415.500
Zimbabwe	5962000	10.721	3.636	5.132	15.527

Table 3.2. Changes in annual malaria incidence (cases per 1000 person years) associated with one unit increase in the Southern Oscillation Index (SOI) in selected countries in Southern Africa.

Country	IRR	95% CI	P-value
Botswana	1.548	0.720, 3.330	0.263
South Africa	1.351	0.976, 1.870	0.070
Swaziland	1.283	0.991, 1.660	0.058
Zambia	0.968	0.895, 1.046	0.409
Zimbabwe	1.073	0.902, 1.276	0.426

IRR, incidence rate ratio; CI, confidence interval estimated from negative binomial model estimated using maximum likelihood.

Discussion

The study period featured a very active ENSO cycle (Kovats 2000; Kovats *et al.* 2003) and therefore offered an ideal opportunity for the evaluation of the relative impact of this phenomenon on malaria incidence in the region. This includes the two major El Niño episodes recorded in 1991 to 1994 and 1997 to 1998 and two La Niña episodes in 1995 to 1996 and 1999. In general, malaria incidence anomalies appeared to be synchronized both with El Niño and La Niña events as described by SOI (Figure 3.1.). Basically,

ENSO events cause rainfall patterns to change and this usually affects mosquito breeding which, in turn, is associated with variation in malaria transmission. However, the impact on malaria incidence may be complicated by non-ENSO factors such as insecticide and drug resistance or failure of malaria control programmes. Hence we used year specific random effects as surrogates for unmeasured factors influencing annual incidence.

In east Africa, ENSO events and in particular El Niño has been linked to changes in optimum climatic condition (i.e. lead to above normal temperature and / or rainfall) and associated increase in epidemic risk (Loevinsohn 1994; Kilian *et al.* 1999; Lindblade *et al.* 1999; Lindsay *et al.* 2000; Wort *et al.* 2004). In agreement with others (Nicholls 1993; Kovats 2000; Kovats *et al.* 2003) we found that in most of Southern Africa, ENSO as measured by SOI has the opposite effect during El Niño (dry) conditions and that heightened incidence coincides with La Niña (wet) conditions. A recent study in Botswana (Thomson *et al.* 2005; Thomson *et al.* 2006) demonstrated the predictive value of the association between sea surface temperature (SST), another ENSO index, and rainfall after removing the impact of non-climatic trends and a major policy intervention.

In most of the region, the positive relationship between SOI and annual malaria incidence probably reflects the effect of ENSO on the mosquito vector *Anopheles arabiensis* which breeds in temporary rain pools and is therefore highly sensitive to fluctuations in weather conditions. In Zambia, the lack of an apparent association of SOI with malaria incidence may be due to the lack of effective malaria control and therefore the presence of *Anopheles funestus*. This vector breeds in permanent swamps and streams which are less

dependent on rainfall and therefore less affected by ENSO events. Historical records show that *An. funestus* was responsible for most of the malaria transmission in southern Africa before the advent of DDT (Leeson 1931; De Meillon 1947), resulting in endemic malaria transmission even through the dry winter months. Where effective vector control by IRS with DDT was implemented, *An. funestus* disappeared and *An. arabiensis* took over (Mabaso *et al.* 2005), maintaining levels of transmission that are highly susceptible to rainfall fluctuations. A further reason why malaria cases in Zambia do not appear to correlate with ENSO may be poorer data quality owing to routine inclusion of unconfirmed cases in the official statistics, and this is not accounted for in our models.

South Africa and her closest neighbour Swaziland have the most reliable data and showed the strongest associations of epidemics with ENSO, but the picture there may also be compounded by other oceanic systems such as the Quasi-Biennial and Quasi-Periodic Oscillations in the Indian Ocean, which have a moderating effect on the impact of ENSO (i.e. cause rainfall during El Niño) (Richard 2000 and 2001).

There were inconsistencies in the association between ENSO and malaria incidence in Botswana and Zambia in 1993 and in all the countries in 1997, possibly reflecting heterogeneity in the climatic effects of ENSO (Lindsay 2000; Kovats 2000). The impact also varies over time within countries, depending on existing malaria control efforts and response capacity (Gagnon *et al.* 2002; Worrall *et al.* 2004). For example, the 1995 to 1996 epidemic subsided in most countries following the 1997 to 1998 El Niño episode, except in South Africa and Zimbabwe (Figure 1). In South Africa the persistence of the epidemic was due to problems of insecticide and drug resistance (Hargreaves *et al.* 2000; Bredenkamp *et al.* 2001) and the severity of the epidemics was exacerbated when coupled with the La Niña in 1999. In Zimbabwe socio-economic problems were also beginning to compromise the malaria control programme (DaSilva *et al.* 2004; Kiszewski and Teklehaimanot 2004).

ENSO-induced epidemics are responsive to control where effective antimalarial measures exist, but often not before causing considerable suffering and death (Kiszewski and Teklehaimanot 2004; Worrall *et al.* 2004), and understanding the connection between ENSO related climate anomalies and malaria is important for developing forecasting models to make it possible to plan for this. However, ENSO based climate forecasting models still have to rely on case surveillance for early detection of higher than normal malaria incidence. This surveillance is also influenced by non ENSO factors that should not be dismissed as random error or ignored. There is thus a need for quantitative studies that at the same time consider both ENSO-driven climate anomalies and non ENSO factors influencing epidemic risk potential.

Acknowledgements

We thank Dr Penelope Vounatsou of the Department of Public Health and Epidemiology at the Swiss Tropical Institute in Basel, Switzerland for her statistical advice. We would also like to thank an anonymous reviewer for helpful comments. Financial support was provided by the Rudolf Geigy Stiftung zu Gunsten des Schweizerischen Tropeninstituts.

Chapter 4: Spatio-temporal analysis of the role of climate in inter-annual variation of malaria incidence in Zimbabwe

Musawenkosi L.H. Mabaso^{1,2}, Penelope Vounatsou², Stanely Midzi³, Joaquim Da Silva⁴ and Thomas Smith²

¹Malaria Research Lead Programme, Medical Research Council, P.O. Box 70380,

Overport 4067, Durban, South Africa

²Public Health and Epidemiology, Swiss Tropical Institute, Socinstrasse 57, P.O. Box

CH-4002, Basel, Switzerland

³National Malaria Control Programme, Ministry of Health and Welfare, P.O. Box

CY1122, Causeway, Harare, Zimbabwe

⁴World Health Organization Southern Africa Inter-Country Programme for Malaria

Control, P.O. Box CY348, Causeway, Harare, Zimbabwe

Published in: International Journal of Health Geographics 2006; 5(20).

Abstract

Background

On the fringes of endemic zones climate is a major determinant of inter-annual variation in malaria incidence. Quantitative description of the space-time effect of this association has practical implications for the development of operational malaria early warning system (MEWS) and malaria control. We used Bayesian negative binomial models for spatio-temporal analysis of the relationship between annual malaria incidence and selected climatic covariates at a district level in Zimbabwe from 1988-1999.

Results

Considerable inter-annual variations were observed in the timing and intensity of malaria incidence. Annual mean values of average temperature, rainfall and vapour pressure were strong positive predictors of increased annual incidence whereas maximum and minimum temperatures had the opposite effects. Our modelling approach adjusted for unmeasured space-time varying risk factors and showed that while year to year variation in malaria incidence is driven mainly by climate the resultant spatial risk pattern may to large extent be influenced by other risk factors except during high and low risk years following the occurrence of extremely wet and dry conditions, respectively.

Conclusion

Our model revealed a spatially varying risk pattern that is not attributable only to climate. We postulate that only years characterized by extreme climatic conditions may be important for developing climate based MEWS and for delineating areas prone to climate driven epidemics. However, the predictive value of climatic risk factors identified in this study still needs to be evaluated.

Background

The risk of malaria infection varies widely according geographic region, season and year (Baird *et al.* 2002; Thomson *et al.* 2003). On the fringes of endemic zones, particularly at the southernmost latitudes in southern Africa, across arid regions of northern Africa and among the highlands of east and central horn of Africa climate is a major determinant of seasonal and inter-annual (year to year) variation in malaria transmission (WHO 2003).

In Southern Africa annual variation in climatic conditions and associated changes in malaria infection affect the timing and intensity of malaria incidence. This has an impact on the effectiveness of interventions (Da Silva *et al.* 2004). As a result there is a need for the development of climate-based malaria early warning systems (MEWS) capable of predicting seasonal to inter-annual variations with a lead time that allows health authorities to respond in a timely manner with preparatory / preventative measures (le Sueur *et al.* 1996a and b). However, despite the fact that climate data are often used to account for spatial, seasonal and inter-annual variation in malaria risk in Africa, there is often little or no consensus about the relative importance and predictive value of different factors involved (Teklehaimanot *et al.* 2004). The disagreements seem to stem from differences in perspective and methods used (Bouma 2003).

In Southern Africa, few studies or models of the relationship between malaria and climatic factors have been published. In a recent meeting of the Southern African Inter-Country Programme on Malaria Control (SAMC) a number of countries acknowledged having poor empirical basis on which to develop and test climate-based early warning and detection indicators (Da Silva *et al.* 2004). Existing models include a non-spatial model for Zimbabwe which identified temperature as the main determinant of increased malaria risk years (Freeman 1996). Spatial and temporal models which used both temperature and rainfall for analysis and mapping of malaria risk in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa (Kleinschmidt *et al.* 2001b; Kleinschmidt *et al.* 2002). An exploratory analysis of 30 years worth of data in the epidemic prone area of KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa, which showed that certain aspects of climate appear to drive inter-annual variation of malaria incidence but not its overall level (Craig *et al.* 2004a). In a recent study Thomson *et al.* (2005) showed that rainfall and sea surface temperature (SST) has a potential for application in the development of seasonal forecasts. We also recently developed a space-time seasonality model based on the relationship between monthly clinical malaria case data and environmental factors in Zimbabwe (Mabaso *et al.* 2005).

Year to year predictability of malaria incidence still remains a challenge, and more work is required before malaria climate based forecasting models can realize their full potential in the region. In this study we use Bayesian spatio-temporal analysis to describe year to year variation of malaria incidence data from Zimbabwe in relation to variation in climatic risk factors to enhance our ability of developing an operational MEWS and determine areas prone to climate-driven epidemics.

Methods

Setting

In common with Angola, Namibia, Botswana, Zambia, Mozambique and South Africa Zimbabwe lies at the southern limits of malaria distribution in Africa. Malaria remains a major cause of mortality and morbidity despite more than four decades of sustained national control programme (Makono and Sibanda). Moreover, as a result of reduced level of transmission there is propensity for malaria epidemics unless adequately controlled or prevented. Overall, about 45-50 % of the 12.5 million people of Zimbabwe are at risk of malaria. In 1998, it was estimated that approximately 8 % of all deaths and 12 % of all outpatient cases were due to malaria

(http://www.malaria.org/zw/countries/zimbabwe.htm). Recently, substantial socioeconomic changes have further compromised the malaria control programme (Da Silva *et al.* 2004).

Climate is another major factor that determines the extent of malaria transmission in Zimbabwe, and its variability may work with or against efforts to bring malaria under control (Hartman et *al.* 2002). The most important factors governing malaria epidemiology in the country are season, altitude, and associated rainfall and temperature changes (Taylor 1985; Taylor and Mutambu 1986; Hartman *et al.* 2002; Mabaso *et al.* 2005). Malaria is found mainly within the low and mid altitude zones and rarely at higher altitude. However, this can vary tremendously from one year to another.

Covariate data

We used normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI) available between 1988 and 1999 from Advanced Very High Resolution Radiometer (AVHRR) sensor onboard the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) satellite (<u>http://daac.gsfc.nasa.gov/data/dataset/AVHRR/index.html</u>). We also used mean annual values of rainfall, vapour pressure, minimum, maximum and mean temperature obtained for each district and year for the 12 year period. These were obtained from the climate research unit (CRU) climate surfaces derived from interpolated weather station data as a function of latitude, longitude, and elevation using thin-plate splines (Mitchel 2005).

Malaria data

In Zimbabwe malaria is a notifiable disease and records from hospitals and clinics are compiled at a district, provincial and national levels to describe the malaria situation and trends. We used annual clinical malaria case data for children under the age of five reported in 58 districts covering the whole country between 1988 and 1999 (Ministry of Health and Child Walfare 2000). This is the highest risk group, with relatively little protective immunity and is therefore expected to be more sensitive to changes in malaria transmission. The data included both microscopically confirmed and unconfirmed clinically diagnosed cases. District population projections based on the 1982 and 1992 census were used to calculate incidence rate per 1000 person years (Central Statistics Office 2002).

Analysis

We used the annual proportion of monthly malaria cases and Markham's seasonality index (Markham 1970; McGee 1977) to display between-year variation in the data. The seasonality index has been described in detail elsewhere (Mabaso *et al.* 2005). Briefly, this method calculates the seasonal concentration of the malaria case load and the peak month in a given year.

A preliminary negative binomial regression analysis was carried out in STATA 9.0 (Stata Corp., College Station, TX, USA) to assess the relationship between annual malaria incidence and annual values of each climatic covariate. Thereafter, Bayesian negative binomial models were fitted in WinBUGS (WinBugs 2000) to examine the association between inter-annual variation in malaria incidence and a combination of climatic covariates selected from the preliminary analysis (see the appendix for more details). Basically, spatial random effects were used at a district level to take into account spatial correlation present in the data. Temporal random effects were also used at yearly intervals to account for temporal correlation. Spatial correlation was incorporated by assuming a conditional autoregressive (CAR) process in the random effects. A first order autoregressive process was applied for temporal random effects (Bernardinelli *et al.* 1995).

Markov Chain Monte Carlo simulation (MCMC) was applied to estimate model parameters (Gelfand and Smith 1990). After the initial burn-in of 5000 the number of iterations thereafter depended on convergence which was assessed using ergodic averages. After convergence a final sample of 5000 was collected to obtain summaries of the posterior distribution of the parameters. The Deviance Information Criterion (DIC) (Spiegelhalter *et al.* 2002) was used for the comparison of model fit. Small values of DIC indicate superior model fit. Model estimates were exponentiated to represent incidence rate ratios (IRR), that is, per unit change in incidence for each covariate.

Results

Figure 4.1.A-D shows that malaria transmission in Zimbabwe is characterized by considerable between and within year variations. The highest malaria incidence recorded during the 12 year period was in 1988 with 15.5 cases per 1000 person years and the lowest was in 1992 with 5.2 cases per 1000 person years (Figure 4.1.A). In addition since 1996, there is a rising trend in annual incidence with reported malaria cases remaining at high levels. The intensity and timing of the seasonal peak also varies from year to year (Figure 4.1.B and C). From 1988 to 1999 the peak month fluctuated between March and April with the exception of 1992 and 1995 which were characterized by peaks in January and May respectively.

High annual malaria incidence coincide with high rainfall and relatively warm conditions while low incidence years coincide only with low rainfall (Figure 4.2.). Vapour pressure and NDVI follow the rainfall pattern. Temperature derived covariates seem to be important only in the presence of sufficient rainfall. The intensity and timing of the seasonal peak in each year appears to follow variability in rainfall.



Figure 4.1. (A) Annual malaria incidence rate (cases per 1000 person years) (B) proportion of annual monthly cases (C) percentage concentration of malaria case load during the peak transmission month and (D) peak month during the malaria transmission season in Zimbabwe from 1988-1999.

CHAPTER 4: Inter-annual variation of malaria incidence in Zimbabwe



Figure 4.2. Inter-annual variations in malaria incidence rate (cases per 1000 person years), rainfall (mm), vapour pressure (hPa), NDVI (Normalized Difference Vegetation Index), average, maximum and minimum temperatures (°C) in Zimbabwe between 1988 and 1999.

In the bivariate analysis all selected covariates showed a significant relationship (P < 0.001) with malaria incidence (Table 4.1.). All models (Table 4.2.) indicated that mean annual temperature, rainfall, vapour pressure and NDVI were strong positive predictors of increased annual incidence rate in contrast maximum and minimum temperature had a reducing effect. However, in the spatial model (model 2) rainfall had no significant effect and in the spatio-temporal model (Model 3) only NDVI was not significant. Model comparison showed that the spatial-temporal model had a small DIC value and therefore was the best fitting model. This model had large spatially correlated random effects.

Table 4.1. Bivariate analysis of the relationship between annual malaria incidence and climatic covariates fitted using negative binomial regression.

Covariates	Coefficients	SE	95% CI	P-value
Mean temperature (°C)	0.295	0.024	0.248, 0.341	< 0.001
Maximum temperature (°C)	0.149	0.021	0.107, 0.189	< 0.001
Minimum temperature (°C)	0.439	0.024	0.391, 0.487	< 0.001
Vapour pressure (hPa)	0.046	0.003	0.040, 0.051	< 0.001
NDVI	0.654	0.127	0.405, 0.903	< 0.001
Rainfall (mm)	0.021	0.002	0.016, 0.026	< 0.001

SE – standard error; CI – confidence intervals; NDVI – normalized difference vegetation index

Figure 4.3. show differences in the spatial pattern of modelled malaria incidence during the 12 year study period. In 1988, 1993 and 1996 onwards high to moderate incidence rates were more widespread with the highest incidence rates in the north western and eastern part of the country. In 1992 and 1995 incidence rates were predominantly

64

moderate to very low levels across the country with pockets of high incidence rates in the districts

Table 4.2. Modelled estimates of the effects of climatic covariates on malaria incidence in the districts of Zimbabwe, including spatial and temporal variance. The smaller value of DIC indicates a better fitting model.

Covariates	Non spatial Model	Spatial Model	Spatial-temporal model
	IRR (95 % CI)	IRR (95 % CI)	IRR (95 % CI)
Mean temperature (°C)	5.332 (4.700, 5.885)	6.533 (4.251, 8.812)	7.634 (6.890, 8.349)
Maximum temperature (°C)	0.440 (0.414, 0.485)	0.363 (0.306, 0.446)	0.291 (0.272, 0.322)
Minimum temperature (°C)	0.700 (0.657, 0.752)	0.479 (0.357, 0.623)	0.500 (0.412, 0.581)
Vapour pressure (hPa)	1.003 (0.998, 1.008)	1.036 (1.020, 1.050)	1.018 (1.005, 1.028)
NDVI	2.700 (2.267, 3.132)	1.478 (1.011, 2.256)	1.375 (0.913, 1.701)
Rainfall (mm)	1.017 (1.012, 1.021)	1.005 (0.999, 1.011)	1.006 (1.000, 1.012)
Spatial variation (σ_{ϕ}^2)		1.346 (1.078, 1.673)	18.620 (15.280, 22.710)
Temporal variation (σ_{ω}^2)			0.004 (0.001, 0.010)
DIC	8414.270	8113.280	7912.610

NDVI – normalized difference vegetation index; DIC – deviance information criterion; IRR – incidence rate ratio; CI – credible intervals

situated along of the Zambezi river system in the north western part and on the border with Mozambique in the eastern part as well as along the Limpopo river system in the south eastern part.



Figure 4.3 Geographic distribution of smoothed malaria incidence (cases per 1000 person years) by year between 1988 and 1999 in Zimbabwe from a spatial-temporal model.

Discussion

Our observations confirm that malaria transmission in Zimbabwe is characterized by substantial inter-annual variation. Incidence rates show a rising, albeit fluctuating, trend with reported cases remaining relatively high after 1996 (Figure 4.1.). The intensity and timing of seasonal transmission also varies from year to year. The highest and lowest risk years were recorded during one of the most wet and severe drought periods in Zimbabwe, respectively (Kovats 2000). From a regional perspective 1988, 1993, 1996 and 1997 were the most serious epidemic years.

Besides the limitation imposed by the effect of misdiagnosis as a consequence of unconfirmed clinically diagnosed cases, which would probably be to smooth over differences since this is not influenced by covariates. There are multiple explanations for the observed trend and it is difficult to identify true causes (Bouma *et al.* 2003). In general, there is more support for non-climatic explanations of recent trends especially in the fringe areas of endemic zones in Africa. These include deterioration of malaria control efforts, development of drug and insecticide resistance and a rise in co-infection with HIV/AIDS (Hay *et al.* 2002a and b; Bouma *et al.* 2003; Craig *et al.* 2004b). In Zimbabwe, none of these have been adequately quantified for inclusion into the modelling framework. Hence our modelling approach adjusts for unmeasured spatially and temporally structured sources of variation while investigating the association between annual malaria incidence and climatic covariates. However, the large residual spatial variation observed in the spatial-temporal model suggests that there are other important covariates not accounted for in the analysis that could explain most of the spatial variation in malaria incidence. Most of the temporal variation in the data appears to be explained by the selected covariates.

Our results showed that annual mean values of temperature, rainfall and vapour pressure are strong positive predictors of increased annual malaria incidence. Annual minimum and maximum temperature had the opposite effects probably due to fact that in an average annual cycle these climatic covariates are associated with the cold dry period (June-August) and hot dry period (August to October), respectively, both of which have low transmission (Mabaso *et al.* 2005). The association between vapour pressure (a measure of humidity) and annual incidence reflect the importance of the interaction between rainfall and temperature which modulates the ambient air humidity which in turn affect the survival and activity of *Anopheles* mosquitoes (Bruce-Chwatt 1980; Molineaux 1888).

Furthermore, the spatio-temporal model (Table 4.2.) showed that while NDVI, a surrogate for the response of vegetation to rainfall, appears to have a positive effect, it had no statistically significant association with annual malaria incidence. This may be due to the fact that vegetation greenness is to a large extent dependant on the amount of rainfall available in a given year (Reid 1957; Ramasdale 1965). Moreover, total annual rainfall in Zimbabwe is characterized by strong variability (Hartman *et al.* 2002). Hence, rainfall is a stronger predictor of malaria incidence at an inter-annual time scale.

The modelled spatial pattern showed that areas in the low lying north-western and southeastern part of the country have high but less variable incidence, whereas areas of lower incidence in the middle to highland areas showed greater year to year variability. Ecoepidemiological conditions in these areas determine the stability of between year variation in malaria transmission (Reid 1957; Hartman *et al.* 2002; Craig et al. 1999). Our analysis therefore confirms that year to year variation in malaria incidence in Zimbabwe is driven mainly by climatic covariates, and further demonstrates that resultant incidence in a given area may also be a function of other unmeasured risk factors. The spatial effect of climatic conditions during the study period appears to be more evident only during the much reported drought years from 1990-1992 and following heavy rainfall in 1998 (Kovats 2000).

In our previous analysis optimum ranges of climatic risk factors identified in the present study were also significantly associated with malaria transmission at a seasonal time scale (Mabaso *et al.* 2005). It is likely therefore that increase in mean annual temperature, rainfall and humidity is linked to within year changes in average climatic conditions and in turn lead to changes in the full annual cycle of malaria transmission. The magnitude of which probably varies from one year another. For example, Freeman and Bradley (1996) found that higher than average annual mean monthly temperatures during the critical period of malaria transmission (April and September) in the previous year were associated with an increase in the severity of malaria in the following year in some areas. This becomes more pronounced and widespread if both extremes of warm and wet conditions coincide and vice versa as observed during high and low incidence years (Figure 4.2. and 4.3.). We deduce therefore that extreme climatic events associated with covariates identified in this study may be useful for developing climate based malaria forecasting models operational at both seasonal and inter-annual time scales.

In conclusion, our modelling approach adjusted for unobserved spatial and temporal varying risk factors, and showed that while inter-annual variation in malaria incidence is driven mainly by climatic conditions, the resultant spatially varying risk pattern may also be influenced by other risk factors. Nevertheless, high and low incidence years following the occurrence of extreme climatic conditions may be useful for developing climate based MEWS and for delineating areas prone to climate driven epidemics. However, the predictive value of climatic risk factors identified in this study still needs to be evaluated.

Acknowledgements

This work is part of the Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa (MARA) collaboration between the Malaria Research Lead Programme at the Medical Research Council in South Africa and the Swiss Tropical Institute in Basel Switzerland. We are indebted to the National Malaria Control Programme in Zimbabwe and the World Health Organization Southern Africa Inter-Country Programme for Malaria Control for assistance during data collection. This work was financed partially by the Rudolf Geigy Stiftung zu Gunsten des Schweizerischen Tropeninstituts and partially by the Swiss National Science Foundation Project 3252B0-102136/1.

Chapter 5: Towards empirical description of malaria seasonality in southern Africa: the example of Zimbabwe

M.L.H. Mabaso¹, M. Craig¹, P. Vounatsou², T. Smith²

- Malaria Research Programme, Medical Research Council, P. O. Box 70380, Overport, Durban, South Africa.
- Public Health and Epidemiology, Swiss Tropical Institute, Socinstrasse 57, P. O. Box CH-4002, Basel Switzerland.

Published in: Tropical Medicine and International Health 2005; 10(9): 909-918

Abstract

Quantitative description and mapping of malaria seasonality is important for timely spatial targeting of interventions and for modelling malaria risk. We use Zimbabwe as an example for developing an empirical map of malaria seasonality. We describe the relationship between seasonality in malaria and environmental covariates for the period 1988-1999, by fitting a spatial-temporal regression model within a Bayesian framework to provide smoothed maps of the seasonal trend. We adapt a seasonality concentration index used previously for rainfall to quantify malaria case load during the peak transmission season based on monthly values. Combinations of mean monthly temperature (range 28-32 °C), maximum temperature (24-28 °C) and high rainfall provide suitable conditions for seasonal transmission. High monthly maximum and mean monthly minimum temperatures limit months of high transmission. The intensity of seasonal transmission was highest in the north western part of the country from February-May with the peak in April and lowest in the whole country from July-December. The north western lowlands had the highest concentration of malaria cases (> 25 %) followed by some districts in the north central and eastern part with a moderate concentration of cases (20-25 %). The central highlands and south eastern part of the country had the lowest concentration of malaria cases (< 20 %). This pattern was closely associated to the geographic variation in the seasonality of climatic covariates particularly rainfall and temperature. Our modelling approach quantifies the geographical variation in seasonal trend and the concentration of cases during the peak transmission season and therefore has potential application in malaria control. The use of a covariate adjusted empirical model may prove useful for predicting the seasonal risk pattern across southern Africa.

Introduction

The diverse ecology of sub-Saharan Africa supports a wide range of malaria transmission conditions which vary in terms of their public health effects and necessary responses to control (Macdonald 1957). This is because of the complex interaction, between the malaria parasite, human host, *Anopheles* vector and environmental conditions which vary across different geographic regions in the continent. Understanding the malaria transmission pattern within each region is fundamental for the description of disease risk and control (Molineaux 1988; Bruce-Chwatt 1980). As such a number of different approaches have been used to try and reduce complex malaria situations to a manageable number of types and classes for the purpose of description, planning and development of appropriate control strategies (Mcdonald 1957; Metselaar & Van Theil 1959).

Recently, there has been a considerable interest in developing continental and regional malaria risk maps (Craig *et al.* 1999; Kleinschmidt *et al.* 2001a; Gemperli 2003). Seasonality in transmission is an important but neglected consideration in the mapping of malaria risk. Most malariometric surveys used are deliberately carried out during the peak transmission season, and this introduces a bias in the maps unless it is allowed for (Gemperli 2003). A map of malaria seasonality is also important for timely spatial targeting of interventions, for example, optimizing the timing and frequency of indoor residual spraying with insecticides and / or re-impregnation of insecticide treated bed nets. This is particularly true for regions which experience variation in infection risk due to periodic onset of suitable environmental conditions in a given year. This variation in transmission is reflected in the seasonal fluctuation of vector densities, entomological

CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 73 inoculation rate and malaria cases (Afari *et al.* 1993; Fontenille *et al.* 1997; Hamad *et al.* 2002; Shililu *et al.* 2003). The challenge is how to translate this variation in the transmission pattern to a quantitative description of malaria seasonality in a given area.

Seasonality in malaria has been described in terms of the timing and length of the transmission period depending on the presence of the period with or without transmission. For example, Tanser *et al.* (2003) used a climate suitability model to describe the duration, start and end of the malaria season based on classifying months dichotomously (i.e. yes or no transmission) according to their suitability of the climate for transmission. Some empirical models also followed a similar approach using the relationship between malaria cases and environmental proxies to predict the number of months during which transmission is possible (Thomson *et al.* 1997; Hay *et al.* 1998a & b; Thomson *et al.* 1999). According to this perspective, malaria is strongly seasonal in areas experiencing transmission over a short period and less so in areas with potentially perennial transmission.

However, although some areas have very little seasonal variation in malaria transmission can be intense with strong seasonal variation, even in areas where it is perennial (Smith *et al.* 1993). Some areas where transmission is limited to a short season have very intense transmission during the peak season, for example in Gambia (Von Seidlein *et al.* 2002), while in other areas transmission is barely measurable even during the peak of the season, for example in eastern Sudan (Theander 1998). Hence the variation in intensity of transmission between months need not be closely linked to the duration of transmission. Consequently, for the development of empirical maps of malaria seasonality it would be preferable to use seasonality models that predict quantitative variation in intensity of transmission between months, rather than simply classifying them into months of transmission or no transmission.

In this study we use Zimbabwe as an example of mapping malaria seasonality in southern Africa. Zimbabwe has a great variety of malaria transmission situations and fairly reliable recording of clinical malaria episodes at health facilities. It is therefore ideal for this analysis. We describe the relationship between seasonality in the incidence of clinical malaria and environmental factors in order to define spatial variation in seasonality, and to derive a measure of the intensity of seasonality of transmission based on the predicted relationship. A Bayesian analytical framework was employed to account for geographically varying unobserved risk factors and temporal variations (Clayton *et al.* 1993; Knorr-Held & Besag 1998; Lawson *et al.* 1999; Bailey 2001). This provides smooth maps, enabling us to interpret the geographical patterns in seasonality, and to consider the implications for malaria control and the extent to which our approach can be generalized to other areas of southern Africa.

Materials and methods

Study area

Zimbabwe is a landlocked country situated in the south central part of southern Africa approximately between 25°E to 33°E and 16°S to 22°S. Malaria transmission is characterized by regular seasonal fluctuations alternating irregularly with high incidence

CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 75 periods (Mpofu 1985; Taylor 1985; Taylor & Mutambu 1986). It is estimated that over 5 million people out of a population of 13 million live in malarious areas (SAMC 2003). In 1999 over 740 000 clinical cases and 2 200 deaths from malaria were reported (Ministry of Health and Child Welfare 2000).

The intensity of transmission has been modified by a long history of malaria control. Consequently there is only a small proportion of the population with sufficient immunity to resist malaria infections without seeking treatment. Since the late 1940's Zimbabwe has actively controlled malaria mainly by indoor house spraying with the residual insecticide dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) supplemented by case treatment at all levels of health facility. Initially only low lying areas were sprayed with DDT to prevent the spread of malaria from low to high altitude areas. After independence in 1980 all rural areas, regardless of altitude were included in the spraying programme and in 1988 DDT was replaced by pyrethroids (Taylor 1985; Taylor & Mutambu 1986; Siziya *et al.* 1997; Mabaso *et al.* 2004).

Despite these measures, estimated to cost the country US\$ 1 million in 1999 (Lukwa *et al.* 1999), malaria is still a major public health problem in the country. With such a high expenditure on malaria control combined with dwindling resources and a persistently high incidence of clinical malaria there is clearly a need for timely spatial targeting of interventions to improve cost effectiveness.

Data

We used monthly malaria case data collated at a district level by the National Malaria Control Programme (NMCP) between 1988 and 1999 (Ministry of Health and Child Welfare 2000). Only malaria data for the highest risk group i.e. children less than five years old was used in the analysis. The data included both microscopically confirmed and unconfirmed cases symptomatically diagnosed as malaria by trained health workers. Despite this limitation the data give a clear indication of the relative incidence, seasonality and geographical variation of malaria in the country (Mpofu 1985; Taylor & Mutambu 1986). We computed incidence per capita in order to delineate areas of high and low risk in relation to intensity of seasonality using district population projections from the 1982 and 1992 censuses (Central Statistics Office 2002).

Environmental covariates used were mean monthly values of rainfall, vapour pressure, temperature as well as maximum and minimum temperature sourced from the Climate Research Unit (CRU) interpolated climate surfaces with a 0,5 x 0,5° grid resolution about 55 x 55km at the equator (Mitchell et al. 2003). Including, monthly normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI) at 8 x 8 km resolution from Advanced Very High Resolution Radiometer (AVHRR) sensor onboard the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) satellite

(http://daac.gsfc.nasa.gov/data/dataset/AVHRR/index.html). To account for the time period between the onset of suitable conditions and disease onset which is later, environmental data was lagged two months before disease data based on studies by (Taylor 1985; Taylor & Mutambu 1986). Climate grid cells were calibrated using the CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 77 raster GIS software package Idrisi® (http://www.clarklabs.org/) to extract average pixel values of the environmental variables for each district.

Statistical analysis

A Poisson model was fitted in STATA (StataCorp, USA) version 8.0 to analyse the relationship between environmental factors and the number of incident cases (I_{kjt}) in each district (k), year (j) and month (t). All covariates showed significant associations with malaria cases (p < 0.001) and were included in the spatial-temporal analysis. Mean temperature and mean maximum temperature showed non-linear relationships with log (I_{kit}) and were therefore converted to categorical variables for further analysis.

A number of spatial and spatio-temporal models were fitted in WinBUGS (WinBUGS 2000) using the Bayesian approach. Spatial and temporal correlation was taken into account by introducing district and month specific random effects. The full spatio-temporal model assumed that the observed counts of cases I_{kjt} for the k^{th} district (k = 1...58) in the t^{th} month in year *j* (1988-1999) follow a Poisson distribution with mean (μ_{kit}), that is,

 $\log(\mu_{kit}) = \log N_{ki} + \alpha + X_{kit}^{t} \beta + \phi_{k} + \omega_{kt}$

where N_{kj} is the annual total number of cases in district k and year j, α is a measure of the overall incidence, β is the vector of regression coefficients, X_{kjt} is the vector of environmental covariates for district k, year j and month t, ϕ_k is the spatial random effect

for district *k* and ω_{kt} is the temporal random effect for month *t* within district *k*. We used a conditional autoregressive (CAR) process to model the spatial correlation in the district specific random effects assuming that each ϕ_k conditional on the neighbouring ϕ_l has a normal distribution with mean the average of ϕ_l and variance inversely proportional to the number of neighbours n_k , that is,

$$\phi_k \mid \phi_l, l \text{ neighbouring of } k \sim \text{Normal} \left(\gamma \sum_{k \neq l} \phi_l / n_k, \sigma_{\phi}^2 / n_k \right)$$

where γ is a parameter that quantifies the amount of spatial correlation present in the data and σ_{ϕ}^2 measures the spatial variance. Two CAR models were applied: the CAR(1) which assumed maximum spatial correlation (γ =1) and the CAR(γ) which parameterizes the amount of spatial correlation present in the data. The Deviance Information Criterion (DIC) (Spiegelhalter *et al.* 2002) was applied to select the best fitting model. This is the expected deviance minus the deviance of the posterior expectation of the parameters. It summarizes model fit and complexity defined by the effective number of model parameters. The DIC showed that CAR(1) was more appropriate as indicated in Table 5.1. This model was used in subsequent analyses. An AR (1) process with temporal variance σ_{au}^2 was used to model the spatio-temporal interaction parameters ω_{kr} which allow for correlation between consecutive months within district *k* (i.e. assuming that cases at month *t* are influenced by cases in the previous month). We

specified inverse gamma hyper prior distributions for the variance parameters of the spatial and temporal random effects and uniform priors for the regression coefficients as well as the γ parameter (Gelfand *et al.* 1997). Parameter estimation was obtained via Markov chain Monte Carlo simulation (MCMC) employing a single chain algorithm. We considered an initial burn-in of 5000 iterations. Convergence was assessed by plots of ergodic averages of selected parameters of the model and obtained after 20 000 iterations. A further 10 000 iterations were run to avoid false interpretation of convergence to local modes. A final sample of 5000 was then collected to obtain posterior distributions of the parameters.

CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 79

Table 5.1. Model comparisons using the deviance information criterion (DIC). Smaller values indicate a better fitting model.

MODELS	ТҮРЕ	DIC
(1) $\log(\mu_{kjt}) = \log N_{kj} + \alpha + X_{kjt}^{t} \beta$	Non spatial	930234
(2) $\log(\mu_{kjt}) = \log N_{kj} + \alpha + X_{kjt}^{t} \boldsymbol{\beta} + \phi_{k}$	Spatial CAR(1)	915997
(3) $\log(\mu_{kjt}) = \log N_{kj} + \alpha + X_{kjt}^{t} \beta + \phi_{k}$	Spatial CAR(γ)	918118
(4) $\log(\mu_{kjt}) = \log N_{kj} + \alpha + X_{kjt}^{t} \beta + \phi_{k} + \omega_{kt}$	Spatial-temporal CAR(1)	759993

As an empirical indicator of the seasonal pattern of disease in district k and month j we used the proportion of total annual cases occurring in each month, P_{ki} , calculated as:

$$\tilde{P}_{kj} = \frac{\sum_{t} I_{kt}}{\sum_{jt} I_{kjt}}$$
. We also calculated the smoothed model-based \tilde{P}_{kj} values from the results

of the spatio-temporal model.

Measure of seasonality

To derive summary measures of malaria seasonality for each district we applied Markham's concentration index, previously used to quantify seasonality in rainfall (Markham1970; McGee 1977). The method is based on vector representation of mean

monthly totals, i.e the malaria incidence in month *t* is represented by a magnitude, \overline{I}_{kt} , (equal to the mean over all years of I_{kt}) and a direction, θ_t , corresponding to the month expressed in units of arc. Summation of the 12 monthly vectors gives a vector total $(\mathbf{r}_k; \theta_k)$, that is,

$$r_{k} = \sqrt{\left(\sum_{t} \overline{I}_{kt} \sin \theta_{t}\right)^{2} + \left(\sum_{t} \overline{I}_{kt} \cos \theta_{t}\right)^{2}} \text{ and } \theta_{k} = \tan^{-1} \frac{\sum_{t} \overline{I}_{kt} \sin \theta_{t}}{\sum_{t} \overline{I}_{kt} \cos \theta_{t}}$$

where r_k is the magnitude of the displacement from a situation of no seasonality, and θ_k is the month of the peak season. The seasonality concentration index, S_i , is given by: $S_i = r_k / \sum_t \overline{I}_{kt}$, usually expressed as a percentage. The index was applied to both smoothed

(model based estimates) and raw proportions of cases.

CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 81

An index of 100 % implies that malaria is concentrated in one month while an index of 0 % indicates a uniform distribution of malaria incidence throughout the year. For comparison between seasonality in malaria and environmental covariates the method was also applied to rainfall, vapour pressure and NDVI. For temperature, annual range (i.e. the difference between the monthly minimum and maximum temperature) was taken as the measure of seasonality.

Results

The broad geographical pattern of malaria risk across the country is shown in Figure 5.1. With the highest incidence from 15 to 46 cases per 1000 person years in the north western lowlands (< 900 m) followed by moderate incidence from five to 15 cases per 1000 person years in the south eastern lowlands (< 600 m), and the lowest incidence from 0.2 to five cases per 1000 person years in the south and central highlands (\geq 1200 m). The highest risk coincides with areas of relatively high rainfall and elevated temperatures and low risk with areas where one or both of these factors are not suitable. However, this pattern was not consistent throughout the country with high incidence recorded in some areas experiencing on average hot and dry and / or wet and cold conditions.

Table 5.2 shows regression coefficients from the spatial-temporal model for the relationship between monthly proportion of cases ratios and environmental conditions. Among temperature derived covariates, both mean monthly temperature range from 28 to 32 °C and maximum temperature range from 24 to 29 °C showed a positive association with malaria incidence. While high monthly maximum and minimum temperatures CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 82 showed a negative association. Among other environmental covariates only rainfall and vapour pressure showed a positive association with malaria. NDVI showed a negative association. The modelled seasonal trend showed that on average transmission is most intense from February to May with a peak in April declining rapidly after May and remaining at low levels between June and January (Figure 5.2). Similar trends were observed in all the individual districts in the country (not shown here).


Figure 5.1. Average malaria incidence per thousand person years, altitudinal contours (m) and average climatic conditions [rainfall (mm), NDVI, vapour pressure (hPa), mean average, maximum and minimum temperature (°C)] for 1988-1999 in Zimbabwe. Malaria data from National Malaria Control Programme (Ministry of Health and Child Welfare 2000) and climate data from Climate Research Unit (Mitchel *et al.* 2003).

Table 5.2. Posterior estimates of regression coefficients (β) for environmental covariates and of spatial (σ_{ϕ}^2) and temporal (σ_{ω}^2) variances obtained by fitting the spatio-temporal model

Variable	Mean	95 % Credible intervals
Spatial variation (σ_{ϕ}^2)	0.141	(0.110, 0.190)
Temporal variation (σ_{ω}^2)	0.208	(0.165, 0.251)
Intercept	-2.720	(-2.750, -2.674)
Mean temperature (°C)		
(<18)*		
(18-22)	-0.171	(-0.179, 0.163)
(23-27)	-0.103	(-0.113, -0.093)
(28-32)	0.235	(0.211, 0.258)
Maximum temperature (°C)		
(<24)*		
(24-28)	0.031	(0.023, 0.038)
(29-33)	-0.032	(-0.041, -0.023)
(34-38)	-0.290	(-0.308, -0.274)
Minimum temperature (°C)		
(4-24)	-0.071	(-0.072, -0.069)
Vapour pressure (hPa)		
(72-275)	0.008	(0.008, 0.008)
NDVI		
(0.2-0.9)	-0.216	(-0.257, -0.169)
Rainfall (mm)		
(0-561)	3.61E-05	(3.24E-05, 3.99E-05)

(Table 5.1. model 4), including 95 % credible intervals.

*Temperature range taken as baseline in the analysis.

Smoothed estimates of the proportions of cases revealed a spatial pattern not evident from the maps of raw proportions (Figure 5.3.A and B). The highest intensity of seasonal transmission between February and May is mainly in the north western part of the country followed by some districts in the south eastern part. The lowest intensity of seasonal transmission occurs throughout the country from July to December. The months of January and June appear to be the start and end month for the transmission season, respectively (Figure 5.3.A).



Figure 5.2. Proportion of malaria cases by month averaged over location and year in Zimbabwe between 1988 and 1999 obtained from the spatio-temporal model adjusted for environmental covariates (Table 5.1. model 4). The box represents 2.5th, 50th and 97th quantiles of the posterior distribution of the expected proportion of cases, respectively. The whiskers correspond to the maximum and minimum of the distribution and the dots indicate the outliers.

The mapping of the seasonality concentration index (S_i) from unadjusted proportions of cases showed no clear spatial pattern (Figure 5.4.). The covariate adjusted proportions of cases showed that the percentage concentration of malaria cases was highest (> 25 %) in





Figure 5.3 Geographical variation in the proportion of A raw and B smoothed malaria cases Table 1 model 4 by month expressed as a Percentage averaged over 1988-1999 in Zimbabwe.



Figure 5.4. Seasonality concentration index (S_i) expressed as a percentage of raw and smoothed malaria cases (Table 1 model 4), rainfall (mm), vapour pressure (hPa), NDVI and seasonality in temperature (°C) [i.e. annual range, derived from the difference between monthly minimum and maximum temperature] averaged over year (1988-1999) and months in Zimbabwe. Malaria data obtained from (Ministry of Health and Child Welfare 2000) and Climate data from Climate Research Unit (Mitchel *et al.* 2003).

the north western lowlands followed by districts in the north central and eastern part of the country (mostly intermediate between lowland and highland areas) with a moderate concentration of cases (20-25 %). The lowest percentage concentration of malaria case (< 20 %) was in the central highlands and parts of the south eastern lowlands. This pattern was closely associated to the geographic variation in the seasonality of climatic covariates particularly rainfall. Seasonality in vapour pressure was also high in the north western lowlands coinciding with warm wet season. Seasonality in NDVI followed that of rainfall in the northern part of the country and to a less extent in southern part.

CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 88

Discussion

Observed rates of recorded malaria cases in Zimbabwean districts demonstrate how much malaria incidence varies within geographical areas, depending on spatial variation in environmental determinants (Figure 5.1.). However, the observed pattern was not consistent throughout the country. This probably relates to between-district variability (noise, error) in the detection and recording of malaria cases at health facilities (Ray *et al.* 1995), which is determined by other than environmental determinants. Possibly, the population sizes we used as the denominator to calculate malaria incidence rates were incorrect for some districts contributing to error in malaria case rates.

The statistical method employed to quantify the amount of seasonal transmission in each months smoothed unobserved or unmeasured residual variation in malaria case rates between years and districts enabling us to interpret the geographical patterns in seasonality (Figure 5.3.). This work therefore contributes to the evidence for the importance of smoothing for spatial and temporal random effects in the mapping of

CHAPTER 5: Empirical description of malaria seasonality: the example of Zimbabwe 89 malaria (Diggle *et al.* 2002; Kleinschmidt *et al.* 2000; Kleinschmidt *et al.* 2001a & b; Kleinschmidt *et al.* 2002, Gemperli *et al.* 2004).

Our results with regard to the seasonal patterns of malaria transmission confirm what has been shown by other studies of the epidemiology of malaria transmission in Zimbabwe. Taylor (1985) and Taylor and Mutambu (1986) showed that peak in disease incidence is between March and April, and that the overall seasonal trend in the country varied according to the different altitudinal zones. Mpofu (1985) related the observed seasonal trend to the vector population densities. The present analysis showed that the combinations of mean monthly temperature range from 28 to 32 °C, maximum temperature range of 24 to 28 °C and high level of rainfall provides suitable conditions for seasonal transmission. The negative association between malaria incidence and mean monthly temperature range from 23 to 27 °C could be an indication that warmer average conditions are required during months of high transmission (Table 5.2.). Whereas high monthly maximum and minimum temperatures limit seasonal transmission. Surprisingly, NDVI also showed a negative association probably due to colinearity with rainfall which accounts for most variation. Further implications of the performance of NDVI in our analysis are illustrated by the results of the seasonality concentration index as discussed below.

The mapping of smoothed proportions of cases in each month averaged over the 11 year time period visually display the peak months as well as the start and end of seasonal transmission. Modelling and mapping seasonality in this way provides information about

the length of the transmission season based on the predicted relationship between seasonality in malaria and climate without setting any a priori conditions for duration in the model. This modelling approach also quantifies the relative amount of spatial seasonal risk pattern by delineating districts that have high and low proportions of malaria cases in a given time period. However, this requires the visual display of a map for each month. Mapping the seasonality concentration index (S_i) provides a more concise presentation.

The S_i summarizes the spatial seasonal trend observed in Figure 5.3. by displaying the distribution of malaria case load during the peak season across the country (Figure 5.4.). The concentration of cases was highest in the north western lowlands and lowest in the south eastern lowlands and central highlands. This pattern follows the geographic variation in the seasonality of climatic conditions particularly rainfall. For example, the low lying areas have on average elevated temperatures compared to areas at higher altitude. However, these areas are relatively dry and rainfall is strongly seasonal and brings with it intense seasonal transmission. On the contrary, in the south eastern lowlands the seasonal concentration of rainfall is low and as such there is less seasonality in malaria transmission. Nevertheless, perennial transmission in both western and eastern lowlands has been reported along major river systems. In addition, seasons of high rainfall have also been observed to dramatically alter the intensity of seasonal transmission in these areas (Taylor 1985). Seasonality in vapour pressure which is a measure of humidity follows a similar pattern to malaria seasonality. This is biologically plausible since humidity is high where rainfall and temperature are high and such

conditions are conducive to breeding and survival of the vector population and development of the parasite (Molineaux 1988). On the other hand NDVI which has been used to predict the number of months during which seasonal transmission is possible as illustrated by Thomson *et al.* (1997), Hay *et al.* (1998a) and Thomson *et al.* (1999), did not show a similar seasonal pattern to malaria. According to our analysis the greenness is highest in May long after the peak in rainfall and temperature (February-March), and this period coincides with a decline in malaria incidence.

Visual comparison of our model with the seasonality classification by Tanser *et al.* (2003) showed that in Zimbabwe areas with a high seasonality index and therefore high concentration of cases during the peak season fall within potentially perennial transmission areas with 4-6 months of transmission, and low indices within areas with 1-3 months of transmission. It may be that in areas experiencing malaria over a short period transmission is more sporadic and epidemic in nature, and that a greater percentage of recorded cases throughout the year are imported cases and / or false positives due over diagnosis as observed by (Stein and Gelfand 1985; Ray *et al.* 1995; Mharakurwa *et al.* 1997; Siziya *et al.* 1997).

The S_i leads to a quite different classification of areas of high and low seasonality compared to earlier seasonality definitions and maps. In the case of Zimbabwe it shows that strong seasonality tend to be associated with potentially perennial transmission, rather than with shorter annual duration of transmission which was the main determinant of other definitions of seasonality. Moreover, S_i quantifies the concentration of cases and

the peak month in a given year, and the mapping of this index therefore gives information about the intensity transmission during the peak season in a given area. This has potential for application in the timely spatial targeting of malaria interventions. In addition, the use of a covariate adjusted empirical model may prove useful for predicting seasonal risk pattern across the region with validation and / or calibration of the resulting seasonal pattern carried out in areas where fairly reliable malaria case data is available. Further work in this topic will include the investigation of seasonal variation between years and the relationship between the level of transmission and patterns of seasonality.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Dr S Midzi, Mr J Katiyo and Mr P Dziva of the National Malaria Control Programme, Disease Prevention and Control, Ministry of Health and Welfare in Zimbabwe and Dr S Murugasampillay of the World Health Organization's Southern African Malaria Control Programme for their support and cooperation. We are grateful to Dr Brian Sharp and Dr Immo Kleinschmidt of the Malaria Research Lead Programme, South African Medical Research Council for their comments on the final draft of the manuscript. This work was funded partly by the Rudolf Geigy Stiftung zu Gunsten des Schweizerischen Tropeninstituts and the Swiss National Science Foundation Project 3252B0-102136/1.

Chapter 6: Environmental predictors of the seasonality of malaria transmission in Africa: the challenge

M.L.H. Mabaso¹, M. Craig¹, A. Ross², T. Smith²

- Malaria Research Programme, Medical Research Council, P. O. Box 70380, Overport, Durban, South Africa.
- Public Health and Epidemiology, Swiss Tropical Institute, Socinstrasse 57, P. O. Box CH-4002, Basel Switzerland.

Abstract

A description of malaria seasonality is important for planning and optimizing malaria control in both time and space but adequate malariological data are not available for many diseases-endemic areas. We analyzed the relationship between seasonality in entomological inoculation rate (EIR) and in environmental factors in sites across sub-Saharan Africa with the objective of predicting seasonality from environmental data. The degree of EIR seasonality in each site was quantified using an index previously used for rainfall. The results showed that seasonality of rainfall, minimum temperature and irrigation are important determinants of seasonality in EIR. Model fit was poor in areas characterized by two rainfall peaks and by irrigation activities. Two rainfall peaks probably dampen seasonality while irrigation creates perennial breeding habitats for vectors independent of rainfall. This complex interplay between the seasonal dynamics of environmental determinants and malaria pose a great challenge and highlights the need for improved models of malaria seasonality.

Introduction

Malaria is one of the most prevalent and devastating public health problems in sub-Saharan Africa (WHO 2003). An important tool for optimizing malaria control over both time and geographical area is a map of malaria seasonality. Such a map would be valuable as a basis for mapping transmission intensity (Gemperli *et al.* 2006). It has long been suggested that assessing the relationship between malariometric indices and environmental factors may be the most effective way of predicting changes in malaria transmission dynamics and thus improve the impact of control efforts (McDonald 1957; Bruce-Chwatt 1980; Molineaux 1988). A number of studies have analyzed this relationship using different approaches and indices in different parts of the continent Thomson *et al.* 1997; Hay *et al.* 2000b; Githeko and Ndegwa 2001; Abeku *et al.* 2004; Zhou *et al.* 2003). However, there is no convincing empirical model of the relationship between seasonality in environmental factors and seasonality in malariometric indices that could be used to map the pattern of seasonality across the continent.

The existing continental model of malaria seasonality is based on climate suitability for malaria transmission in a given month and shows the potential duration, start and end of the malaria season (Tanser *et al.* 2003). This model was validated against parasite prevalence data but these data are not ideal for describing malaria seasonality (Thomson *et al.* 1999; Reiter *et al.* 2004) since at very high transmission levels malaria prevalence is not very seasonal (Smith *et al.* 1993). Clinical malaria case data are more closely related to seasonality in transmission and hence to some environmental proxies for malaria seasonality (Hay *et al.* 1998; Thomson *et al.* 1999). Recently, an empirical

CHAPTER 6: Environmental predictors of malaria seasonality in Africa

seasonality model that incorporates a combination of clinical malaria data and environmental covariates was used to predict monthly variation in transmission in Zimbabwe (Mabaso *et al.* 2005). A seasonality concentration index previously used for rainfall was applied to the model estimates in order to quantify and map the seasonal risk patterns across the country.

The index quantifies the distribution of the malaria case load during the peak season in a given area and therefore has the potential to be applied to seasonal risk mapping. However, because of the scarcity of reliable clinical malaria case data in large parts of sub-Saharan Africa, the use of other malariometric indices sensitive to malaria seasonality is necessary.

The entomological inoculation rate (EIR) is the definitive measure of malaria challenge and responds to seasonal changes in environmental factors (Rogers *et al.* 2002). EIR relates to both the human-biting activity of Anopheles vectors and the risk to humans of malaria infections (Appawu *et al.* 2004).

In this study we use a seasonality concentration index to model the relationship between seasonality in EIR and environmental factors, in order to identify environmental predictors of malaria seasonality and evaluate the utility of the seasonality index in different sites across sub-Saharan Africa.

Materials and methods

Data

We compiled published and unpublished monthly EIR data from as many different sites across sub-Saharan Africa as we could find (Figure 6.1.). The EIR is the number of infective mosquito bites per human per unit time (McDonald 1957; Molineaux *et al.* 1988). Studies included in the analysis were cross-sectional surveys conducted at least monthly throughout the year prior to the introduction of interventions or where no control methods were in place. These used standard mosquito sampling methods such as human landing catches, pyrethrum spray catches or light traps for estimating biting rates including dissection or enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for determining the presence of sporozoites and origin of blood meal (Beier *et al.* 1999). Annual and monthly inoculations were derived by multiplying the daily EIR (infective bites per man per night) by 365 and 30 days, respectively.

We used monthly minimum temperature, annual temperature range and rainfall data obtained from the Climate Research Unit (CRU) with a global grid of 0.5 spatial resolution (Mitchel *et al.* 2003). The annual temperature range (the difference between monthly minimum and maximum temperatures) was taken as a measure of seasonality. For EIR and rainfall we applied Markham's seasonality concentration index (Markham1970; McGee 1977) previously used to summarize the seasonal trend in malaria cases by displaying seasonal concentration of cases during the peak transmission season (Mabaso *et al.* 2005). The method is based on vector representation (i.e. give both



Figure 6.1. Geographic location of EIR study sites, (\blacksquare) show locations with one rainfall peak and (\blacklozenge) those with two peaks in a given year, and (\blacktriangle) show locations with irrigation schemes.

magnitude and direction) of mean monthly values in a given year. The twelve monthly values are added up to give a vector total $(\mathbf{r}_t; \boldsymbol{\theta}_t)$, i.e.,

$$r_t = \sqrt{\left(\sum \bar{r}_i \sin \theta_i\right)^2 + \left(\sum \bar{r}_i \cos \theta_i\right)^2}$$
 and $\theta_t = \tan^{-1} \sum \bar{r}_i \sin \theta_i / \sum \bar{r}_i \cos \theta_i$

and the seasonality concentration index C is given by $C = r_i / \sum r_i$ expressed as a

percentage, where r_i is the magnitude of the vectors and θ_t is the direction which is the peak month expressed in units of arc. An index of 100 percent implies that value of interest is concentrated in one single month while an index of zero percent means that it is equal in each month of the year.

The effect of anthropogenic environmental change, specifically the presence of irrigation activities in selected localities was also taken into account in the analysis. All types of irrigated agriculture were recorded as either present or absent based on the information available from the literature used.

Statistical analysis

The analysis was carried out in Stata 8.0 (Stata Corporation). We used a Probit transformation to convert the EIR seasonality concentration index into a variable with a normal distribution. A multiple stepwise linear regression analysis was used to describe and model the relationship between the Probit transformed EIR seasonality index and selected explanatory variables in each site (Figure 6.1.), and variables with a *p*-value >

0.2 were removed. Table 6.1. summarizes variables used in the analysis. These variables were

Table 6.1. Mean and SD (standard deviation) of all variables used in the analysis from selected localities (n = 48) in sub-Saharan

Africa. Only sites with monthly EIR values were included in the analysis. Where C is the seasonality concentration index expressed a

percentage.

		VARIABLES					
		EIR		Rainfall (mm)		Temperature (°C)	
		Annual	C (%)	Annual	C (%)	Minimum	Annual range*
		Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)
Country	No. of Sites (EIR References)						
Benin	1 (Akogbeto & Nahum 1996)	4.09	56.45	13536.33	26.65	22.20	3.40
Burkina Faso	3 (Robert et al. 1988; Robert & Carnevale 1991; Modiano et al. 1996)	80.15 (46.82)	62.79 (28.91)	8621 (1411.17)	73.52 (3.22)	16.20 (0.82)	7.67 (1.85)
Burundi	2 (Coosemans 1985)	43.01 (53.27)	54.24 (0.02)	11281.50 (1085.41)	29.88 (4.13)	13.50 (1.34)	1.86 (0.38)
Gabon	3 (Elissa et al. 1999; Elissa et al. 2003)	60.549 (41.73)	32.83 (26.97)	20331.61 (3296.17)	26.42 (8.89)	18.90 (0.85)	2.98 (0.76)
Kenya	4 (Mbongo et al. 1993; Mbongo et al. 1995; Beier et al. 1990)	29.21 (43.42)	55.36 (12.08)	10702.63 (1340.25)	32.30 (13.78	18.83 (2.25)	3.56 (0.97)
Mali	6 (Dolo <i>et al.</i> 2004)	146.30 (99.49)	64.24 (27.24)	4782.67 (50.76)	80.73 (0.31)	16.61 (0.15)	9.10 (0.05)
Mozambique	1 (Mendis et al. 2000)	153.12	30.05	5570	44.36	10.80	8.73
Nigeria	8 (Molineaux and Gramiccia 1980)	24.88 (26.38)	85.25 (4.65)	5768.19 (800.64)	84.15 (0.56)	13.00 (0.14)	9.58 (0.35)
Senegal	6 (Fontenielle et al. 1997; Robert et al. 1998)	18.3 (26.38)	66.78 (26.42)	8006.67 (2485.52)	86.10 (1.73)	16.25 (0.78)	4.81 (0.73)
Sierra Leon	1 (Bockarie et al. 1994)	13.52	55.58	24216.50	64.00	19.85	2.95
Tanzania	13 (Biro 1987; Smith et al. 1993; Premji et al. 1997; Charlwood et al.	37.5 2 (64.69)	63.28 (56.38)	11222.57 (3114.18)	47.50 (10.74)	15.25 (2.96)	4.47 (0.50)
	1998; Drakeley et al. 2000; Ijumba et al. 2002; Bodker et al. 2003)						

* Annual range [difference between monthly minimum and maximum temperature] used as a measure of seasonality in temperature

used to see how well they predict seasonal concentration of EIR in the different sites. The performance of climatic predictors was further assessed by fitting the regression model in the presence or absence of irrigation activities, and with or without sites from the tropical zone.

Results

Table 1 shows that there is great variability in the annual EIR values and seasonality among the selected countries (n = 48 sites) and between-sites variation is masked by averaging by country. Only the rainfall seasonality concentration index, minimum temperature and irrigation were selected as potential predictors of the seasonal concentration of EIR (Table 6.2.). Rainfall seasonal concentration showed a positive association with seasonal concentration of EIR while both minimum temperature and irrigation showed a negative association. No evidence of an association was found between annual EIR and either annual rainfall or temperature range.

Table 6.2. Results of multiple stepwise linear regression analysis between EIR seasonality and environmental variables (listed in Table 1) for selected localities in sub-Saharan Africa, and variables with a *p*-value > 0.2 were removed.

Variables	Coefficients	SE	p-value	95% CI
Rainfall seasonality index	0.011	0.004	0.006	0.003, 0.019
Minimum temperature (°C)	-0.057	0.033	0.090	-0.123, 0.009
Irrigation	-0.918	0.236	0.000	-1.393, -0.442

SE, standard error ; CI, confidence intervals.

Model predictions were poor in sites situated in regions with two rainfall peaks (Figure 6.2.). Most of these are in the tropical zone south of the equator (Figure 6.1.) and show very low EIR seasonality indices compared to the rest of the sites. However, we also observed poor model fit in a few sites with one rainfall season. EIR study sites located in the vicinity of irrigation schemes also had low seasonality indices compared to nearby non irrigated sites, for example in Mali with 40.1 percent (3 sites) and 88.3 percent (3 sites) and Tanzania with 26.8 percent (2 sites) and 91.2 percent, respectively.



Figure 6.2. Predicted and observed EIR seasonality concentration index from selected sites in sub-Saharan Africa, (!) show locations with one rainfall peak and (\forall) those with two peaks in a given year, and (%) show locations with irrigation.



Figure 6.3. EIR seasonality concentration index predicted using rainfall seasonality index and minimum temperature (°C) including

the absence (a, b) and presence (c, d) of irrigation activities with 95 % confidence limit.

Regardless of irrigation activities the seasonal concentration of rainfall remained a better predictor of EIR seasonality than minimum temperature. The predicted EIR seasonality index was higher when irrigated sites were excluded (Figure 6.3.).Conversely, exclusion of study sites from the equatorial tropical zone did not have much effect on the model.

Discussion

Our findings support the claim for a marked heterogeneity in the malaria transmission pattern across the continent (Hay *et al.* 2000c). We further confirm that this variation reflects sub-regional ecological heterogeneity, and is affected by anthropogenic activities such as irrigated agriculture. The analysis showed that rainfall seasonality, and to a lesser extent minimum temperature are important climatic determinants of the intensity of inoculation rate during the peak transmission season. Most of the selected EIR study sites are situated in tropical Africa where seasonality in rainfall drives the seasonal dynamics of malaria transmission. Minimum temperature probably plays little or no role in regulating malaria seasonality in these areas.

The results also showed that irrigation activities have a dampening effect on seasonality of malaria transmission. Elsewhere in Africa irrigation has been shown to alter the transmission pattern from seasonal to perennial especially during the dry season in areas of unstable transmission (Ijumba and Lindsay 2001; Henry *et al.* 2003; Appawu *et al.* 2004; Dolo *et al.* 2004; Sissoko *et al.* 2004). The impact of irrigation on malaria seasonality can vary with the type of irrigation activity and according to the level of endemicity. Increases in the level of transmission in irrigated areas result in more

rigorous control measures usually reflected in the low levels of malaria infection and morbidity (Boudin *et al.* 1992; Ijumba and Lindsay 2001; Ijumba *et al.* 2002; Dolo *et al.* 2004; Sissoko 2004). In the present study, the seasonality of malaria is less in sites with irrigation, irrespective of the effect on overall transmission. However, the effect of minimum temperature and rainfall seasonality still seem to operate in irrigated areas.

The two rainfall seasons in the equatorial tropical zone probably complement each other by intensifying and prolonging the transmission season. The seasonality index seems to work better in areas with unimodal seasonal pattern and this might have had an adverse effect in the analysis in areas with a bimodal seasonal pattern. Poor model fit in a few localities with one rainfall season may be due to the presence of two distinct common African malaria vectors, *Anopheles funestus* and *Anopheles gambiae sensu lato* which have been shown to sustain perennial parasite inoculation given suitable ecological conditions (Elissa *et al.* 1999 and 2003). For example, in some parts of the continent the two main vectors are seasonally with high densities of *An. gambiae* and *An. arabiensis* following the rainy season, and *An. funestus* reaching its peak in the early dry season (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Cohuet *et al.* 2004).

Urbanization may also be important since it has been shown to produce breeding habitats for malaria vectors by increasing the number of artificial water collection reservoir (Robert *et al.* 2003). However, data used in this analysis was mainly from rural settings and therefore insufficient to explore the impact of urbanization on EIR seasonality. Some of the difficulties we face may be because of chaotic dynamics in the impacts of the environmental drivers of seasonality on the life histories of both parasite and vector (Altizer 2006).

We have successfully identified environmental predictors of malaria seasonality given the effect of irrigated agriculture across different sites in sub-Saharan Africa. However, we note that the global climate data used is rather coarse and may contain uncertainties that should be borne in mind when dealing with EIR which vary over smaller spatial scales. Remotely sensed environmental proxies may improve model fit. We also acknowledge the need for a seasonality algorithm that captures other components of seasonal variation. Future work will explore the use of improved quantification and modeling of malaria seasonality.

Acknowledgements: We thank Dr. Brian Sharp and Dr. Immo Kleinschmidt for their comments on earlier draft of the manuscript. This work is part of the Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa (MARA) collaboration between the Malaria Research Lead Programme at the Medical Research Council in South Africa and the Swiss Tropical Institute in Basel Switzerland. This work was funded by the Rudolf Geigy Stiftung zu Gunsten des Schweizerischen Tropeninstituts.

Chapter 7: Empirical modelling and mapping of seasonality of malaria transmission

by Anopheles gambiae sensu lato in Africa

Working paper

Abstract

Seasonal dynamics of malaria transmission as influenced by environmental / climatic conditions have implications for effective implementation of interventions in both space and time, but no analyses have been available of how observed patterns of malaria seasonality vary across the African continent. In this study we used an approximation of the discrete Fourier transformation for both entomological inoculation rate (EIR) due to Anopheles gambiae s.l. and meteorological covariates in order to summarise seasonality for 97 sites across sub-Saharan Africa. The empirical relationship between the Fourier coefficients for EIR and for meteorological covariates was used to predict and map the magnitude and timing of the main seasonal cycles. This allowed the estimation of maps of the overall degree of malaria seasonality and the timing and length of seasonal transmission across the continent. The conditions that determine the most infectious periods vary between and within sub-regions along an altitudinal gradient north and south of the equator. These products can be used to account for seasonality in transmission model based mapping of malaria risk at a country, regional and continental level. Model outputs can be further refined as more data become available.

Introduction

In most malaria endemic areas transmission varies strongly with season because of the influence of meteorological conditions that determine the breeding, abundance and survival of the mosquito vectors and the rate of sporogonic development of the parasite (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Molineaux 1988). Seasonal variations in parasite inoculation rates also affect the acquisition or loss of protective immunity in humans (Fontenille and Simard 2004). The timing of interventions such as the application of indoor residual spraying with insecticides, re-treatment of insecticide impregnated nets (ITNs) (Randolph 1999) and intermittent preventive treatment in infants (IPTi) (Chandramohan *et al.* 2007) need to be coordinated with the malaria transmission season. New intervention strategies such as vaccines may also need to be targeted accordingly and efficiently in both space and time for effectiveness and sustainability (Randolph 1999). There is thus a need for accurate maps of malaria seasonality in endemic areas.

The seasonality of malaria transmission in relation to climatic and environmental covariates is complex (Gemperli *et al.* 2006b; Mabaso *et al.* 2006). Several methods have been used for modelling seasonality in transmission and disease risk. These vary from an assumption of no seasonality, to seasonal adjustment or dichotomously classifying months as with, or without transmission (Abeku *et al.* 2002; Gemperli *et al.* 2006a). Climate based theoretical models have been used to predict the timing and length of the transmission season based temperature or rainfall (Tanser *et al.* 2003; Gemperli *et al.* 2006b). There are also empirical models that fit malaria data to environmental covariates to predict months during which transmission is possible (Thomson *et al.* 1997; Hay *et al.*

1998; Hay *et al.* 1998b; Thomson *et al.* 1998). Most of these models classify months as with or without transmission. However, for including seasonality in models of impact of malaria interventions, it would be preferable to develop empirical models of malaria seasonality that predict quantitative variation between months rather than classifying dichotomously (Mabaso *et al.* 2005). This could also help refining the planning of control interventions.

In this study we use temporal Fourier analysis to estimate the annual cycle of the EIR due to *Anopheles gambiae sensu lato* in relation to meteorological covariates. We use these relationships to map the geographical patterns of seasonality of malaria transmission caused by this vector in the African continent. *An. gambiae s.l.* typically breeds in water bodies and is therefore highly sensitive to temporal meteorological variations (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Cohuet *et al.* 2004).

Methods

Entomological data

We used the entomological inoculation rate (EIR) for *An. gambiae s.l.*, expressed as average number infective mosquito bites per person per month, disaggregated by calendar month, and averaged over all the years for which data were available from any given site. These data were collated from published and unpublished sources for all 97 geolocated sites in Africa that we could identify, as described in detail in our previous analysis (Mabaso *et al.* 2006). In general, annual values of EIR in tropical Africa vary from as low as one to more than one thousand infective bites per person (Hay *et al.* 2000; Hay *et al*

al. 2005). In addition, EIR values vary seasonally, rising and falling with changes in rainfall, temperature and humidity depending on the vector species (Fontenille and Simard 2004; Smith *et al.* 2004).

Meteorological data

We obtained rainfall data from the Climate Research Unit (CRU, Norwich, U.K.) interpolated weather station data at a global resolution of 0.5° grid (Mitchell and Jones 2005). For further analysis we used the $\log_e(R+0.001)$ transform of the average monthly rainfall(*R*) in millimetres. Other determinants were derived from meteorological satellite sensor data at 8 x 8 km spatial resolution taken from the National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration's (NOAA) Advanced Very High Resolution Radiometer (AVHRR) onboard polar-orbiting satellites. These comprised monthly images of normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI), a measure of vegetation greenness / amount of vegetation and a proxy for availability of ground water and therefore a surrogate for mosquito breeding sites, and air temperature (Hay and Lenon 1999; Hay *et al.* 2006).

Site- and time- specific values of these covariates corresponding to the EIR data were extracted using raster geographic information (GIS) software package Idrisi® (http://www.clarklabs.org/). The meteorological data was averaged from 1982 to 2000, which corresponds to time period of the extracted EIR data. The rainfall data were resampled to the same grid as the remote sensed data. Predictions were generated using Idrisi and predicted surfaces were displayed in MapInfo 7.1 (www.mapinfo.com/).

Analysis of malaria seasonality

For each environmental variable and for the \log_e transform of the EIR we approximated the seasonal pattern with the constant, annual and biannual components of the inverse discrete Fourier transform, as described by,

$$Y_{Xt} \approx a_{0X} + a_{1X} \cos\left(\frac{2\pi t}{12}\right) + b_{1X} \sin\left(\frac{2\pi t}{12}\right) + a_{2X} \cos\left(\frac{2\pi t}{6}\right) + b_{2X} \sin\left(\frac{2\pi t}{6}\right),$$
 (1)

where the subscripts X = E corresponds to the log_e transform of the EIR; X = Ncorresponds to NDVI, X = R corresponds to log_e transform of the rainfall; X = Tcorresponds to the air temperature. Y_{Xt} then denotes the approximate value of variable Xat month t, where t = 1, 2...12 corresponds to the months of the year. a_{0x} denotes the mean monthly value for variable X, a_{1x} , b_{1x} and a_{2x} , b_{2x} represent the annual and the biannual Fourier coefficients for variable X, respectively. a_{ix} and b_{ix} thus correspond to the real and imaginary parts of the *i*th Fourier coefficient expressed as a complex number. The values of the Fourier coefficients, for n = 1, 2, were obtained using,

$$a_{0X} = \frac{1}{12} \sum_{t=1}^{12} X_t,$$

$$a_{nX} = \frac{2}{12} \sum_{t=1}^{12} X_t \cos\left(\frac{2\pi nt}{12}\right),$$

$$b_{nX} = \frac{2}{12} \sum_{t=1}^{12} X_t \sin\left(\frac{2\pi nt}{12}\right).$$

This approximation of the discrete Fourier transform parameterised the seasonal patterns by reducing the data for each variable for each site to 5 orthogonal terms.

Modelling of the magnitude and timing of EIR seasonality

The magnitude and timing of the annual and biannual seasonal cycles of the logarithm of the EIR was modelled as a function of the amplitude and phase of meteorological covariates by relating the Fourier coefficients using multiple linear regression. The full multivariate normal model estimated fitted values for each of the Fourier parameters for the log transformed EIR as the system of linear sums,

$$\hat{a}_{i} = \phi_{i00} + \sum_{j=0}^{2} \left(\phi_{ij1} a_{jN} + \phi_{ij2} a_{jR} + \phi_{ij3} a_{jT} \right) + \sum_{j=1}^{2} \left(\phi_{ij4} b_{jN} + \phi_{ji5} b_{jR} + \phi_{ji6} b_{jT} \right),$$

$$\hat{b}_{i} = \theta_{i00} + \sum_{j=0}^{2} \left(\theta_{ij1} a_{jN} + \theta_{ij2} a_{jR} + \theta_{ij3} a_{jT} \right) + \sum_{j=1}^{2} \left(\theta_{ij4} b_{jN} + \theta_{ij5} b_{jR} + \theta_{ij6} b_{jT} \right),$$
(2)

where ϕ_{ijk} , and θ_{ijk} (k = 0...6) are regression coefficients; and \hat{a}_i and \hat{b}_i are estimated by minimising the sum of squared deviations from the values of a_{iE} and b_{iE} for the 97 observed sites.

A backward elimination algorithm was used to eliminate coefficients where p > 0.2(model 1). We also fitted reduced models where only parameters corresponding to the annual cycle (j < 2) were included (model 2), a model from which parameters were removed where $i \neq j$ (model 3), and another one for the average levels (model 4). The Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) was used to select the best fitting models. Statistical analysis was carried out in Stata version 9.0 (StataCorp, USA).

Predicting malaria seasonality

Fourier coefficients for the annual and biannual seasonal components including the annual average were extracted from the predicted surfaces to make predictions of Y_{Et} using equation (2) for each pixel considered to have a climate suitable for malaria transmission in the model of Craig *et al.* (1999).

To describe the predicted seasonal patterns we first exponentiated the fitted values of Y_{Et} to give an annual pattern of the untransformed $Z_t = \exp(Y_{Et})$ scale. We estimated the annual and biannual amplitudes as well as their phases, and the degree of seasonal concentration and peak of Z_t including the annual duration of transmission as described in appendix 2.

Results

Table 7.1 shows summary statistics of the Fourier coefficients for all data used in the analysis.

The best fitting models with smaller AIC values were those that incorporated coefficients of the average and both the annual and biannual cycles as explanatory variables (Table 7.2). The Fourier coefficients for predicting the annual and biannual seasonal components for EIR are given in Table 7.3.

Table 7.1. Distribution of Fourier coefficients for the logarithm of the *An. gambiae s.l.* entomological inoculation rate (EIR) and for meteorological covariates for the 97 sites used in the analysis, SD is the standard deviation.

FOURIER COEFFICIENTS	MEAN	SD	MINIMUM	MAXIMUM
EIR (log _e (/person per month))				
a_{0E}	-3.37	1.90	-7.67	0.82
a _{1E}	-0.60	0.93	-2.65	2.26
b _{1E}	-0.62	1.49	-3.35	2.93
a _{2E}	-0.05	0.83	-1.87	2.02
b _{2E}	0.10	0.74	-1.40	1.79
Rainfall (log _e (mm))				
a _{0R}	5.01	1.58	2.43	7.22
a _{1R}	-1.89	1.77	-4.53	1.70
b _{1R}	-1.39	1.92	-5.85	3.48
a _{2R}	-0.20	0.68	-2.55	2.00
b _{2R}	-0.74	0.87	-2.13	1.93
NDVI [†]				
a _{0N}	0.37	0.15	0.13	0.68
a _{1N}	0.00	0.05	-0.13	0.12
b _{1N}	-0.06	0.08	-0.20	0.19
a _{2N}	-0.01	0.05	-0.09	0.11
b _{2N}	-0.01	0.05	-0.20	0.08
Air temperature (°C)				
a _{0T}	30.83	0.55	29.33	32.11
a _{1T}	-0.06	0.38	-1.12	0.83
b _{1T}	0.52	0.30	0.01	1.12
a _{2T}	-0.14	0.21	-0.60	0.66
b _{2T}	0.02	0.22	-0.37	0.77

[†]NDVI is normalized difference vegetation index

Figure 7.1 compares the observed and fitted Fourier coefficients for the 97 sites with data. The estimated coefficients of the annual average, the annual and biannual amplitude and phase from Model 1 (appendix 3A-E) were used to predict the seasonal pattern for the sampled sites.

Table 7.2. Comparison of models for predicting the magnitude and timing of the

Response variables	Model 1		Мс	Model 2		del 3	Model 4	
	k	AIC	k	AIC	k	AIC	k	AIC
Annual average								
a _{0E}	4	391.5					2	394.04
Annual cycle								
a _{1E}	7	230.1	5	232.9				
b _{1E}	8	303.6	2	327.4				
Biannual cycle								
a _{2E}	9	222.5			5	225.4		
b_{2E}	7	199.6			2	214.9		

logarithm of An. gambiae s.l. EIR.

Model 1 includes parameters of the annual and biannual cycle including average levels, Model 2 only parameters of the annual cycle, Model 3 only parameters of the biannual cycle and Model 4 only average values. K is the number of parameters included in the different models. The smaller the AIC value the better the model fit. In each case the parameters included in the model were selected using the backward elimination algorithm.

The predicted seasonal pattern

Model predictions of the seasonal pattern (Figure 7.2A-C) compare well with the observed pattern in some sites and not in others. The poor fit in some sites may partly be because the model predictions are based on a long term average and will therefore not necessarily match the site and time specific observed pattern exactly. For example, areas that are sometimes and not too often characterised by a bimodal season pattern in a given year may on average depict a unimodal pattern and vice versa. In addition, the predicted timing of the most infectious period is centred on the average month and the observed pattern may be located within or slightly away from it. Model predictions may also be less accurate in some parts of the continent due to the paucity of data points.

Table 7.3. Parameters retained in Model 1 Table 2.7 of the annual and biannual seasonal pattern for *An. gambiae s.l.* entomological inoculation rate (EIR) with regression coefficients (β) and confidence intervals (CI) estimated using maximum likelihood.

RESPONSE	EXPLANATORY	β	95% CI	
EIR a0 _E		,		
Liit wor	RAIN aop	-0.47	-0.93	-0.00
	RAIN b_{1R}	0.41	0.09	0.72
	TAIR a _{0T}	-1.14	-2.13	-0.15
	Intercept	34.64	2.78	66.50
EIR a1 _E	Ĩ			
2	RAIN a _{1R}	0.18	0.00	0.35
	RAIN b _{1R}	-0.26	-0.38	-0.13
	RAIN b _{2R}	-0.14	-0.34	0.06
	NDVI a _{1N}	3.75	0.733	6.77
	NDVI a _{2N}	-5.90	-10.53	-1.28
	TAIR a _{0T}	0.42	-0.01	0.84
	Intercept	-13.35	-26.17	-0.52
EIR b1 _E				
	RAIN a _{2R}	0.40	0.06	0.75
	RAIN b _{2R}	-0.47	-0.76	-0.19
	NDVI b _{1N}	5.18	1.78	8.59
	NDVI b _{2N}	4.27	-1.08	9.61
	TAIR a _{0T}	-0.87	-1.37	-0.37
	TAIR a _{2T}	1.26	0.06	2.47
	TAIR b _{2T}	1.75	0.64	2.85
	Intercept	26.45	11.09	41.81
EIR a2 _E				
	RAIN b _{1R}	0.14	0.00	0.28
	RAIN a _{2R}	0.34	0.07	0.62
	RAIN b _{2R}	-0.18	-0.36	0.01
	NDVI b _{1N}	-3.14	-5.96	-0.33
	NDVI a _{2N}	5.34	0.76	9.92
	NDVI b _{2N}	-2.28	-5.67	1.12
	TAIR a _{1T}	0.40	-0.10	0.89
	TAIR a _{2T}	-0.65	-1.42	0.12
	Intercept	-0.14	-0.39	0.12
EIR b2 _E				
	RAIN a _{1R}	-0.13	-0.29	0.04
	RAIN b _{1R}	0.27	0.13	0.41
	RAIN a _{2R}	0.39	0.11	0.67
	NDVI a _{0N}	1.27	-0.34	2.88
	NDVI a _{2N}	-7.32	-11.58	-3.06
	TAIR a_{1T}	-0.64	-1.09	-0.19
	Intercept	-0.27	-1.06	0.52

DVI is normalized vegetation index, TAIR is air temperature.


Figure 7.1. Observed versus predicted Fourier coefficients for the logarithm of *An. gambiae s. l.* entomological inoculation rate (EIR) of the annual (a_{1_E}, b_{1_E}) and biannual (a_{2_E}, b_{2_E}) cycles.

Α







Figure 7.2. Predicted (dotted line) seasonal pattern (Model 1 Table 2.7) versus Fourier approximation of the observed (solid line) seasonal pattern from selected sites in (A) West Africa, (B) west and Central Africa and (B) East Africa.

The predicted degree and timing of malaria seasonality

The parameter estimates from Model 1 were also used to predict the geographical variation of the geometric mean, the timing and phase of the biannual and biannual cycles (Appendix 3A-E). These were in turn used to estimate the degree of malaria seasonality and timing, and the duration of the *An. gambiae* transmission season for the whole of the African continent. For interpretation of predicted surfaces Africa was divided into natural ecological or bioclimatic zones as defined by latitude.

The model predictions (Figure 7.3) suggested that overall the concentration index for the EIR is highest (2.49-3.24) in the Savannah-Sahelian zone between $10^{\circ}-20^{\circ}$ N, 15° W-40° E and the Greater Horn of Africa (15° S- 25° N, $30^{\circ}-55^{\circ}$ E) as well as parts of the eastern and southern tropical and subtropical regions. A moderate degree of seasonality (2.00-2.49) was also predicted in these regions including the West African forest belt 15° W and 10° E). The lowest degree of seasonality (0.25-1.50) is predicted in the in Sudano-Savannah region approximately $10^{\circ}-15^{\circ}$ N, 15 W°-40° E and in the central equatorial tropical rain forest and its margins ($5^{\circ}-10^{\circ}$ S, $10^{\circ}-30^{\circ}$ E).

Figure 7.4 shows that the predicted peak of transmission in the Savannah-Sahelian region is predominantly in August / September. In the West African coastal zone and forest belt stretching to the Savannah region (5° and 10° N) the peak is centred on June. In the central equatorial zone the predicted peak is in May. In the greater Horn of Africa there is variation between April to June depending on the location and in the southern tropical and subtropical regions the timing of the peak is in mainly in April or in May.



Figure 7.3. Estimated concentration index (CI) of the *An. gambiae s.l.* entomological inoculation rate from Model 1 Table 2.7. Black dots are study sites (n=97).



Figure 7.4. Estimated peak month of the *An. gambiae s.l.* entomological inoculation rate (Model 1 Table 2.7).

The predicted duration of seasonal transmission

As one would expect the map of the predicted length of the transmission season (Figure 7.5) suggests that the central equatorial zone and the savannah region have the longest transmission season (8 to 10 months). The shortest transmission season occurs in the Sahel 15° and 20° N as well as in the eastern and southern parts of the tropical and subtropical regions (1 to 4 months) depending on the location. Intermediate between these regions are areas with the duration of seasonal transmission roughly between four and seven months. Surprisingly, the model predicts shorter transmission season in the West African forest belt than in Savannah areas to the north. Generally, the predicted length of the malaria transmission season compares well with classifications derived using climate based models (Tanser *et al.* 2003).



Figure 7.5. Estimated average length of the malaria transmission season by *An. gambiae s.l.* (Model 1 Table 2.7) showing number of months during which transmission is possible defined as the number of months with 95 % of transmission in a given year.

Discussion

In sub-Saharan Africa heterogeneity in malaria epidemiology reflects the complex interaction of many factors including seasonal dynamics as influenced by environmental / climatic conditions (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Molineaux 1988, Small *et al.* 2003). Improved understanding of the seasonal dynamics of malaria transmission is important for the optimal design of malaria control and prevention strategies. In this study we use an approximation of the discrete Fourier transform for EIR and environmental covariates to describe the amplitude and phase of the annual and biannual seasonal components. This approach allowed us to predict the main seasonal patterns as functions of the empirical relationships between EIR and prevailing climatic / environmental conditions, and thus for the first time to produce maps of the degree of seasonality in malaria transmission and of the period of the year when it peaks.

Seasonal changes in rainfall and air temperature are major determinants of the seasonal characteristics of malaria transmission in the continent. These either limit or trigger seasonal transmission depending on the time of the year and the location. (Craig *et al.* 1999; Hay *et al.* 2000; Tanser *et al.* 2003; Hoshen and Morse 2004; Grover-Kopec et al. 2005). The length of the transmission season is determined by the coincident occurrence and duration of suitable rainfall and optimum temperature conditions as well as terrain and vegetaion (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Molineaux 1988). In this analysis the predicted seasonal transmission of *An.gambiae s.l.* reflects the heterogeneity in ecological conditions that varies with latitude or altitude across the continent (Reiter *et al.* 2004).

Model predictions show that overall the degree of seasonality is highest in northern and southern parts of the continent towards the limits of malaria distribution with a peak in August / September and April / May, respectively. The nothern margins including parts of the Greater Horn of Africa are charactrized by the shortest transmision season. In the southern parts of the tropical and subtropical Africa the picture is more complex with a mixture of both long and short transmission season. In the northern part seasonal transmission is set off into wet and dry periods since there is very little variation in temperature, and in the southern parts this includes the onset of elevated temperatures. These include the desert fringe in the north and the semi-arid southern margins as well as highlands areas where seasonal epidemics are the rule (Craig et al. 1999; Tanser et al. 2003; Hoshen and Morse 2004; Grover-Kopec et al. 2005). On the other hand the model suggests that the degree of seasonality is lowest in the Savannah-Sudano region as well as in the central equatorial rainforest zone with a peak in August / September and May, respectively. The duration of seasonal transmission is basically longer in the savannah region and in the central equatorial rainforest zone. In the Savannah-Sudano region the rainfall is more seasonally distributed but transmission continues for the greater parts of the year with considerable seasonal variation. In parts of Savannah the bimodal peak in rainfall including the presence of both wet and dry season vectors may also serve to prolong seasonal transmission (Fontenille and Simard 2004). The central equatorial rainforest region is characterized by optimum temperature and rainfall regimes for the greater part the year, and malaria transmission is perennial but seasonal in nature (Craig et al. 1999; Tanser et al. 2003; Fontenille and Simard 2004).

The comparison of the fitted seasonal pattern against the observed appears to be reasonably accurate in some parts and less so in other parts of the continent. This is to be expected since the model predictions are based on a long term average and will therefore not necessarily match the site and time specific observed pattern exactly. The magnitude and timing of the most infectious period follows the onset of suitable conditions after an appropriate lag representing vector breeding, their densities, feeding frequency, survival and the extrinsic incubation period of the parasites in the vector mosquitoes (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Molineaux 1988). The conditions that determine the seasonal cycles of transmission vary between and within sub-regions along a latitudinal gradient north and south of the equator. This may vary from one year to another with the possibility of wide seasonal variation in transmission intensity and timing.

Most study sites used in the analysis do not separate *An. gambiae sensu stricto* from *An. arabiensis* or the salt water species *An. melas* in West Africa and *A. merus* in East Africa. The salt water species show different seasonality and are likely to be important in coastal areas. Model predictions may also be confounded by the presence of *Anopheles arabiensis* which has been shown to sustain all year round transmission even during the dry season in parts of the continent (Trape *et al.* 1994; Lindsay *et al.* 1998; Bayoh *et al.* 2001; Fontenille and Simard 2004). Different chromosomal form of *An. gambiae s.s.* the Savannah, Bamako and Mopti are important west Africa (della Torre *et al.* 2002; della Torre *et al.* 2005). The frequency of these vectors change seasonally (Coluzzi *et al.* 1979), and the accuracy of model prediction will vary in accordance with the predominance of one of the vector species in a given location.

It is important to also acknowledge the limitations of our models and maps since these were derived from sparsely distributed point data collected at a local level and aggregated at a continental level to model average conditions of seasonal transmission. Hence, model predictions may not necessarily match locally derived estimates. The observed seasonal pattern can also change over time. The measure of length of season does not take into account the overall level of transmission so that 5% of the annual transmission in a marginal area might be negligible, while 5% in a high transmission area might be considerable. It follows that if we define seasons of transmission areas than we see in our map.

The EIR are not an unbiased sample of the situation on the ground. The data certainly over represent high transmission sites. On the other hand seasonal geometric mean may be higher in places with short intense seasonal transmission than in places with perennial transmission (appendix 3A). All these underscore the difficulty inherent in trying to model seasonal dynamics of malaria transmission given sparse data in the face of time-and space-dependant potential confounders.

Nevertheless, our models are a starting point for seasonality modelling. We therefore, for the first time, empirically predict and map the degree and timing of malaria seasonality as well as the duration of transmission across sub-Saharan Africa by one of the major malaria vector species. These products can be used to account / calibrate for seasonality in transmission model based mapping of malaria risk at a country, regional and continental level. Models and maps produced in this work can be refined and / or improved for application at a sub-national level as more malaria and high resolution environmental data becomes available. There is a need for studying together all main vectors, human infectivity and incidence.

Chapter 8: GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

Since the availability of effective tools for malaria control and prevention the geographical description of malaria risk has been high on the research agenda. The availability of new datasets, novel analytical tools and innovative statistical and mathematical models in recent years presents new possibilities for improving existing information and knowledge base. This work is part of the MARA/ ARMA (http://www.mara.org.za/) project, which was motivated by these developments to establish an atlas of malaria risk for Africa. We focus mainly on temporal variations in malaria risk with the aim of developing an empirical model and map of malaria seasonality for sub-Saharan Africa to facilitate optimization of malaria control and / or interventions in both space and time.

The first part of this work focuses on Southern Africa since this is the only region with long-time series of fairly reliable clinical malaria data. The review of malaria control mainly by IRS with insecticides in this region showed that countries that developed national malaria control programmes and had built up human and organizational resources made significant advances towards malaria control. For example, malaria was reduced from high to very low in the different parts of the region. However, IRS is not a magic bullet, and its use in other areas should be planned carefully, after considering the major organizational, technical and financial implications. From this work it is also clear that besides changes ecological diversity as influenced by climatic and environmental factors the extent of malaria control efforts can also alter the level of endemicity.

133

Consequently, variability observed in our analysis may not be attributable only to climatic / environmental factors as observed elsewhere in the continent (Hay *et al.* 2002a and b; Bouma *et al.* 2003; Craig *et al.* 2004b). It is therefore important to adjust for other potential sources of variation in the observed data.

In the subsequent analysis where we examined the temporal effect of ENSO events on annual malaria incidence in selected countries in Southern Africa, we used year specific random effects as surrogates for unobserved factors influencing annual incidence. The analysis showed that in this region increased incidence follows La Nina (cold event) which leads to wet conditions and that El Nino (warm event) which leads to dry conditions has the opposite effect. This is contrary to observations in East Africa where El Nino has been shown to lead warm-wet conditions and therefore heightened incidence (Loevinsohn 1994; Kilian *et al.* 1999; Lindblade *et al.* 1999; Lindsay *et al.* 2000; Wort *et al.* 2004). However, we also found that the impact of ENSO on malaria incidence in Southern Africa varies over time within and between countries, partly due to existing malaria control efforts and response capacity but also because of spatial variability in climatic conditions over time.

The spatial and temporal variability of annual malaria incidence was investigated using malaria case data from Zimbabwe. A Bayesian statistical modelling framework was used to account for unmeasured spatially and temporary varying potential risk factors. This analysis confirmed that while inter-annual variation in malaria incidence is driven mainly by climatic conditions, the spatial pattern is influenced by factors other risk factors. The

exception was during high and low risk years following the occurrence of extremely dry and wet conditions, respectively. Overall, low lying areas showed less year to year variability in malaria while highland areas showed greater variability. The latter is typical of areas characterized by stable seasonal transmission and the former by unstable seasonal transmission (Craig *et al.* 1999; Tanser *et al.* 2003). This provides useful information for delineating areas prone to climate driven epidemics and for developing climate based seasonal forecasting models. The description of the average seasonality of malaria in a given area is thus important for laying the basis for monitoring seasonal change and variability in transmission / disease risk.

In our initial attempt towards the development of an empirical model of malaria seasonality we used Zimbabwe and the Bayesian space-time statistical approach. The analysis employed the proportion of annual cases occurring in each month as a relative measure of the amount of seasonal transmission occurring in each month. The modelled covariate-adjusted, smoothed monthly estimates enabled us to interpret geographical variation in malaria seasonality which was not apparent in the observed data. This approach quantifies seasonal transmission between months differently from previous studies that classified months as either suitable or not suitable for transmission based on climatic conditions (Thomson *et al.* 1997; Hay *et al.* 1998a & b; Thomson *et al.* 1999; Tanser *et al.* 2003). Most importantly a seasonality concentration index was adapted to summarize the modelled seasonal transmission season, and therefore can be used for timely spatial targeting of malaria intervention. This work also raised prospects for

the application of the seasonality index in the modelling and mapping of malaria seasonality across sub-Saharan Africa.

To evaluate the potential application of the seasonality concentration index in the description of malaria across the continent we used the relationship between seasonality in EIR and environmental covariates. The results showed that the rainfall seasonality index and minimum temperature are important predictors of the intensity of inoculation rate during the peak transmission season. However, model fit was poor in areas characterized by bimodal rainfall patterns and irrigation activities though the effect of minimum temperature and rainfall seasonality still seem to operate in irrigated areas. In addition, the seasonality index performed better in areas characterized by a single peak in transmission compared to areas with two peaks. The presence of both A. gambiae s.l. (predominant in the wet season) and A. funestus (predominant in the dry season) in a given area could have also confounded the analysis. Since the two vector mosquitoes have been shown to sustain potentially perennial transmission or lead to biannual seasonal pattern (Gillies and De Meillon 1968; Elissa et al. 1999 and 2003; Cohuet et al. 2004). These findings highlighted the need for improved quantification of malaria seasonality in order to capture the complex interplay between the seasonal dynamics of environmental determinants of malaria transmission across the continent.

To improve on this approach we used an approximation of the discrete Fourier transformation for both malaria and environmental data in order to capture important seasonal characteristics of malaria transmission across sub-Saharan Africa. We found that

136

conditions that determine the most infectious periods vary between and within subregions along an altitudinal gradient north and south of the equator. Our models for the first time predict and map the degree and timing of malaria seasonality as well as the duration of transmission across the continent based on the empirical relationship between seasonality in EIR and meteorological determinants. We also estimated the average seasonal pattern based on our model predictions, and although these matched reasonably well with observed data in some study sites, overall the pattern varied depending on the geographical location. This may largely be due to the comparison of long term average model estimates to year specific observed EIR data. Inconsistencies in model predictions especially in the dry regions may be due to the presence of A. arabiensis which has also been shown to sustain all year round transmission even during the dry season, and therefore contribute to complexity of the seasonal dynamics of malaria transmission (Trape et al. 1994; Lindsay et al. 1998; Bayoh et. al. 2001). This is case since most study sites used in the analysis do not separate A. gambiae s.s. from A. arabiensis. However, our models can be refined and / or improved as more detailed malaria and meteorological data become available. The model outputs can be used to calibrate for malaria seasonality in transmission based models for mapping malaria risk at a country, regional and continental level.

Limitations of this work also need to be acknowledged. Firstly, the quality of malaria control efforts and notification data might vary over time, and it is difficult to quantify the potential impact of any such variation in our models. Secondly, in addition to climatic and environmental covariates used in the analysis there are other important potential sources

of variation as alluded to in the respective chapters and simply treating these as random effects might not be enough. We also note that interpolated climate data used is coarse and therefore contain uncertainties that should be borne in mind when dealing with smaller spatial scales. The complex interplay between the different vectorial systems found in Africa with their distinct ecological and behavioural characteristics (Trape *et al.* 1994; Lindsay *et al.* 1998; Bayoh *et. al.* 2001), presents another constraint in our analysis since few studies separate even the most important *A.* g*ambiae* sibling species.

Conclusion

The Bayesian analytical framework used in this study enhanced our ability to evaluate the relationship between malaria and environmental factors, and improved considerably the identification of important associations and covariates. In the final analysis an approximation of the discrete Fourier transformation used removes noise from the original time series and therefore allowed us to model the main seasonal variation in both malaria and meteorological covariates.

This work presents the first step towards the development of improved models of malaria seasonality. While there is still scope for further refining the models as more relevant data become available, model outputs can be used as inputs in transmission models for mapping malaria risk. The seasonality maps produced are also important for determining the most effective moment and geographical position for control efforts to be applied throughout sub-Saharan Africa. In addition, climatic and associated environmental determinants of seasonal and between year-variation in malaria including the impact of

ENSO provide valuable information for the development of empirical seasonal

forecasting models.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1: statistical model

We assumed that the observed counts of malaria cases Y_{it} in district i (i = 1,..., 58) and year t (1988-1999) follow a negative binomial distribution with parameters p_{it} and r, that is, $Y_{it} \sim NB$ (p_{it},r), where p_{it} relates to average number of cases via the formula $(\mu_{it}) = p_{it}/r$ and r is the overdispersion parameter. We modelled average number of new cases (μ_{it}) as a function of potential risk factors as follows:

- (1) $\log(\mu_{it}) = \log N_{it} + \alpha + X_{it}^T \beta$ (non-spatial model)
- (2) $\log(\mu_{ii}) = \log N_{ii} + \alpha + X_{ii}^T \beta + \phi_i$ (spatial model)
- (3) $\log(\mu_{it}) = \log N_{it} + \alpha + X_{it}^T \beta + \phi_i + \omega_{it}$ (spatio-temporal model)

 N_{ii} denotes population at risk in district *i* and year *t*, α is the incidence rate when all covariates have zero value, X_{ii} is a vector of climatic covariate effect in district *i* and year *t*, β a vector of the regression coefficients, ϕ_i is the spatial random effect for district *i* and ω_{ii} is the temporal random effect for year *t* and district *i*. District specific random effects were modelled via a conditional autoregressive (CAR) process, which implies that each ϕ_i conditional on the neighbour ϕ_j follows a normal distribution with mean equal to the average of neighbouring ϕ_j and variance inversely proportional to the number of neighbours n_i , that is, $\phi_i | \phi_j, j$ neighbouring of $i \sim \text{Normal}(\gamma \sum_{i \neq i} \phi_j / n_i, \sigma_{\phi}^2 / n_i)$ where γ

is a parameter that quantifies the amount of spatial correlation present in the data and σ_{ϕ}^2

measures the spatial variance. The temporal effects were modelled by first order autoregressive process with temporal variance σ_{ω}^2 , which allows correlation between consecutive time periods for each district and year. We assumed inverse gamma hyperprior distributions for the variance parameters of the spatial and temporal random effects, non-informative Uniform prior distributions $U(-\infty,\infty)$ for the regression coefficients β , and a Uniform distribution U(a,b) for γ , with limits *a* and *b* specified as described in Gelfand and Vounatsou (2003).

Appendix 2: Estimating the magntitude and timing of malaria seasonality

We approximated the discrete Fourier transform of Z_t in order to derive statistics describing the seasonal pattern for each pixel, again using average, annual and biannual components, so that for n=1,2:

$$a_{0} = \frac{1}{12} \sum_{t=1}^{12} Z_{t},$$

$$a_{n} = \frac{2}{12} \sum_{t=1}^{12} Z_{t} \cos\left(\frac{2\pi nt}{12}\right),$$

$$b_{n} = \frac{2}{12} \sum_{t=1}^{12} Z_{t} \sin\left(\frac{2\pi nt}{12}\right).$$

The annual component of the Fourier transform has one peak, while the biannual component has two peaks. Each of these peaks may be represented as a complex number. We represent the two sums of the peaks of the annual and biannual cycles as,

$$z_{1} = r_{1}e^{i\psi_{1}} + r_{2}e^{i\psi_{2}/2},$$

$$z_{2} = r_{1}e^{i\psi_{1}} + r_{2}e^{i(\psi_{2}/2 + \pi)},$$
(3)

where,

$$r_{1} = |a_{1} + ib_{1}|,$$

$$r_{2} = |a_{2} + ib_{2}|,$$

$$\psi_{1} = \operatorname{Arg}(a_{1} + ib_{1}),$$

$$\psi_{2} = \operatorname{Arg}(a_{2} + ib_{2}),$$
(4)

and $i = \sqrt{-1}$ is the unit imaginary number

The overall amplitude of the seasonal variation is then:

$$A = \operatorname{Max}\left(|z_1|, |z_2|\right),\tag{5}$$

To describe the degree of concentration of the seasonal pattern we used a modified version of Markham's seasonality concentration index (Markham1970; McGee 1977) that

incorporates both seasonal cycles, corresponds to the amplitude divided by the average of Z_t :

$$CI = Max(|z_1|, |z_2|)/a_0.$$
 (6)

The peak of the transmission season is then given by,

$$CI_{\psi} = \begin{cases} \operatorname{Arg}(z_{1}) & |z_{1}| \ge |z_{2}| \\ \operatorname{Arg}(z_{2}) & |z_{1}| < |z_{2}| \end{cases},$$
(7)

and the annual duration of transmission, L, defined as the number of months accounting for 95% of the estimated EIR, which was calculated by dividing the year into 1000 equal time intervals, for each of which $f(\tau)$ was calculated at τ equal to the midpoint of the intervals. The time intervals were then ranked in descending order of $f(\tau)$ and, Lestimated by the proportion of intervals (cumulated in rank order) required in order to

include 95% of $\int_0^{12} f(\tau) d\tau$, where

$$f(\tau) = a_0 + a_1 \cos\left(\frac{2\pi\tau}{12}\right) + b_1 \sin\left(\frac{2\pi\tau}{12}\right) + a_2 \cos\left(\frac{2\pi\tau}{6}\right) + b_2 \sin\left(\frac{2\pi\tau}{6}\right)$$
(8)

and τ represents the time of year and varies continuously from 0 to 12.

Appendix 3A: Predicted *An. gambiae s.l.* geometric mean of predicted monthly EIR (Model 1 Table 2.7).



Appendix 3B: Predicted amplitude of the annual component for *An. gambiae s.l.* EIR on a log scale (Model 1 Table 2.7).



Appendix 3C: Predicted phase of the annual component of the amplitude for *An*. *gambiae s.l.* EIR (Model 1 Table 2.7).



Appendix 3D: Predicted amplitude of the biannual component for *An. gambiae s.l.* EIR on a log scale (Model 1 Table 2.7).



Appendix 3E: Predicted phase of the biannual component of the amplitude for *An*. gambiae s.l. EIR (Model 1 Table 2.7).



REFERENCES

Abeku, TA, de Vlas SJ, Borsboom G, Teklehaimanot A, Kebede A, Olana D, van Oortmarssen GJ & Habbema DJ (2002) Forecasting malaria incidence from historical morbidity patterns in epidemic-prone areas of Ethiopia: a simple seasonal adjustment method performs best. *Tropical Medicine International Health* **7**, 851-857.

Abeku TA, De Vlas SJ, Borsboom GJ, Tadege A, Gebreyesus Y, Gebreyohannes H, Alamirew D, Seifu A, Nagelkerke NJ & Habbema JD (2004) Effects of meteorological factors on epidemic malaria in Ethiopia: a statistical modelling approach based on theoretical reasoning. *Parasitology* **128**, 585-593.

Afari EA, Nakano T, Binka F, Owusu-Agyei S & Asigbee J (1993) Seasonal characteristics of malaria infection in under-five children of a rural community in southern Ghana. *West African Journal of Medicine* **12**, 39-42.

Akogbeto M & Nahum A (1996) Impact des moustiquaires impregnees de la deltamethrine sur la transmission du paludisme dans un milieu cotier Lagunaire, Benin. *Bulletin de Societe de Pathologie Exotique* **89**, 291-298.

Alles HK, Mendis & Carter R (1998) Malaria mortality rates in South Asia and Africa: implications for malaria control. *Parasitology Today* **14**, 369-375.

Altizer S, Dobson A, Hosseini P, Hudson P, Pascual M & Rohani P, 2006. Reviews and synthesis: Seasonality and the dynamics of infectious diseases. *Ecology Letters* **9**, 467-484.

Alves W & Blair DM (1953) An experiment in the control of malaria and bilharzias. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **47**, 299-308.

Alves W & Blair DM (1955) Malaria control in Southern Rhodesia. *Journal of tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **58**, 273-280.

Anderson RM & May RM (1991) Infectious diseases of humans: Dynamics and control. Oxford University Press, Oxford.

Appawu M, Owusu-Agyei S, Dadzie S, Asoala V, Anto F, Koram K, Rogers W, Nkrumah S, Hoffman SL & Fryauff DJ (2004) Malaria transmission dynamics at a site in northern Ghana proposed for testing malaria vaccines. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **9**, 164-170.

Bailey CT (2001) Spatial statistical methods in health. *Cadernos de Saude Publica Reo de Janeiro* **17**, 1083-1098.

Baird JK, Agyel SO, Utz GC, Koram K, Barcus MJ, Jones TR., Fryauff, DJ, Binka, FN, Hoffman, SL & Nkrumah, FN (2002) Seasonal malaria attack rates in infants and young

children in Northern Ghana. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **66**, 280-286.

Barreto A (1996) Malaria in Mozambique – What had been done to control epidemics. Department of Epidemiology, Ministry of Health, Maputo, Mozambique (unpublished).

Bayoh MN, Thomas CJ & Lindsay SW. (2001) Mapping distributions of chromosomal forms of *Anopheles gambiae* in West Africa using climate data. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology* **15**, 267-274.

Beier JC, Perkins PV, Onyango FK, Gargan TP, Oster CN, Whitmire RE, Koech DK & Roberts CR (1990) Characterization of malaria transmission by Anopheles (Diptera: Culicidae) in western Kenya in preparation for malaria vaccine trials. *Journal of Medical Entomology* **27**, 570-577.

Beier JC, Killeen GF & Githure JI (1999) Short report: entomological inoculation rates and *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria prevalence in Africa. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **61**, 109-113.

Bernardinelli L, Clayton D & Montomali C (1995) Bayesian estimates of disease maps: How important are priors? *Statistics in Medicine* **14**, 2411-2431. Bergquist NR (2001) Vector-borne diseases: new trends in data collection and risk assessment. *Acta Tropica* **79**, 13-20.

Biro S (1987) Investigations on bionomics of anopheline vectors in the Ifakara area (Kilombero district, Tanzania. PhD thesis, University of Basel, Switzerland.

Blair DM (1951) Report on malaria control in Southern Rhodesia. *Public Health* **15**, 100-103.

Bockarie MW, Barnish G, Maude GH & Greenwood BM (1994) Malaria in a rural area of Sierra Leon III vector ecology and disease transmission. *Annals of Tropical Medicine and Parasitology* **88**, 251-261.

Bodker R, Akida J, Shayo D, Kisinza W, Msangeni HA, Pedersen EM, & Linday SW
(2003) Malaria Transmission along an altitude transect. *Journal of Medical Entomology*40, 706-716.

Booman M, Durrheim DN, la Grange K, Martin C, Mabuza AM, Zitha A, Mbokazi FM, Fraser C & Sharp BL (2000) Using a geographic information system to plan a malaria control programme in South Africa. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **78**, 1438-1444. Boudin C, Robert V, Carnavale P & Ambroise-Thomas P (1992) Epidemiology of *Plasmoduim falciparum* in rice field and a Savanna area in Burkina Faso. Comparative study on acquired immunoprotection in native population. *Acta Tropica* **51**, 103-111.

Bouma MJ & van der Kaay HJ (1994) Epidemic malaria in India and the El Niño southern oscillation. *Lancet* **344**, 1638-1639.

Bouma MJ & van der Kaay HJ (1996) The El Niño Southern Oscillation and the historic malaria epidemics on the Indian subcontinent and Sri Lanka: an early warning system for future epidemics? *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **1**, 86-96.

Bouma MJ & Dye C (1997) Cycles of malaria associated with El Niño in Venezuela. *The Journal of the American Medical Association* **278**, 1772-1774.

Bouma MJ, Kovats S, Cox J, Goubet S & Haines A (1997a) A global assessment of El Ni No's disaster burden. *Lancet* **350**, 1435-1438.

Bouma MJ, Poveda G, Rojas W, Chavasse D, Quiñones M, Cox J & Patz J (1997b) Predicting high-risk years for malaria in Colombia using parameters of El Niño Southern Oscillation. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **2**, 1122-1127.

Bouma MJ (2003) Climate change and tropical disease: methodological problems and amendments to demonstrate effects of temperature on the epidemiology of malaria, a new

perspective on the highland epidemics in Madagascar, 1972-89. *Transaction of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **97**, 133-139.

Bradley DJ (1991) Morbidity and Mortality at Pere-Taveta, Kenya and Tanzania, 1956-66: The effects of a period of malaria control: In *Disease and mortality in Sub Saharan Africa*. (eds RG Feachem & D Jamison. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 248-262.

Bredenkamp BLF, Sharp BL, Durrheim DN & Barbes KI (2001) Failure of sulphadoxinepyrimethamine in treating *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in KwaZulu-Natal. *South African Medical Journal* **91**, 970-972.

Breman Joel G, Alilio Martin S & Mills A (2004) Conquering the intolerable burden of malaria: what's new, what's needed: a summary. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **71**, 1-15.

Brink CJH (1958) Malaria control in the Northern Transvaal. *South African Medical Journal* **32**, 800-808.

Bruce-Chwatt LJ (1980) Essential Malariology. Heineman medical books Ltd, London.

Bruce-Chwatt LJ (1984) Lessons learned from applied field research activity in Africa during the malaria eradication era. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*,
62(Suppl.), 19-29.
Cancre N, Tall A, Rogier C, Faye J, Sarr O, Trape JF, Spiegel A & Bois F (2000) Bayesian analysis of an epidemiological model of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria infection in Ndiop, Senegal. *American Journal of Epidemiology* **152**, 760-769.

Carter R, Mendis KN & Roberts D (2000) Spatial targeting of interventions against malaria. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **78**, 1401-1411.

Carter R & Mendis KN (2002) Evolutionary and historical aspects of the burden of malaria. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews* **15**, 564-594.

Central Statistics Office (2002) *District population projections in Zimbabwe*. Central Statistics Office, Causeway, Harare, Zimbabwe.

Chandramohan D, Webster J, Smith L, Awine T, Owusu-Agyei S & Carneiro I (2007) Is the Expanded Programme on Immunisation the most appropriate delivery system for intermittent preventive treatment of malaria in West Africa? *Tropical Medicine & International Health* **12**, 743–750.

Charlwood JD, Smith T, Lyimo E, Kitua AY, Masanja H, Booth M, Alonso PL & Tanner M (1998) Incidence of *Plamodium falciparum* infections in infants in relation to sporoziote-infected anophelines. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **59**, 243-251.

Chayajabera S, Sobti SK, Payne D & Braga F (1975) *Malaria situation in Botswana:* report on visit, December 1973-October 1974. DOC.AFR/MAL/144.

Clayton D, Birnardinelli L & Mantombi C (1993) Spatial correlation in ecological analysis. *International Journal of Epidemiology* **22**, 1193-1203.

Coetzee M, Craig M & le Sueur D (2000) Distribution of African malaria mosquitoes belonging to the *Anopheles gambiae* complex. *Parasitology Today* **16**, 73-77.

Cohuet A, Simard F, Wondji CS, Antonio-Nkondjio C, Awono-Ambene P & Fontenille D (2004) High malaria transmission intensity due to Anopheles due to Anopheles funestus (Diptera: Culicidae) in a village of savanna-forest transition area in Cameroon. *Journal of Medical Entomology* **41**, 901-905.

Collins FH & Besansky NJ (1994) Vector biology and control of malaria in Africa. *Science* **246**,1874-1875.

Coluzzi M (1984) Heterogeneities of the malaria vectorial system in tropical Africa and their significance in malaria Epidemiology and control. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **62**(**suppl.**), 107-113.

Coosemans MH (1985) Comparaison de le'endemie malarienne dans une zone de riziculture et dans une zone de culture de coton dans la plaine de Rusizi, Burundi. *Annales de la Societe Belge de Medecine Tropicale* **65**, 187-200.

Craig HM, Snow RW & le Sueur D (1999) A climate based distribution model of malaria transmission in sub-Saharan Africa. *Parasitology Today* **15**, 105-111.

Craig MH, Kleinschmidt I, le Sueur D & Sharp BL (2004a) Exploring 30 years of malaria case data in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa: part I. The impact of climatic factors. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **9**, 1247-1257.

Craig MH, Kleinschmidt I, Nawn JB, le Sueur D & Sharp BL (2004b) Exploring 30 years of malaria case data in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa: part II. The impact of non climatic factors. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **9**, 1258-1266.

Delfini DF (1969) Report on short-term mission on malaria in Swaziland (26 February – 23 May 1968). WHO Document AFR/MAL/98.

Dietz K (1988) Mathematical models for transmission and control of malaria. *In: Malaria: Principles and practices of malariology. Vol 2.* Wernsdorfer WH & McGregor I (eds). Churchill Livingstone, London. pp 1091-1133. Diggle PJ, Moyeed RA, Rowlinson B & Thomson M (2002) Childhood malaria in the Gambia: A case-study in model-based geostatistics. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society* **51**, 493-506.

Dolo G, Briet OJT, Gao A, Traore, SF, Bouare M, Sogoba N, Niare O, Bagayoko M, Sangare D, Teuscher T & Toure YT (2004) Malaria transmission in relation to rice cultivation in the irrigated Sahel of Mali. *Acta Tropica* **89**, 147-159.

Drakeley C, Schellenberg D, Kihonda J, Sousa CA, Arez AP, Lopes D, Lines J, Mshida H, Lengeler C, Schellenberg JA, Tanner M & Alonso P (2003) An estimation of entomological inoculation rate for Ifakara: a semi-urban area in a region of intense malaria transmission in Tanzania. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **8**, 767-774.

Elissa N, Karch S, Bureau PH, Ollomo B, Lawako M, Yangari P, Ebang B & Georges AJ (1999) Malaria transmission in a region of savanna-forest mosaic, Haute-Ogooue, Gabon. *Journal of American Mosquito Control* **15**, 15-23.

Elissa N, Migot-Nabias F, Luty A, Renaut A, Toure F, Vaillant M, Lawoko M, Yangari P, Mayombo J, Lekoulou F, Tshipamba P, Moukaghi R, Millet P & Deloron P (2003) Relationship between entomological inoculation rate, *Plasmodium falciparum* prevalence rate, and incidence of malaria attack in rural Gabon. *Acta Tropica* **85**, 255-361. Ferreira MJ (1958) Report on malaria in Mozambique: analysis of the Epidemiology, feasibility and planning of a malaria eradication campaign. World Health Organization, Geneva (unpublished document).

Freedman ML (1953) *Malaria control*. The Botswana National Archives and Records Services (unpublished document).

Freeman T (1995) *A review of the Epidemiology of malaria transmission and distribution in Zimbabwe*. Harare: Blair Research Institute, Zimbabwe (unpublished document).

Freeman T & Bradley M (1996) Temperature is predictive of severe malaria years in Zimbabwe. *Transaction of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **90**, 232.

Fontenille D, Lochouarn L, Diagne N, Sokhna C, Lemasson JJ, Diatta M, Konate L, Faye F, Rogier C & Trape JF (1997) High annual and seasonal variations in malaria transmission by anophelines and vector species composition in Dielmo, a holoendemic area in Senegal. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **56**, 247-53.

Fontenille, D. & Simard F. (2004) Unravelling complexities in human malaria transmission dynamics in Africa though a comprehensive knowledge of vector populations. *Comparative Immunology, Microbiology and Infectious Diseases* **27**, 357-375. Gagnon AS, Smoyer-Tomic KE & Bush AB (2002) The El Niño southern oscillation and malaria epidemics in South America. *International Journal of Biometeorology* **46**, 81-89.

Gelfand AE & Smith AMF (1990) Sampling-based approach to calculating marginal densities. *Journal of America Statistical Association* **85**, 398-409.

Gelfand AE, Waller L, Carlin BP & Xia H (1997) Hierarchical Spatio-temporal Mapping of Disease Rates. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* **92**, 607-617.

Gelfand AE & Vounatsou P (2003) Proper multivariate conditional autoregressive models for spatial data analysis. *Biostatistics* **4**, 11-25.

Gemperli A. (2003). Development of spatial methods for modeling point-referenced spatial data in malaria epidemiology. PhD thesis, University of Basel, Switzerland.

Gemperli A, Vounatsou P, Kleinschmidt I, Bagayoko M, Lengeler C & Smith T (2004) Spatial Patterns of infant mortality in Mali: the effect of malaria endemicity. *American Journal of Epidemiology* **59**, 64-72.

Gemperli A, Vonatsou P, Sogoba N & Smith T (2006a) Malaria Mapping Using Transmission Models: Application to Survey Data from Mali. *American Journal of Epidemiology* **163**, 289-297. Gemperli A, Sogoba N, Fonjo E, Mabaso M, Bagayoko M, Briet OJT, Anderegg D, Liebe J, Smith T. & Vonatsou P. (2006b) Mapping malaria transmission in West and Central Africa. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **11**, 1032-1046.

Gillies MT & De Mellion B (1968) The Anophelinae of Africa South of the Sahara. Publication of the South African Institute of Medical Research. No.54.

Gilles HM (1993) Epidemiology of malaria. In: *Bruce-Chwatt's Essential Malariology*. Gilles HM & Warrel DA (eds). Edward Arnold, London. pp 124-163.

Githeko AK & Ndegwa W (2001) Predicting malaria epidemics in the Kenyan highlands using climate data: a spatial tool for decision makers. *Global Change and Human Health* **2**, 54-63.

Grover-Kopec EK, Kawano M, Klaver RW, Blumenthal MB, Ceccato P & Connor SJ (2005) An online operational rainfall-monitoring resource for epidemic malaria early warning systems in Africa. *Malaria Journal* **4**, 6.

Gupta S, Snow RW, Donnelly CA, Marsh K & Newbold C (1999) Immunity to noncerebral malaria is acquired after one or two infections. *Nature Medicine* **2**, 340-343. Hamad AA, Nugud AE, Arnot DE, Giha HA, Abdel-Muhsin A, Satti GMH, Theander TG, Creasey AM, Babiker HA & Elnaiem DA (2002) A marked seasonality in Two rural sites in Eastern Sudan. *Acta Tropica* **83**, 71-82.

Hamoudi A & Sachs JD (1999) *The changing global distribution of malaria: A Review*. Center for International Development at Harvard College. Working paper No. 2.

Hansford CF (1972) Recent trends in the control and treatment of malaria. *South African Medical Journal* **46**, 635-637.

Hansford CF (1990) *Malaria control in Namibia*. National Institute for Tropical Disease. Department of National Health and Population Development, Tzaneen, South Africa (unpublished document).

Hargreaves K, Koekemoer LL, Brook BD, Hunt RH, Mthembu J & Coetzee M (2000) *Anopheles funestus* resistance to pyrethroid insecticides in South Africa. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology* **14**, 181-189.

Hartman J, Ebi K, McConnell K, Chan N & Weyant J (2002) Climate suitability for stable malaria transmission in Zimbabwe under different climate change scenarios. *Global Change and Human Health* **3**, 42-54.

Harwin RM (1969) Malaria control in Rhodesia. Rhodesia Science News 3, 31-32.

Harwin RM (1979) Increase of malaria in Zimbabwe Rhodesia: fact or fiction? *Zimbawe Rhodesia Science News* **13**, 177-178.

Hay SI, Snow R & Rogers DJ (1998a) Predicting malaria seasons in Kenya using multitemporal meteorological satellite sensor data. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **92**, 12-20.

Hay SI, Snow RW & Rogers DJ (1998b) From predicting mosquito habitat to malaria seasons using remotely sensed data: Practices, problems and Perspective. *Parasitology Today* **14**, 306-313.

Hay SI. & Lennon JJ. (1999) Deriving meteorological variables across Africa for the study and control of vector-borne disease: a comparison of remote sensing and spatial interpolation of climate. *Tropical Medicine International Health.* 4, 58–71.

Hay SI, Omumbo JA, Craig MH & Snow RW (2000a) Earth observation, geographic information systems and *Plasmodium falciparum* in sub-Saharan Africa. *Advances in Parasitology* **47**, 173-209.

Hay SI, Myers MF, Burke DS, Vaughn DW, Endy T, Ananda N, Shanks GD, Snow RW & Rogers DJ (2000b). Etiology of interepidemic periods of mosquito-borne disease.

Proceedings of the National Academy of Science of the United States of America. 97, 9335-9339.

Hay SI, Rogers DJ, Toomer JF & Snow RW (2000c) Annual *Plasmodium falciparum* entomological rates (EIR) across Africa: literature survey, internet access and review. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **94**, 113-127.

Hay SI, Cox J, Rogers DJ, Randolph SE, Stern DI, Shanks GD, Myers MF & Snow RW (2002a) Climate change and resurgence of malaria in East African Highlands. *Nature* 415, 905-909.

Hay SI, Rogers DJ, Randolph SE, Stern DI, Cox J, Shanks GD & Snow RW (2002b) Climate change and resurgence of malaria in East African Highlands. *Trends in Parasitology* **18**, 530-534.

Hay SI, Guerra CA, Tatem AJ, Atkinson PM & Snow RW. (2005). Urbanization, malaria transmission and disease burden in Africa. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* **3**, 81-90.

Hay SI, Tatem AJ, Graham AJ, Goetz SJ & Rogers DJ (2006) Global environmental data for mapping infectious disease distribution. *Advances in Parasitology* **62**, 37-77.

Henry MC, Rogier C, Nzeyimana I, Assi SB, Dossou-Yovo J, M. Audibert M, J. Mathonnat J, A. Keundjian A, E. Akodo E, Teuscher T & Carnevale P (2003) Inland valley rice production systems and malaria infection and disease in the savannah of Côte d'Ivoire. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **8**, 449-457.

Hoshen MB & Morse A (2004) A weather driven model of malaria transmission. Malaria Journal **3**, 32.

Hunt RH, Coetzee M & Fettene M (1998) The *Anopheles gambiae* complex: a new species from Ethopia. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **92**, 231-235.

Ijumba JN & Lindsay SW (2001) Impact of irrigation on malaria in Africa: paddies paradox. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology* **15**, 1-11.

Ijumba JN, Mosha FW & Lindsay SW (2002) Malaria transmission risk variations derived from different agricultural practices in an irrigated area of northern Tanzania. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology* **16**, 28-38.

Kilian AHD, Langi P, Talisuna A & Kabagambe G (1999) Rainfall pattern, El Niño and malaria in Uganda. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **93**, 22-23.

Kiszewski AE & Teklehaimanot A (2004) A review of the clinical and epidemiological burdens of epidemic malaria. *American Journal Tropical Medicine Hygiene* **71**, 128-135.

Kitron U (2000) Risk Maps: transmission and burden of vector-borne diseases. *Parasitology Today* **16**, 324-325.

Kleinschmidt I, Bagayoko M, Clarke GPY, Craig M & le Sueur D (2000) A spatial statistical approach to malaria mapping. *International Journal of Epidemiology* **29**, 355-361.

Kleinschmidt I, Omumbo J, Briet O, van de Giesen N, Sogoba N, Mensah NK, Windmeijer P, Moussa M & Teuscher T (2001a) An empirical malaria distribution map for West Africa. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **6**, 779-786.

Kleinschmidt I, Sharp BL, Clarke GPY, Curtis B & Fraser C (2001b) Use of generalized linear mixed models in the spatial analysis of small area malaria incidence rates in KwaZulu Natal, South Africa. *American Journal of epidemiology* **153**, 1213-12121.

Kleinschmidt I (2001c) Spatial statistical analysis, modeling and mapping. PhD thesis, University of Basel, Switzerland.

Kleinschmidt I, Sharp BL, Mueller I & Vounatsou P (2002) Rise in malaria incidence rates in South Africa: a small area spatial analysis of variation in time trends. *American Journal of epidemiology* **155**, 257-267.

Knorr-Held L & Besag J (1998) Modelling risk from a disease in time and space. *Statistics in Medicine* **17**, 2045-2060.

Kouznetsov RL (1977) Malaria control by application of indoor residual insecticides in tropical Africa and its impact on community health. *Tropical Doctor* **7**, 81-91.

Kovats S (2000) El Nino and human health. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **78,** 1127-1135.

Kovats RS, Bouma MJ, Hajat S, Worrall E & Haines A (2003) El Niño and health. *Lancet* **362**, 1481-1489.

Lawson A, Biggeri A, Bohning D, Lesaffre E, Viel J-F & Bertolini R (1999) *Disease* mapping and risk assessment for public health. Wiley, New York.

Leeson HS (1931) Anopheline Mosquitos in Southern Rhodesia, 1926-1928. London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, Memoir Series no. 4, March 1931.

Lengeler C & Sharp B (2003) Indoor Residual Spraying and Insecticide-Treated Nets: Reducng Malaria's Burden, Evidence of effectiveness for Decision makers. Global Health Council, Washington DC, 17-24. Lindblade KA, Walker ED, Onapa AW, Katungu J & Wilson ML (1999) Highland malaria in Uganda: Prospective analysis of an epidemic associated with El Niño. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **93**, 480-487.

Lindsay, S.W., Parson, L. & Thomas, C.J. (1998) Mapping the ranges and relative abundance of the two principal African malaria vectors, *Anopheles gambiae sensu stricto* and *An. arabiensis*, using climate data. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B. Biological sciences* **265**, 847-854.

Lindsay SW, Bodker R, Malima R, Msangeni HA & Kisinza W (2000) Effect of 1997-98 El Niño on highland malaria in Tanzania. *Lancet* **355**, 989-990.

Little RC, Milliken GA, Stroup WW & Wolfinger RD (1996) SAS® System for mixed models, Cary, NC: SAS Institute Inc., 423-460.

Loevinsohn, M.E., 1994. Climate warming and increase in Rwanda. Lancet 343, 714-748.

Lukwa N, Nyazema ZN, Curtis FC, Mwaiko GL & Chandiwana SK (1999) People's perceptions about malaria transmission and control using malaria mosquito repellent plants in a location in Zimbabwe. *The Central African Journal of Medicine* **45**, 64-68.

Mabaso MLH, Brian S & Christian L (2004) Historical review of malaria in southern Africa with emphasis on the use of indoor residual house spraying. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **9**, 846-856.

Mabaso MLH, Craig M, Vounatsou P & Smith T (2005) Towards empirical description of malaria seasonality in southern Africa: the example of Zimbabwe. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **10**, 909-918.

Mabaso MLH, Craig C, Ross A, Smith T (2007) Environmental predictors of the seasonality of malaria transmission in Africa: the challenge. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **76**, 33-38.

Makono R & Sibanda S (1999) Review of prevalence of malaria in Zimbabwe with specific references to parasite drug resistance (1984-96). *Transaction of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine Hygiene* **93**, 449-452.

MARA/ARMA (1998) Towards an Atlas of Malaria in Africa. First Technical Report of the MARA/ARMA (Mapping Malaria Risk in Africa) collaboration. Durban, South Africa. Available at <u>http://www.mara.org.za/</u>.

Markham CG (1970) Seasonality of precipitation in the United States. *Annals of Association of American Geographers* **60**, 593-597.

Marsh K, Forster D, Waruiru C, Mwangi I, Winstanley M, Marsh V, Newton C, Winstanley P, Warn P, Peshu N, Pasvol G & Snow R (1995) Indicators of life threatening malaria in African children. *New England Journal of Medicine* **332**, 1399-1404.

Marsh K (1998) Malaria disaster in Africa. The Lancet 352, 924.

Marsh K & SnowRW (1999) Malaria transmission and morbidity. *Parassitologia* **41**, 241-246.

Martins P (1941) Primeiro Dongress Medico de Laurenco Marques: contribuicao para a confeccao da carta sezonatica de colonia Mocambique, o paludismo na circunscricao do Maputo. Sessoes das ceccoes, Parte social. Imprensa nacional de mocambique, Laurenco Marcus.

Martin C, Bronwyn C, Fraser C & Sharp B (2002) The use of GIS-based information for malaria research and control in South Africa. *Health & Place* **8**, 227-236.

Mastbaum O (1944) *Clinical and on entomological surveys in Botswana: Report by the Chief Medical Officer*. The Botswana National Archives and Records Services (unpublished document). Mastbaum O (1954) Observations of two Epidemic malaria seasons (1946 and 1953) before and after malaria control in Swaziland. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **48**, 325-331.

Mastbaum O (1955) *Organization and administration of malaria control in Swaziland: Report of the malaria medical officer*. Department of Health, Swaziland (unpublished document).

Mastbaum O (1956) *Summary of activities of malaria control during 1955/56 season: Report of the malaria medical officer*. Department of Health, Swaziland (unpublished document).

Mastbaum O (1957a) Malaria control in Swaziland. *Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **60**, 190-192.

Mastbaum O (1957) Past and present position of malaria in Swaziland. *Journal of* Tropical Medicine and Hygiene **60**, 119-127.

Maustbaum (1965) Some problems of malaria eradication in Africa: with special reference to the south-east African region. *The Central African Journal of Medicine* **11**, 34-38.

Mbogo CNM, Snow RW, Kabiru EW, Ouma JH, Githure JI, Marsh K & Beier JC (1993) Low-level *Plasmodium falciparum* transmission and the incidence of severe malaria infections on the Kenyan coast. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **49**, 245-253.

Mbogo CNM, Snow RW, Khamala CPM, Kabiru EW, Ouma JH, Githure JI, Marsh K & Beier JC (1993) Relationship between *Plasmodium falciparum* transmission by vector populations and the incidence of severe diseases at nine sites on the Kenyan coast. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **52**, 201-206.

MacDonald G (1957) *The epidemiology and control of malaria*. Oxford University Press, U.K., London.

Mendis C, Jacobsen JL, Gamage-Mendis A, Bule E, Dgedge M, Thompson R, Cuamba N, Barreto J, Begtrup K, Sinden RE & Hogh B (2000) Anopheles arabiensis and An. funestus are equally important vectors of malaria in Matola coastal suburb of Maputo, southern Mozambique. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology* **14**, 171-180.

McGee OS (1977) The determination of rainfall seasons in South Africa using Makharm's technique. *South African Geographer* **5**, 390-395.

Medical Officer (1939) *Report on the malaria problem as observed in districts served by traveling dispensary No. 2.* The Botswana National Archives and Records Services (unpublished document).

McKenzie FE (2000). Why model malaria? Parasitology Today 16,511–516.

De Meillon B (1936) The control of malaria in South Africa by measures directed against the adult mosquitoes in habitations. *Quarterly Bulletin of the Health Organization of the League of Nations* **5**, 134-137.

De Meillon B (1947) The Anophelini of the Ethiopian geographical region. Publication of the South African Institute of Medical Research, no.49.

De Meillon B (1951) Malaria survey of South-west Africa. *Bulletin of World Health Organization* **4**, 333-417.

Metselaar D & van Theil PM (1959) Classification of malaria. *Tropical and Geographical Medicine* **11**, 157-161.

Mharakurwa S, Manyame B & Shiff J (1997) Trial of the *Para*Sight-F test for malaria diagnosis in primary health care system, Zimbabwe. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **2**, 544-550.

Ministry of Health (1948) Annual malaria report. Transvaal Department of Health, South Africa.

Ministry of Health (1991) Annual Malaria Report. Malaria control Unit, Department of Health, Swaziland.

Ministry of Health and Social Services (1995) *National Policy and Strategy of Malaria Control.* Documentation Center, Republic of Namibia.

Ministry of Health (1999) *Malaria, a manual for health workers in Botswana*. Epidemiology and Disease Control Unit, Community Health Services Division, Ministry of Health, Botswana.

Ministry of Health and Child Welfare (2000) *National Malaria Control Programme*. Disease Prevention and control, Ministry of Health and Child Walfare, Harare, Zimbabwe.

Ministry of Health (2003) *National Malaria Update*. South African Department of Health.

Mill LH (1984) Malaria. In: *Tropical and Geographical Medicine*, Warren KSW & Mahmoud AAF. McGraw-Hill, Inc., USA. pp 223-239.

Mitchell TD, Carter TR, Jones PD, Hulme M & New M (2003) A comprehensive set of high-resolution grids of monthly climate for Europe and the globe: the observed record (1901-2000) and 16 scenarios (2001-2100). Tyndall Centre Working Paper 55.

Mitchell TD & Jones PD (2005) An improved method of constructing a database of monthly climate observations and associated high-resolution grids. *International Journal of Climatology* **25**, 693-712.

Mnzava AEP, Ntuli VM, Sharp B, Ngxongo S, Mthembu JD & le Sueur D (1998) House spraying and replastering in KwaZulu-Natal. *South African Medical Journal* **88**, 1024-1028.

Modiano D, Petrarca V, Sirina BS, Nebie I, Diallo D, Esposito F & Coluzzi M (1996) Proceedings of the National Academy of Science of the United States of America **93**, 13206-13211.

Molineaux L (1988) The epidemiology of human malaria as an explanation of its distribution, including some implications for its control. *In: Malaria: Principles and practices of malariology. Vol 2.* Wernsdorfer WH & McGregor I (eds). Churchill Livingstone, London. pp 913-998.

Molineaux L, Muir DA, Spencer HC, & Wernsdorfer WH. (1988) The epidemiology of malaria and its measurement. *In: Malaria: Principles and practices of malariology. Vol*Wernsdorfer WH & McGregor I (eds). Churchill Livingstone, London. pp 999-1089.

Molyneux DH (1998) Vector-borne parasitic diseases-an overview of recent changes. International Journal of Parasitology **28**, 927-934.

Molyneux DH (1999) Transmission control and drug resistance in malaria: a crucial interaction. *Parasitology Today* **15**, 238-240.

Mpofu SM (1985) Seasonal vector density and disease incidence patterns of malaria in an area of Zimbabwe. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **79**, 169-175.

Murphy SC & Breman JG (2001) Gaps in the childhood malaria burden in Africa: adding cerebral malaria, neurological sequelae, anemia, hypoglycema, and complications of pregnancy to the calculus. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **64**(**Suppl.**), 57-67.

Nchida TC (1998) Malaria: A reemerging disease in Africa. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* **4**, 398-403.

Nabaro DN & Taylor EM (1998) The "RMB" campaign. Science 280, 2067-2068.

Najera JA (1989) Malaria and the work of WHO. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **57**, 229-243.

Najera JA (2001) Malaria control: achievements, problems and strategies. *Parassitologia* **43**, 1-89.

Najera JA (2000) Epidemiology in the strategy for malaria control. *Parassitologia* **42**, 9-24.

Newberry K & Jansen EJ (1986) The common bedbug *Cimex lactularius* in African huts. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **80**, 653-658.

Nicholls N (1993) El Niño-Southern Oscillation and vector borne disease. *Lancet* **342**, 1284-1285.

Nicholson SE (2000) The nature of rainfall variability over Africa on time scales of decades to millenia. *Global and Planetary Change* **26**, 137-158.

Oaks SC Jr., Mitchell VS, Pearson GW & Carpenter CCJ (1991) Malaria: obstacles and opportunities. A report of the committee for the study on malaria prevention and control: status review and alternative strategies. Division of International Health, Institute of Medicine. Washington, DC, National Academy Press. Omumbo J, Ouma J, Rapuoda B, Craig MH, Le Sueur D & Snow RW (1998) Mapping malaria transmission intensity using geographical information systems (GIS): an example from Kenya. *Annals of Tropical Medicine and Parasitology* **92**, 7-21.

Omumbo JA, Hay SI, Snow RW, Tatem AJ & Rogers DJ (2005) Modelling malaria risk in East Africa at high-spatial resolution. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **10**, 557–566.

Paterson HE (1964) Direct evidence of species distinctness of form A, B and C of A. *gambiae* complex. *Rivista di Malariologia* **43**, 191-196.

Paul Richard EL, Diallo Mawlouth & Brey Paul T (2004) Mosquitoes and transmission of malaria parasites – not just vectors. *Malaria Journal* **3**, 39.

Payne D, Grab B & Fontaine RE (1976) Impact of control measures on malaria
transmission and general mortality. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 54, 369377.

Poveda G, Rojas W, Quinones ML, Velez ID, Mantilla RI, Ruiz D, Zuluaga JS & Rua GL (2001) Coupling between Annual and ENSO Timescales in the Malaria-Climate Association in Colombia. *Environmental Health Perspective* **109**, 489-493

Ramsdale CD (1965) The effect of residual hut spraying with HCH on mixed populations of *Anopheles gambiae* complex in Rhodesia. WHO/Mal/508.65; 1965.

Randolph S (1999) Epidemiological uses of a population model for the tick *Rhipicephalus appendiculatus. Tropical Medicine International Health* **4**, A34-A42.

Ray S, de Cock R, Mahari M & Chiposi ML (1995) Clinical audit of malaria diagnosis in urban primary curative care clinics, Zimbabwe. *The Central African Journal of Medicine* **41**, 385-391.

Reid ET & Woods RW (1957) Anopheline mosquitoes of southern Rhodesia, a general survey. *Proceedings and Transactions of Rhodesia Scientific Association* **XLV**, 47-72.

Reiter P, Thomas CJ, Atkinson PM, Hay SI, Randolph SE, Rogers DJ, Shanks GD, Snow RW & Spielman A (2004) Reflection and reaction: global warming and malaria, a call for accuracy. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases* **4**, 323-324.

Reiter P, Thomas C, Atkinson P, Hay S, Randolph S, Rogers D, Shanks G, Snow R & Spielman A (2004) Global warming and malaria: a call for accuracy. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases* **4**, 323-324.

Richard Y, Roucou P & Trzaska S (2000) Modification of the southern African rainfall variability/ENSO relationship since the late 1960s. *Climate Dynamics* **16**, 883-895.

Richard Y, Faucherau N, Poccard I, Rouault M & Trzaska S (2001) 20th century droughts in southern Africa: spatial and temporal variability, teleconnections with oceanic and atmospheric conditions. *International Journal Climatology* **21**, 837-885.

Robert V, Carnevale P, Ouedraogo V, Petrarca V & Coluzzi M (1988) Transmission of human malaria in a savanna village of south-western Burkina Faso. *Annales de la Societe Belge de Medecine Tropicale* **68**, 107-121.

Robert V, Dieng H, Lochouarn L, Traore SF, Trape JF, Simondon F & Fontenille D (1998) La transmission du paludisme dans la zone de Niakhar, Senegal. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **3**, 667-677.

Robert V & Carnevale P (1991) Influence of delamethrin treatment of bed nets on malaria transmission in Kou valley, Burkina Faso. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **69**, 735-740.

Robert V, Mcintyre K, Keating J, Trape JB, Duchemin JB, Warren M & Beier JC (2003) Malaria transmission in urban sub-Saharan Africa. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **68**, 169-176.

Rorberts DR, Manguin S & Mouchet J (2000) DDT spraying and re-emerging malaria. *Lancet* **356**, 330-332.

Rogers DJ, Randolph SE, Snow RW & Hay SI (2002) Satellite imagery in the study and forecast of malaria. *Nature* **415**, 710-715.

Ross, R (1911) The prevention of malaria. 2nd edn, Murray, London.

SAMC (2000) Malaria methods: towards better informed malaria control in Southern Africa. A Southern African Malaria Control (SAMC)/World Health Organization (WHO) Bulletin, Harare, Zimbabwe.

SAMC (2003) *Annual report*. World Health Organization African region inter-country programme for Southern African Malaria Control Programme (WHO-SAMC), Harare, Zimbabwe.

DaSilva J, Garanganga B, Teveredzi V, Marx SM, Mason SJ & Connor SJ (2004) Improving epidemic malaria planning, preparedness and response in Southern Africa. *Malaria Journal* **3**, 37.

Sachs JD (2002) A new global effort to control malaria. Science 298, 122-124.

Schwalbach JFL & de la Maza MC (1985) *A malaria em Mozambique (1937-1973)*. Republica Popular de Mocambique, Ministerio da Saude, Maputo, Mozambique. Schoeman JJ (1951) Malaria incidence. Public Health 15,184-151.

Von Seidlein L, Clark S, Alexander N, Manneh F, Doherty T, Pinder M, Walraven G & Greenwood B (2002) Treatment uptake by individuals infected with *Plasmodium falciparum* in Rural Gambia, West Africa. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **80**, 790-796.

Sharp BL, Ngxongo S, Botha MJ, Ridl F & le Sueur D (1988) An analysis of 10 years of retrospective malaria data fron the KwaZulu areas of Natal. *South African Journal of Science* **84**, 102-106.

Sharp BL, le Sueur D & Becker P (1990) Effect of DDT on survival and blood feeding success of Anopheles arabiensis in northern KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association* **6**, 197-202.

Sharp BL & le Sueur D (1996) Malaria in South Africa-the past, the present and selected implications for the future. *South African Medical Journal* **86**, 83-89.

Sharp BL, Streat E, Kleinschmidt I, le Grange JJP, Mthembu J, Kunene S, Mabunda S,
Maharaj R, Martin C, Maartens F, Booman M, Dlamini Q, Casimiro S, Govere JM,
Hatting I, Durheim DN, Barreto A & le Sueur D (2001) *Lubombo Spatial Development Initiative Malaria Control Programme*. South African Malaria Conference
Magoebaskloof. Northern Province Department of Health and Welfare, South Africa.

Shiffman J (2006) Donor funding priorities for communicable disease control in the developing world. Health Policy Planning **21**, 411-420.

Shililu J, Ghebremeskel T, Mengistu S, Fekadu H, Zerom M, Mbogo C, Githure J, Novak R, Brantly E & Beier JC (2003) High seasonal variation in entomologic inoculation rates in Eritrea, a semi-arid region of unstable malaria in Africa. High seasonal variation in entomologic inoculation rates in Eritrea, a semi-arid region of unstable malaria in Africa. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **69**, 607-613.

Da Silva J, Garanganga B, Teveredzi V, Marx SM, Mason SJ & Connor SJ (2004) Improving epidemic malaria planning, preparedness and response in Southern Africa. *Malaria Journal* 2004 **3**, 1-5.

Sissoko MH, Dicko A, Briet OJT, Sissoko M, Sagara I, Keita HD, Sogoba M, Rogier C, Toure YT & Doumba OJ (2004) Malaria incidence in relation to rice cultivation in the irrigated Sahel of Mali. *Acta Tropica* **89**, 161-170.

Siziya S, Watts T & Mason PR (1997) Malaria in Zimbabwe: comparison of IFAT levels, parasites and spleen rates among high, medium and loweraltitude areas and between dry and rainy seasons. *The Central African Journal of Medicine* **43**, 251-254.

Small J, Scott J. Goetz SJ & Hay SI. (2003) Climatic suitability for malaria transmission in Africa, 1911–1995. *Proceedings of the National Academy of science of the United States of America* **100**, 15341-15345

Smith T, Charlwood JD, Kihonda J, Mwankusye S, Billingsley P, Meuwissen J, Lymo J, Takken W, TeuschT & Tanner M (1993) Absence of seasonal variation in malaria parasitaemia in an area of intense seasonal transmission. *Acta Tropica* **54**, 55-72.

Smith, DL, Dushoff J & McKenzie FE (2004) The risk of a mosquito-borne infection in a heterogeneous environment. *PLoS Biology* **2**, e368.

Snow RW, Marsh K & Le Sueur D (1996) The need for maps of malaria transmission intensity to guide control in Africa. *Parasitology Today* **12**, 455-457.

Snow RW, de Azevedo IB, Lowe BS, Kabiru EW, Nevill CG, Mwankusye S, Kassiga G, Marsh K & Teuscher T (1994) Severe childhood malaria in two areas of markedly different falciparum transmission in East Africa. *Acta Tropica* **57**, 289-300.

Snow RW, Omumbo JA, Lowe BS, Molyneux CS, Obiero JO, Palmer A, Weber MW, Pinder M, Nahlen B, Obonyo C, Newbold C, Gupta S & Marsh K (1997). Relation between severe malaria morbidity in children and level of Plasmodium falciparum transmission in Africa. *The Lancet* **349**, 1650-1654. Snow RW, Gouws E, Omumbo JA, Rapuada B, Craig MH, Tanser FC & Le Sueur D (1998a) Models to predict the intensity of *plasmodium falciparum* transmission: application to the disease of disease in Kenya. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **92**, 601-606.

Snow RW, Nahlen BL, Palmer A, Donnely CA, Gupta S & Marsh K (1998b) Risk of severe malaria among African infants: direct evidence of clinical protection during early infancy. *Journal of infectious disease* **177**, 819-822.

Snow RW & Marsh K (1998) New insight into the Epidemiology of malaria relevant for disease control. *British medical Bulletin* **54**, 293-309.

Snow RW, Craig M, Deichmann & Marsh K (1999) Estimating mortality, morbidity and disability due to malaria among African non pregnant population. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **77**, 624-640.

Snow RW & Mash K (2002) The consequences of reducing transmission of *Plasmodium falciparum* in Africa. *Advances in Parasitology* **52**, 235-263.

Snow RW, Guerra CA, Abdisalan M, Myint HY & Hay SI. (2005) The global distribution of clinical episodes of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *Nature* **343**, 214-217.

Soeiro A (1956) Malaria in Mozambique with a special reference to its control in a mainly urban region (lorenzo Marcus) and in a mainly rural region (Lumpompo valley) (unpublished document).

Spiegelhalter DJ, Best NG, Carlin BP & van der Linde A (2002) Bayesian measures of model complexity and fit (with discussion). *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society Series B* 64, 583-639.

Stein CM & Gelfand M (1985) The clinical features and laboratory findings in acute *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in Harare, Zimbabwe. *The Central African Journal of Medicine* **31**, 166-170.

Le Sueur D, Sharp BL & Appleton CC (1993) Historical perspective of the malaria problem in Natal with Emphasison the period 1928-1932. *South African journal of Science* **89**, 232-239.

Le Sueur D, Sharp BL, Gouws E & Ngxongo S (1996a) Malaria in South Africa. South African Medical Journal **8**, 936-939.

Le Sueur D & Sharp, BL (1996b) Malaria Forecasting Project: Report on Workshop on Reducing Climate Related Vulnerability in Southern Africa. Victoria Falls, Zimbabwe. Washington, D.C, USA: Office of Global Programs, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, 65-73. Le Sueur D, Binka F, Lengeler C, de Savigny D, Snow RW, Teuscher T & Toure YT (1997) An atlas of malaria risk in Africa. *Africa Health* **19**, 23-24.

Swellengrebel NH & de Meillon B (1931) Malaria investigations in some parts of Transvaal and Zululand. *Publications of the South African Institute for Medical Research* **IV**, 245-274.

Tanser CF (2000) *The Application of geographical information systems to infectious Diseases and health in Africa.* PhD thesis, University of Natal, Durban.

Tanser CF, Brian S & le Sueur D (2003) Potential effect of climate change on malaria transmission in Africa. *Lancet* **362**, 1792-1798.

Taylor P (1985) The malaria problem in Zimbabwe epidemiology. *The Central African Journal of Medicine* **31,**163-165.

Taylor P & Mutambu SL (1986) A review of the malaria situation in Zimbabwe with a special reference to the period 1972-1981. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical medicine and Hygiene* **80**, 12-19.

Teklehaimanot AT, Cano VI & Rietveld AEC (1990) WHO malaria (CTD/MAL) mission to Namibia, 24 July-1990. World Health Organization, Geneva.

Teklehaimanot HD, Lipsitch M, Teklehaimanot A & Schwartz J (2004) Weather-based prediction of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in epidemic-prone regions of Ethiopia I. Patterns of lagged weather effects reflect biological mechanisms. *Malaria Journal* **3**, 41.

Theander TG (1998) Unstable malaria in Sudan: the influence of the dry season, malaria in areas of unstable and seasonal transmission lessons from Daraweesh. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **92**, 589-592.

Thomson MC, Connor SJ, Milligan P & Flasse SP (1997) Mapping Malaria risk in Africa: what can satellite data contribute. *Parasitology Today* **13**, 313.

Thomson MC, Connor SJ, D'Alessandro U, Rowlingson B, Diggle P, Cresswell M & Greenwood B (1999) Predicting malaria infection in Gambian childrenfrom satellite data and bed net use surveys: The importance of spatial correlation in the interpretation of results. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **6**, 2-8.

Thomson MC, & Connor, SJ (2000) Environmental information systems for the control of arthropod vectors of disease. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology* **14**, 227-244.

Thomson M, Indeje M, Connor S, Dilley M & Ward N (2003) Malaria early warning and seasonal climate forecasts. *Lancet* **362**, 280.

Thomson MC, Mason SJ, Phindela T & Connor SJ (2005) Use of rainfall and sea surface temperature monitoring for malaria early warning in Botswana. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine Hygiene* **73**, 214-221.

Thomson MC, Doblas-Reyes FJ, Mason SJ, Hagedorn R, Connor SJ, Phindela T, Morse AP & Palmer TN (2006) *Nature* **439**, 576–579.

della Torre A, Constantini C, Besanksy NJ, Caccone A, Petrarca V, Powell JR & Coluzzi M (2002) Speciation within *Anopheles gambiae* – the glass is half full. *Science* **298**, pp. 115–117.

della Torre A, Tu Z & Petrarca V (2005) On the distribution and genetic differentiation of *Anopheles gambiae* s.s. molecular forms. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* **35**, 755-769.

Trape TF, Rogier C, Konate L, Diagn, N, Bouganali H, Canque B, Legros F, Badji A, Ndiaye G, Ndiaye P, Brahimi K, Faye O, Druilhe P, Da Silva P (1994) The Dielmo project: a longitudinal study of natural malaria infection and mechanisms of protective immunity in a community living in a holoendemic are of Senegal, *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **51**, 23–137.

De Vries P (2001) Modelling malaria risk: an individual based and spatially explicit approach. Proceedings of the Workshop on Spatial Aspects of Demography. Wakefield JC, Best NG & Waller L (2000) Bayesian approaches to disease mapping. *In:Spatial epidemiology: Methods and applications*. Wakefield JC, Best NG, Briggs DJ(eds.) Oxford University Press, Oxford.

Wijeyaratne P (1999) Malaria Prevention: Lessons learned. *Washington, Environmental Health Project*.

Wilson DB, Garnham PCC & Swellengrebel NH (1950) A review of hyperendemic malaria. *Tropical Disease Bulletin* **47**, 677-696.

WinBUGS (2000) Software version 1.4. MRC Biostatistics Unit, Institute of public Health, Robinson Way, Cabridge CB2 2SR, UK.

World Bank (1993) World Bank Report 1993; Investing in Health. University Press New York. Pp. 329.

WHO (1962) Report of the World Health Organization advisory team on malaria eradication No. 2: Bechuanaland Protectorate July 1961-August 1962 (unpublished document).

WHO 1975. Manual on practical entomology in malaria. Volume I. WHO/TDR/1975.Geneva, World Health Organization.
WHO (1993a) A global strategy to control malaria. Geneva, World Health Organization.

WHO (1993b) Implementation of the global malaria control strategy; Technical Report Series 839. Geneva, World Health Organization.

WHO (1998) Roll Back Malaria: a Global Partnership. Geneva, World Health Organization.

WHO (2000a) WHO expert committee on malaria. Twentient Report; Technical Report Series No. 892. Geneva, World Health Organization.

WHO (2000b) Economic costs of malaria are many times higher than previously estimated. Geneva, World Health Organization.

WHO (2003) Climate change and human health, risks and responses. Geneva, World Health Organization.

WHO-SAMC (2002) The burden of malaria in southern Africa. World Health Organization - Southern African Malaria Control. Harare, Zimbabwe. WHO 2005. World malaria report 2005. Geneva, World Health Organization. WHO/HTM/MAL/2005.1102.

Worrall E, Rietveld AAFJE & Delacollette C (2004) The burden of malaria epidemics and cost-effectiveness of interventions in epidemic situations in Africa. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine Hygiene* **71**, 136-140.

Wort UU, Hastings IM, Carlstedt A, Mutabingwa TK & Brabin BJ (2003) Impact of El Niño and malaria on birthweight in two areas of Tanzania with different malaria transmission patterns. *International Journal of Epidemiology* **33**, 1311-1319.

CURRICULUM VITAE

Personal details

Name	Musawenkosi L.H. Mabaso
Date of birth	1971-06-03
Nationality	South African
Educational qualifications	
1988	Senior Certificate Promat College, Durban
1994	Bachelor of Science (BSc) University of Transkei
1995	BSc Hounours in Zoology University of Transkei
1999	Master of Science (MSc) in Medical Parasitology
	University of Natal, Durban
2007	PhD in Epidemiology, University of Basel, Switzerland
Other qualifications and co	ourses attended
1997	Introductory courses in Geographic Information System
	(GIS), Geography Department, University of Natal Durban
2001	26 th European course in tropical epidemiology, Swiss
	Tropical Institute, Basel Switzerland
2003	Infectious disease models and application to public health
	control, University of Pretoria
2004	Introduction to biostatistics and epidemiology, Swiss
	Tropical Institute, Basel Switzerland
2005	Advanced biostatistics (disease spatial-temporal
	modelling), Swiss Tropical Institute, Basel Switzerland

Publications

Mabaso MLH, Appleton CC, Hughes JC & Gouws E (2003) The effect of soil type and climate on hookworm (*Necator americanus*) distribution in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **8**, 722-727.

Mabaso MLH, Appleton CC, Hughes JC, Gouws E (2004) Hookworm (*Nacator americanus*) transmission in inland areas of sandy soils in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **9**, 471-476.

Mabaso MLH, Sharp B, Lengeler C (2004) Historical review of malaria in southern Africa with emphasis on the use of indoor residual house spraying. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **9**, 846-856.

Mabaso MLH, Craig M, Vounatsou P, Smith T (2005) Towards empirical description of malaria seasonality in southern Africa: the example of Zimbabwe. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **10**, 909-918.

Mabaso M, Vounatsou P, Stanely M, Da Silva J and Smith T (2006) Spatio-temporal analysis of the role of climate in inter-annual variation of malaria incidence in Zimbabwe. *International Journal of Health Geographics* **5**, 20.

Gemperli A, Sogoba N, Fonjo E, Mabaso M, Bagayoko M, Briet OJT, Anderegg D, Liebe J, Smith T and Vonatsou P (2006) Mapping malaria transmission in West and Central Africa. *Tropical Medicine and International Health* **11**, 1032-1046.

Ochola LB, Vonoutsou P, Smith T, Mabaso MLH, Newton CRJC (2006) The reliability of diagnostic techniques in the diagnosis and management of malaria in the absence of a gold standard. *Lancet Infectious Diseases* **6**, 580-587.

Mabaso MLH, Craig C, Ross A, Smith T (2007) Environmental predictors of the seasonality of malaria transmission in Africa: the challenge. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **76**, 33-38.

Mabaso MLH, Kleinschmidt I, Sharp B, Smith T (2007) El-Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO) and annual malaria incidence in Southern Africa. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **101**, 326-330.